# **UNITED STATES**

# SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

# FORM 8-K

# **CURRENT REPORT**

Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Date of Report (Date of earliest event reported): November 12, 2021

# Kala Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

(Exact Name of Company as Specified in its Charter)

**Delaware** (State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation)

001-38150

(Commission File Number)

27-0604595

(IRS Employer Identification No.)

490 Arsenal Way, Suite 120 Watertown, MA 02472

(Address of Principal Executive Offices) (Zip Code)

Company's telephone number, including area code: (781) 996-5252

Check the appropriate box below if the Form 8-K filing is intended to simultaneously satisfy the filing obligation of the registrant under any of the following provisions (see General Instruction A.2. below): ☐ Written communications pursuant to Rule 425 under the Securities Act (17 CFR 230.425) □ Soliciting material pursuant to Rule 14a-12 under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14a-12) ☐ Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 14d-2(b) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14d-2(b)) □ Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 13e-4(c) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.13e-4(c)) Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act: Title of each class Trading symbol(s) Name of each exchange on which registered The Nasdaq Global Select Market Common Stock, \$0.001 par value per share KALA of 1933 (§230.405 of this chapter) or Rule 12b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (§240.12b-2 of this chapter).

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is an emerging growth company as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act

Emerging growth company ⊠

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act.

#### Item 1.01. Entry into a Material Definitive Agreement.

On November 15, 2021, Kala Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (the "Company") and its newly formed, direct wholly owned subsidiary, Ceres Merger Sub, Inc. (the "Merger Subsidiary"), entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger (the "Merger Agreement") with Combangio, Inc. ("Combangio") and Fortis Advisors LLC, solely in its capacity as Combangio Equityholder Representative in connection with the Merger Agreement, pursuant to which on November 15, 2021, the Merger Subsidiary merged with and into Combangio with Combangio surviving such merger and becoming a direct wholly owned subsidiary of the Company (the "Acquisition"). Combangio is a clinical-stage biotechnology company focused on developing regenerative biotherapeutics for severe ocular diseases based on mesenchymal stem cell ("MSCs") secretomes, including, its lead product candidate, CMB-012 for the treatment of persistent corneal epithelial defects ("PCED"). Following the Acquisition, the Company refers to CMB-012 as KPI-012.

In connection with the closing of the Acquisition on November 15, 2021 (the "Closing"), the Company made an upfront payment of an aggregate of \$5.0 million in cash to former Combangio stockholders and other equityholders (the "Combangio Equityholders"), subject to customary adjustments, and agreed to issue an aggregate of 7,788,667 shares (the "Post-Closing Stock Consideration") of the Company's common stock, \$0.001 par value per share (the "Common Stock"), to the Combangio Equityholders with an aggregate value of approximately \$16,122,541, consisting of (i) an aggregate of 6,815,129 shares of Common Stock to be issued on January 3, 2022 and (ii) an aggregate of 973,538 shares of Common Stock that will be held back by the Company and will be issuable subject to the terms of the Merger Agreement to the Combangio Equityholders on the Escrow Release Date (as defined below) (the "Initial Holdback Shares"). The aggregate value of the Post-Closing Stock Consideration was calculated using the closing price of the Company's Common Stock on the Nasdaq Global Select Market on November 12, 2021, the last trading day prior to the Closing. The Post-Closing Stock Consideration constitutes approximately 11.9% of the Company's Common Stock outstanding as of immediately prior to the Closing.

In addition, pursuant to the Merger Agreement, the Combangio Equityholders, in the aggregate and subject to the terms and conditions of the Merger Agreement, will also be entitled to receive from the Company the following contingent consideration (the "Contingent Consideration"):

- up to \$105.0 million in contingent milestone consideration, of which (i) \$2.3 million would become payable in cash and \$2.7 million would be payable in shares of the Company's Common Stock upon the first patient dosed with any product candidate whose active ingredient comprises one or more biological factors secreted by MSCs or their progenitors, including KPI-012 (the "Product Candidate") in a Phase 2 clinical trial (the "Dosing Milestone"), (ii) \$2.3 million would become payable in cash and \$2.7 million would be payable in shares of the Company's Common Stock upon the first patient dosed with a Product Candidate in a pivotal clinical trial, (iii) \$12.5 million would become payable in cash (with up to \$6.25 million payable, at the option of the Company, in shares of the Company's Common Stock and the remainder in cash) upon regulatory approval by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (the "FDA") of marketing and sale of a Product Candidate in the United States, subject to certain specified reductions (the "BLA Approval Milestone"); (iv) \$17.5 million would become payable in cash (with up to \$8.75 million payable, at the option of the Company, in shares of the Company's Common Stock and the remainder in cash) upon the first commercial sale of a Product Candidate in the United States, subject to certain specified reductions (the "Commercialization Milestone"), and (v) an aggregate of up to \$65.0 million would become payable in cash upon the achievement of specified sales milestones;
- tiered cash royalties at percentage rates in the mid-to-high single digits payable on annual net sales of all Product Candidates; and
- a cash payment at a percentage rate in the high single digits of all income, including earnout payments, received
  by the Company or any of its affiliates from a product license granted by the Company to a third party to sell or
  otherwise commercialize the Product Candidate in countries where neither the Company nor its affiliates conduct
  sales of such Product Candidate, subject to certain exceptions set forth in the Merger Agreement.

The portion of any payment of Contingent Consideration payable in shares of the Company's Common Stock is referred to herein as "Contingent Stock Consideration" and the portion of any payment of Contingent Consideration payable in cash is referred to herein as "Contingent Cash Consideration".

If the issuance of the Post-Closing Stock Consideration or any Contingent Stock Consideration would result in the aggregate number of shares of the Company's Common Stock issued under the Merger Agreement equaling or exceeding 19.9% of the total number of shares of the Company's Common Stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Closing (the "Share Cap"), then the Company will be required to pay the portion of the Post-Closing Stock Consideration or any Contingent Stock Consideration in excess of the Share Cap in cash. If the aggregate amount of Contingent Cash Consideration payable in any calendar year (after giving effect to the Share Cap) exceeds \$2,500,000 (the "Excess Cash Cap"), such excess portion ("Carry Forward Contingent Cash Consideration") will be carried forward and, subject to application of the Excess Cash Cap in the following calendar year, become payable on the first business day of the following calendar year. Any Carry Forward Contingent Cash Consideration outstanding on June 1, 2026 is payable in full on June 1, 2026.

Former Combangio Equityholders who are non-accredited investors will receive cash in lieu of any of the Company's Common Stock that otherwise would be issuable to them pursuant to the Merger Agreement.

The Merger Agreement contains customary representations, warranties and covenants of Combangio and the Company. The representations and warranties of Combangio generally will survive until the date that is fifteen months following the Closing, with certain specified representations and warranties surviving until the earlier of seven years following the Closing or the date that is 60 days after the expiration of the longest applicable statute of limitations applicable and other specified representations and warranties surviving to the date that is 60 days after the expiration of the longest applicable statute of limitations.

The Merger Agreement also contains customary indemnification provisions whereby the Combangio Equityholders will indemnify the Company and certain affiliated parties for any losses arising out of breaches of the representations, warranties and covenants of Combangio under the Merger Agreement; pre-Closing tax matters; appraisal claims of former Combangio stockholders; any pre-closing indebtedness or expenses not previously adjusted for at the Closing; fraud by Combangio with respect to the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement; any knowing misrepresentation by Combangio of the representations and warranties of Combangio; any willful breach by Combangio of the provisions of the Merger Agreement; any inaccuracy in or claim related to the Closing allocation schedule and certain other matters.

In connection with the Closing, the Company is placing \$625,000 of the cash purchase price in an escrow account (the "Escrow Account") to be disbursed in accordance with an escrow agreement with Computershare Corporate Trust Company, N.A. (the "Escrow Agreement"), as escrow agent, and subject to the terms of the Merger Agreement, the Company will place 12.5% of any Contingent Cash Consideration that becomes payable prior to the date that is fifteen months after the Closing (the "Escrow Release Date") into such Escrow Account to be disbursed in accordance with the Escrow Agreement. Subject to the terms of the Merger Agreement, 12.5% of any Contingent Stock Consideration that becomes payable in Common Stock prior to the Escrow Release Date will be held back by the Company (the "Contingent Holdback Shares") and, together with the Initial Holdback Shares (collectively, the "Holdback Shares"), will serve as partial security for the satisfaction of indemnification obligations and other payment obligations of the Combangio Equityholders and, subject to reduction in respect of these obligations, the Holdback Shares will be issued to the Combangio Equityholders on the Escrow Release Date.

Pursuant to the Merger Agreement, the Company has agreed to certain post-closing covenants. The Company has agreed to use commercially reasonable efforts to achieve the Dosing Milestone. In addition, within 30 days of the occurrence of the Registration Event (as defined below) and subject to certain exceptions set forth in the Merger Agreement, the Company has agreed to file with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") a registration statement on Form S-3 (and if the Company is not eligible to use a Form S-3, a registration statement on Form S-1) with respect to the public resale by the Combangio Equityholders of the Company's Common Stock issued in connection with such Registration Event (such shares, the "Registration Event Shares", and such rights, the "Registration Rights"). "Registration Event" means the satisfaction of all of the following three conditions: (i) the BLA Approval Milestone or the Commercialization Milestone is achieved, (ii) the Company issues its Common Stock as a portion of the milestone payment therefor between May 1 and December 31 of any calendar year prior to 2026 and (iii) any portion of the cash portion of such milestone payment is subject to the Excess Cash Cap. The Company has agreed to keep such registration statement effective until the date that is six months following the issuance of the applicable Registration Event Shares, or such earlier time as all such Registration Event Shares have been sold or may be transferred under Rule 144 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), without manner of sale or volume restrictions. The Company

has granted to the Combangio Equityholders, and the Combangio Equityholders have granted the Company, customary indemnification rights in connection with such registration statement.

The foregoing description of the Merger Agreement is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the Merger Agreement, which is filed as Exhibit 2.1 to this Current Report on Form 8-K and is incorporated herein by reference.

The Merger Agreement has been filed as an exhibit to this Current Report on Form 8-K in accordance with rules and regulations of the SEC to provide investors with information regarding its terms. It is not intended to provide any other factual information about the Company or Combangio. The representations, warranties and covenants contained in the Merger Agreement were made only for purposes of the Merger Agreement as of the specific dates therein, were solely for the benefit of the parties to the Merger Agreement, may be subject to limitations agreed upon by the contracting parties, including being qualified by confidential disclosures made for the purposes of allocating contractual risk between the parties to the Merger Agreement instead of establishing these matters as facts, and may be subject to standards of materiality applicable to the contracting parties that differ from those applicable to investors. Investors are not third-party beneficiaries under the Merger Agreement and should not rely on the representations, warranties and covenants or any descriptions thereof as characterizations of the actual state of facts or condition of the parties thereto or any of their respective subsidiaries or affiliates. Moreover, information concerning the subject matter of representations and warranties may change after the date of the Merger Agreement, which subsequent information may or may not be fully reflected in the Company's public disclosures.

#### Item 1.02. Termination of a Material Definitive Agreement.

On November 12, 2021, the Company entered into a Lease Termination Agreement (the "Termination Agreement") with Columbia Massachusetts Arsenal Office Properties, LLC (the "Landlord") pursuant to which the parties agreed to terminate, as of December 31, 2021 (the "Termination Date"), that certain office lease (the "Lease"), dated as of February 28, 2018, by and between 480 Arsenal Group LLC (predecessor-in-interest to the Landlord) and the Company, relating to the Company's office located at 490 Arsenal Way, Watertown Massachusetts 02472 (the "Premises").

As consideration for the Company entering into the Termination Agreement, the Landlord agreed to pay \$2,000,000 to the Company (the "Termination Consideration") within ten calendar days after the Termination Date, subject to the terms and conditions of the Termination Agreement. The Landlord's obligation to pay the Termination Consideration to the Company is subject to (i) the Company's obligation, prior to the Termination Date, to decommission the Premises, remove from the Premises specified property of the Company and to deliver the Premises to the Landlord free and clear of any mechanic's liens or any other lien or encumbrance, among other obligations (the "Surrender Obligations") and (ii) the Landlord entering into a new lease amendment with a new tenant (the "New Tenant") to lease the Premises on terms and conditions acceptable to the Landlord, in the Landlord's sole and absolute discretion (the "Lease Condition").

If the Lease Condition is satisfied prior to the Termination Date, but the Company fails to satisfy any of the Surrender Obligations, the Landlord has the right to terminate the Termination Agreement, in which case the Lease will remain in full force and effect, and the Company will be liable to the Landlord for any losses the Landlord suffers as a result of the Company's failure to satisfy the Surrender Obligations (the "Losses"), the Company will be required to indemnify the Landlord against all claims made by the New Tenant against the Landlord resulting from the Company's failure to surrender the Premises and the Company will be subject to a monetary penalty for per diem use and occupancy of the Premises equal to 200% of then-effective rent payable under the Lease (the "Monetary Penalty"). If the Lease Condition is not satisfied on or prior to the Termination Date which condition has been waived by the Landlord and the Company fails to satisfy any of the Surrender Obligations, then the Company will be liable to the Landlord for any Losses and will be subject the Monetary Penalty. In addition, subject to the satisfaction of the Surrender Obligations and the Lease Condition and within 30 days of the Termination Date, the letter of credit representing the Company's security deposit for the Premises will be terminated.

The Premises has served as the Company's corporate headquarters since 2018. The Company has secured a limited amount of office space at 1167 Massachusetts Avenue, Arlington, Massachusetts, which will serve as the Company's corporate headquarters beginning January 1, 2022. The Company plans to outsource all laboratory activities until such time, if ever, that the Company maintains its own dedicated laboratory space.

The foregoing description of the Termination Agreement is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the Termination Agreement, which is filed as Exhibit 10.1 to this Current Report on Form 8-K and is incorporated herein by reference.

#### Item 2.01. Completion of Acquisition or Disposition of Assets.

The information set forth in Item 1.01 regarding the Acquisition is incorporated by reference into this Item 2.01.

In connection with the Closing, the Company acquired certain agreements to which Combangio is a party, including a license agreement with The Board of Trustees of The Leland Stanford Junior University ("Stanford") pursuant to which Combangio obtained from Stanford a worldwide, exclusive, sublicensable license under certain patent rights directed to methods to promote eye wound healing, to make, have made, use, import, offer to sell and sell products that are covered by such patent rights.

#### Item 2.02 Results of Operations and Financial Condition.

On November 15, 2021, the Company announced its financial results for the quarter ended September 30, 2021 and provided a general business update. The full text of the press release is furnished as Exhibit 99.1 to this Current Report on Form 8-K and is incorporated herein by reference.

The information in Item 2.02 of this Current Report on Form 8-K, including Exhibit 99.1 attached hereto, is furnished to comply with Item 2.02 of Form 8-K, and shall not be deemed "filed" for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), or otherwise subject to the liabilities of that section, nor shall it be deemed incorporated by reference in any filing under the Securities Act or the Exchange Act, except as expressly set forth by specific reference in such a filing.

# Item 3.02. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities.

The description of the consideration issuable as Common Stock under the terms of the Merger Agreement set forth in Item 1.01 is incorporated herein by reference.

In connection with the Acquisition, any consideration in the form of Common Stock issuable to the Combangio Equityholders will be issued pursuant to an exemption from registration afforded by Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act and/or Regulation D promulgated thereunder.

# Item 5.02. Departure of Directors or Certain Officers; Election of Directors; Appointment of Certain Officers; Compensatory Arrangements of Certain Officers.

On November 14, 2021, upon the recommendation of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee of the Board of Directors (the "Board"), the Board appointed Mark Blumenkranz as a member of the Board, effective upon the Closing of the Acquisition (the "Election Effective Date"), to fill the vacancy created upon the increase in size of the board from seven to eight seats. Dr. Blumenkranz will serve as a Class II director with a term expiring at the 2022 annual meeting of stockholders and thereafter until his successor has been duly elected and qualified or until his earlier death, resignation or removal.

Dr. Blumenkranz has served as the HJ Smead Professor Emeritus of the Ophthalmic Innovation Program at the Byers Eye Institute at Stanford University since March 2019, and he previously served as HJ Smead Professor and Chairman of the Byers Eye Institute from September 1997 to August 2015 and as HJ Smead Professor Director of the Ophthalmic Innovation program from September 2015 to February 2019. Dr. Blumenkranz is a co-founder of Kedalion Therapeutics, Inc., a venture-backed ophthalmology company, and has served as its chief executive officer and chairman since September 2019. Dr. Blumenkranz has been a founder and managing partner of Lagunita Biosciences LLC ("Lagunita"), an early stage healthcare investment company and incubator, since October 2015. Dr. Blumenkranz has served as the managing partner of Garland Investments, L.P. since May 2015. Dr. Blumenkranz currently serves on the board of directors of One Medical, a publicly-traded primary care platform and digital health company, and IVERIC bio, Inc., a publicly-traded biopharmaceutical company, and he previously served on the board of directors of Adverum Biotechnologies, Inc., a publicly traded ocular gene therapy company, from July 2006 to February 2017 and he served on the board of directors of Combangio from February 2014 through the Closing of the Acquisition. He is a past president of the American University Professors of Ophthalmology, the Retina Society, the Macula Society, and a former Fellow Emeritus of the Corporation of Brown University. Dr. Blumenkranz holds a A.B. in Biology, Master's

Degree in Biochemical Pharmacology, and M.D. from Brown University. We believe that Dr. Blumenkranz's experience in the ophthalmology field qualifies him to serve as a member of a board of directors.

There are no arrangements or understandings between Dr. Blumenkranz and any other persons pursuant to which he was elected as a director. Dr. Blumenkranz has no family relationships with any of the Company's directors or executive officers

Dr. Blumenkranz will receive compensation for his service as a non-employee director of the Company and for his committee service, if any, in accordance with the Company's non-employee director compensation policy, which is described in the definitive proxy statement for the Company's 2021 annual meeting of stockholders that was filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on April 28, 2021, including the award of a one-time nonqualified stock option under the Company's 2017 Equity Incentive Plan, as amended, to purchase up to 42,000 shares of Common Stock at an exercise price per share equal to the closing price of the Common Stock on the Nasdaq Global Select Market on the Election Effective Date. The option will vest with respect to one-third of the shares on the first anniversary of the Election Effective Date and with respect to an additional 1/36th of the shares at the end of each successive one-month period following the first anniversary of the Election Effective Date until the third anniversary of the Election Effective Date, in each case subject to Dr. Blumenkranz's continued service as a director.

As a former Combangio Equityholder, Dr. Blumenkranz will receive 2.04% of Company's Common Stock to be issued by the Company as Post-Closing Stock Consideration (less the Initial Holdback Shares) in connection with the Closing of the Acquisition pursuant to the terms of the Merger Agreement. As a former Combangio Equityholder, Lagunita, of which Dr. Blumenkranz is a managing partner, will receive 66.56% of Company's Common Stock to be issued by the Company as Post-Closing Stock Consideration (less the Initial Holdback Shares) in connection with the Closing of the Acquisition pursuant to the terms of the Merger Agreement. Dr. Blumenkranz and Lagunita will be entitled to receive their respective proportional share of any Contingent Stock Consideration and any Holdback Shares that are released by the Company, if any, on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Merger Agreement. In addition, Dr. Blumenrankz and Lagunita will be entitled to Registration Rights with respect to any Registration Event Shares issued to them pursuant to the Merger Agreement.

Dr. Blumenkranz will enter into the Company's standard form of indemnification agreement, a copy of which was filed as Exhibit 10.14 to Amendment No. 1 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-218936) filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on June 10, 2017. Pursuant to the terms of the indemnification agreement, the Company may be required, among other things, to indemnify Dr. Blumenkranz for certain expenses, including attorneys' fees, judgments, fines and settlement amounts incurred by him in any action or proceeding arising out of his service as a director of the Company.

#### Item 9.01. Financial Statements and Exhibits.

### (a) Financial Statements of Businesses Acquired.

The financial statements of Combangio, Inc. required by this item have not been filed on this Current Report on Form 8-K but will be filed by amendment not later than 71 calendar days after the date that this Current Report on Form 8-K was required to be filed.

# (b) Pro Forma Financial Information.

The pro forma financial information required by this item has not been filed on this Current Report on Form 8-K but will be filed by amendment not later than 71 calendar days after the date that this Current Report on Form 8-K was required to be filed.

#### (d) Exhibits.

- 2.1\* Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of November 15, 2021, by and among Kala Pharmaceuticals, Inc., Ceres Merger Sub, Inc., Combangio, Inc. and, solely in its capacity as Combangio Equityholder Representative, Fortis Advisors LLC.
- 10.1 Lease Termination Agreement, dated November 12, 2021, by and between Kala Pharmaceuticals, Inc. and Columbia Massachusetts Arsenal Office Properties, LLC.

- 99.1 Press Release of Kala Pharmaceuticals, Inc. dated November 15, 2021
- 104 Cover Page Interactive Data File (embedded within the Inline XBRL document)

#### **Forward-looking Statements**

This Current Report on Form 8-K contains forward-looking statements that involve substantial risks and uncertainties. Any statements in this Current Report on Form 8-K about our future expectations, plans and prospects, including but not limited to statements about our Acquisition and the other transactions contemplated by the Acquisition and any other statements about future expectations, prospects, estimates and other matters that are dependent upon future events or developments, including statements related to our expectations with respect to the potential financial impact and benefits of the Acquisition, including our expectations with respect to milestone payments pursuant to the Merger Agreement and expectations with respect to and potential advantages of KPI-012, the future development or commercialization of KPI-012, conduct and timelines of clinical trials, the clinical utility of KPI-012 for PCED, plans for filing of regulatory approvals, the market opportunity for KPI-012 for PCED and other indications, plans to pursue research and development of KPI-012 for other indications, the sufficiency of our existing cash resources and other statements containing the words "anticipate," "believe," "estimate," "expect," "intend," "may," "plan," "predict," "project," "target," "potential," "likely," "will," "would," "could," "should," "continue," and similar expressions constitute forward-looking statements within the meaning of The Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Actual results may differ materially from those indicated by such forward-looking statements as a result of various important factors, including: our ability to realize the anticipated benefits of the Acquisition, including the possibility that the expected benefits, synergies and growth prospects from the Acquisition will not be realized or will not be realized within the expected time period or at all, negative effects of the announcement of the Acquisition on the market price of our common stock, significant transaction costs, unknown liabilities, the risk of litigation and/or regulatory actions related to the Acquisition, the uncertainties inherent in the initiation and conduct of clinical trials, availability and timing of data from clinical trials, whether results of early clinical trials or trials in different disease indications will be indicative of the results of ongoing or future trials, whether results of the Phase 1b clinical trial of KPI-012 will be indicative of results for any future clinical trials and studies of KPI-012, uncertainties associated with regulatory review of clinical trials and applications for marketing approvals, whether regulatory or commercial milestones are achieved, our ability to successfully integrate Combangio's business into our business, our ability to retain and hire key personnel, the risk that disruption resulting from the Acquisition may adversely affect our business and business relationships, including with employees and suppliers, the sufficiency of cash resources and need for additional financing and such other important factors as are set forth under the caption "Risk Factors" in our annual and quarterly reports and any other filings on file with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission. In addition, the forward-looking statements included in this Current Report on Form 8-K represent our views as of the date of this Current Report on Form 8-K. We anticipate that subsequent events and developments will cause our views to change. However, while we may elect to update these forward-looking statements at some point in the future, we specifically disclaim any obligation to do so. These forward-looking statements should not be relied upon as representing our views as of any date subsequent to the date of this Current Report on Form 8-K.

<sup>\*</sup> Portions of this exhibit have been omitted pursuant to Item 601(b)(10)(iv) of Regulation S-K.

# SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

KALA PHARMACEUTICALS, INC.

Date: November 15, 2021 By: /s/ Mary Reumuth

Name: Mary Reumuth Title: Chief Financial Officer

#### **Execution Version**

Certain identified information has been excluded from the exhibit because it is both (i) not material and (ii) is the type of information that the registrant treats as private or confidential. Double asterisks denote omissions.

# AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

by and among

KALA PHARMACEUTICALS, INC.,

CERES MERGER SUB, INC.,

COMBANGIO, INC.

and,

SOLELY IN ITS CAPACITY AS COMPANY EQUITYHOLDER REPRESENTATIVE,

FORTIS ADVISORS LLC

Dated as of November 15, 2021

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
ARTICL	E I THE MERGER	2
1.1	Effective Time of the Merger	2
1.2	Closing; Actions at the Closing	2
1.3	Effects of the Merger	2
1.4	Directors and Officers of the Surviving Corporation	2
1.5	Additional Action	3
ARTICL	E II CONVERSION OF SECURITIES	3
2.1	Conversion of Capital Stock	3
2.2	Payment Fund	5
2.3	Dissenting Shares	6
2.4	Company Equityholder Representative.	7
2.5	Treatment of Company Equity Awards	12
2.6	Adjustment Before and After the Closing	13
2.7	Allocation Schedules; Payments of Future Payments	17
2.8	Contingent Payments	18
2.9	Stock Consideration	23
2.10	Withholding Rights	25
ARTICL	E III REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE COMPANY	26
3.1	Organization, Standing and Corporate Power	26
3.2	Capitalization	26
3.3	Subsidiaries	28
3.4	Authority; No Conflict; Required Filings and Consents	29
3.5	Financial Statements	30
3.6	Absence of Certain Changes	31
3.7	Undisclosed Liabilities	32
3.8	Books and Records	32
3.9	Tax Matters	32
3.10	Assets	35
3.11	Owned and Leased Real Property	35
3.12	Intellectual Property	37
3.13	Contracts	40
3.14	Litigation	43
3.15	Environmental Matters	43
3.16	Labor and Employment	44
3.17	Employee Benefit Plans	46
3.18	Compliance with Laws	48
3.19	Unlawful Payments	48
3.20	Permits and Regulatory Matters	49
3.21	Insurance	51
3.22	Suppliers	51
3.23	Certain Business Relationships With Related Parties	51
3.24	Investment Questionnaires	52
3.25	Brokers; Schedule of Fees and Expenses	52

3.26	Powers of Attorney	52
3.27	Data Privacy and Security	52
3.28	Disclosure	53
ARTICLE	E IV REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE BUYER AND THE TRANSITORY SUBSIDIARY	53
4.1	Organization, Standing and Power	53
4.2	Authority; No Conflict; Required Filings and Consents	53
4.3	Capitalization	54
4.4	Buyer Common Stock	54
4.5	SEC Filings; Financial Statements	54
4.6	Litigation	55
4.7	No Prior Activities	55
4.8	Compliance with Laws	55
4.9	Brokers; Schedule of Fees and Expenses	55
ARTICLE	E V CONDUCT OF BUSINESS	55
5.1	Operation of Business	55
5.2	Confidentiality	58
ARTICLE	E VI ADDITIONAL PRE-CLOSING AGREEMENTS	58
6.1	No Solicitation	58
6.2	Stockholder Consent or Approval	59
6.3	Access to Information	60
6.4	Closing Efforts; Legal Conditions to the Merger; Third-Party Consents	60
6.5	Public Disclosure	61
6.6	Notification of Certain Matters	61
6.7	280G Covenant	61
6.8	FIRPTA	62
6.9	Termination of 401(k) Plan	62
6.10	Required Financial Statements; Resale Registration Statement	62
6.11	Product Regulatory Meetings	65
ARTICLE	E VII CONDITIONS TO CONSUMMATION OF THE MERGER	66
7.1	Conditions to Obligations of the Buyer and the Transitory Subsidiary	66
7.2	Conditions to Obligations of the Company	68
	E VIII INDEMNIFICATION	69
8.1	Indemnification by the Company Equityholders	69
8.2	Indemnification Claims	70
8.3	Survival of Representations and Warranties	73
8.4	Limitations	74
	E IX OTHER POST-CLOSING AGREEMENTS	77
9.1	Release	76
9.2	Indemnification	77
9.3	Tax Matters	78
	E X TERMINATION AND AMENDMENT	80
10.1	Termination	80
10.2	Effect of Termination	81
10.3	Fees and Expenses	81
10.4	Amendment	81

ARTICLE X ARTICLE X 12.1 I 12.2 I	Extension; Waiver I DEFINITIONS II MISCELLANEOUS Notices Entire Agreement	81 82 109 109 110
12.4 12.5 S 12.6 12.7 D	Third-Party Beneficiaries Assignment Severability Counterparts and Signature Interpretation	110 110 111 111 111
12.9 1 12.10 5 12.11 1 12.12 4	Governing Law Remedies Submission to Jurisdiction WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL Advance Waiver; Privilege	112 112 112 113 113
	Non-Reliance	114
Exhibits:  Exhibit A Exhibit B Exhibit C Exhibit D Exhibit E Exhibit F Exhibit G Exhibit H Exhibit I	Form of Principal Stockholder Agreement Form of Certificate of Incorporation of the Surviving Corporation Company Equityholder Representative Confidentiality Agreement Form of Certificate of Merger Form of Escrow Agreement Form of Investor Representation Letter Form of Letter of Transmittal Form of Surrender Agreement Form of Written Consent	
Schedule 7.1	<ul> <li>(a) Estimated Closing Adjustment Statement</li> <li>(b) Required Consents</li> <li>(j) Affiliate Arrangements</li> <li>Director and Officer Indemnification Agreements</li> </ul>	

Company Disclosure Schedule

Principal Stockholders

Key Employees

Schedule 9.1 Schedule A

Schedule B

#### AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

THIS AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER (this "<u>Agreement</u>") is entered into as of November 15, 2021 (the "<u>Agreement Date</u>"), by and among: Kala Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "<u>Buyer</u>"); Ceres Merger Sub, Inc., a Delaware corporation and a wholly owned subsidiary of the Buyer (the "<u>Transitory Subsidiary</u>"); Combangio, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "<u>Company</u>"); and, solely for purposes of being bound by and receiving the benefits of, as applicable, Section 2.1, Section 2.4, Section 2.6, Section 2.7, Section 2.8, Section 2.9, Article VIII, Article IX, Article XI and Article XII and solely in such Person's capacity as the Company Equityholder Representative, Fortis Advisors LLC, a Delaware limited liability company (the "<u>Company Equityholder Representative</u>").

#### **RECITALS**

WHEREAS, the Boards of Directors of the Buyer and the Company deem it advisable and in the best interests of each corporation and their respective stockholders that the Buyer acquire the Company;

WHEREAS, the acquisition of the Company by the Buyer shall be effected through the merger of the Transitory Subsidiary with and into the Company in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and the DGCL, as a result of which the Company shall become a wholly owned direct or indirect subsidiary of the Buyer;

WHEREAS, concurrently with the execution of this Agreement, and as a condition of the willingness of the Buyer to enter into this Agreement and to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, the Buyer has entered into duly executed agreements in the form attached hereto as <a href="Exhibit A">Exhibit A</a> (the "Principal Stockholder Agreements") with the stockholders of the Company identified on <a href="Schedule A">Schedule A</a> (the "Principal Stockholders");

WHEREAS, immediately following the execution of this Agreement, and as a condition to the willingness of the Buyer and the Company to enter into this Agreement, the Company shall seek and, upon obtaining, deliver to the Buyer Written Consents to approve the transactions contemplated by this Agreement duly executed by the Principal Stockholders and constituting the Company Stockholder Approval; and

WHEREAS, concurrently with the execution of this Agreement, and as a condition to the willingness of the Buyer and the Company to enter into this Agreement and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby, the Buyer has entered into duly executed arrangements (collectively, the "Key Employee Agreements") with each Company employee identified on Schedule B (collectively, the "Key Employees").

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing and the respective representations, warranties, covenants and agreements set forth below, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Buyer, the Transitory Subsidiary, the Company and (solely for purposes of being bound by and receiving the benefits of, as applicable, Section 2.1, Section 2.4, Section 2.6, Section 2.7, Section 2.8, Section 2.9, Article VIII, Article IX, Article XI and Article XII

and solely in such Person's capacity as the Company Equityholder Representative) the Company Equityholder Representative agree as follows:

#### ARTICLE I

#### THE MERGER

1.1 <u>Effective Time of the Merger</u>. Subject to the provisions of this Agreement, prior to the Closing, the Buyer shall prepare or cause to be prepared the Certificate of Merger, and, immediately following the Closing, the Company shall cause the Merger to be consummated by filing the Certificate of Merger with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware and shall make all other filings or recordings required under the DGCL in order to give effect to the Merger. The Merger shall become effective at the Effective Time.

#### 1.2 <u>Closing</u>; Actions at the Closing.

- (a) The Closing shall take place at 10:00 a.m., Eastern time, on the date hereof (the "Closing Date") remotely via the electronic exchange of documents and signatures.
  - (b) At the Closing:
- (i) the Company shall deliver to the Buyer and the Transitory Subsidiary the various certificates, instruments and documents referred to in Section 7.1;
- (ii) the Buyer and the Transitory Subsidiary shall deliver to the Company the various certificates, instruments and documents referred to in Section 7.2; and
  - (iii) the Buyer shall make the payments contemplated by Section 2.1(d)(ii).
- 1.3 <u>Effects of the Merger</u>. At the Effective Time (a) the separate existence of the Transitory Subsidiary shall cease and the Transitory Subsidiary shall be merged with and into the Company, with the Company continuing as the Surviving Corporation, and (b) the Company Certificate of Incorporation shall be amended and restated in its entirety to read as set forth on <u>Exhibit B</u>. In addition, the Buyer shall cause the by-laws of the Surviving Corporation to be amended and restated in their entirety so that, immediately following the Effective Time, they are identical to the by-laws of the Transitory Subsidiary as in effect immediately prior to the Effective Time, except that all references to the name of the Transitory Subsidiary therein shall be changed to refer to the name of the Company. The Merger shall have the effects set forth in Section 259 of the DGCL.

#### 1.4 Directors and Officers of the Surviving Corporation.

(a) The directors of the Transitory Subsidiary immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the initial directors of the Surviving Corporation, each to hold office in accordance with the certificate of incorporation and by-laws of the Surviving Corporation.

- (b) The officers of the Transitory Subsidiary immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the initial officers of the Surviving Corporation, each to hold office in accordance with the certificate of incorporation and by-laws of the Surviving Corporation.
- 1.5 <u>Additional Action</u>. The Surviving Corporation may, at any time from and after the Effective Time, take any action, including executing and delivering any document, in the name and on behalf of either the Company or the Transitory Subsidiary in order to consummate and give effect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

#### ARTICLE II

#### **CONVERSION OF SECURITIES**

- 2.1 <u>Conversion of Capital Stock</u>. At the Effective Time, by virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part of the Buyer, the Company, any holder of Company Stock or any other Person:
- (a) <u>Capital Stock of the Transitory Subsidiary</u>. Each share of the common stock, \$0.001 par value per share, of the Transitory Subsidiary that is issued and outstanding as of immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be converted into and become one (1) fully paid and nonassessable share of common stock, \$0.001 par value per share, of the Surviving Corporation.
- (b) <u>Cancellation of Treasury Stock and Buyer-Owned Stock</u>. Each share of Company Stock that is owned by the Company as treasury stock and each share of Company Stock that is owned by the Buyer, the Transitory Subsidiary or any other wholly-owned direct or indirect subsidiary of the Buyer as of immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be cancelled and shall cease to exist and no payment or consideration shall be delivered in exchange therefor.
- (c) <u>Conversion of Company Stock</u>. Subject to Section 2.2(b), each share of Company Stock that is issued and outstanding as of immediately prior to the Effective Time (other than (i) shares of Company Stock referenced in Section 2.1(b) and (ii) Dissenting Shares) shall be converted into the right of the holder thereof to receive (in cash and Buyer Common Stock, as set forth in the Closing Date Allocation Schedule) (1) such share's (A) Pro Rata Closing Cash Share of the Closing Cash Consideration and (B) Pro Rata Closing Stock Share of the Post-Closing Stock Consideration (valued at the Buyer Closing Stock Price)), plus (2) such share's Pro Rata Share of the portion of all Future Payments that become payable pursuant to the terms of this Agreement.
  - (d) <u>Closing Payment Certificate; Closing Date Payments.</u>
- (i) Prior to the Closing Date, the Company shall deliver to the Buyer: (A) the Closing Payment Certificate; (B) a pay-off letter in customary form and substance, reasonably satisfactory to the Buyer, duly executed by each Person to whom any Indebtedness is (or at the Closing will be) owed by the Company, the Surviving Corporation or any Subsidiary, which shall include a complete release of the Company, the Surviving Corporation and each Subsidiary from all Liens and Liabilities with respect to such Indebtedness, effective upon the discharge of such Indebtedness at the Closing; and (C) final invoices submitted by each Person

to whom any Company Transaction Expenses are (or at the Closing will be) owed, which shall state that the amount invoiced thereby represents all Company Transaction Expenses payable to such Person with respect to the period through the Closing.

- (ii) On the Closing Date, the Buyer shall make the following payments, in each case in the respective amounts set forth in the Closing Payment Certificate:
  - (A) to the Surviving Corporation, by wire transfer of immediately available funds, the portion of the Closing Cash Consideration payable in respect of Company Employee Equity Awards pursuant to Section 2.5;
  - (B) to the Escrow Agent, by wire transfer of immediately available funds, the Escrow Amount to be deposited into the Escrow Account;
  - (C) to the Company Equityholder Representative, by wire transfer of immediately available funds, the Company Equityholder Representative Expense Amount;
  - (D) to each Person specified in the Closing Payment Certificate as a recipient of payments in respect of the Closing Indebtedness, by wire transfer of immediately available funds, the amount payable to such Person as specified in the Closing Payment Certificate;
  - (E) to each Person specified in the Closing Payment Certificate as a recipient of payments in respect of Company Transaction Expenses that remain unpaid as of immediately prior to the Effective Time, by wire transfer of immediately available funds, the amount payable to such Person as specified in the Closing Payment Certificate; and
  - (F) to the Exchange and Paying Agent, the Closing Company Equityholder Consideration by wire transfer of immediately available funds.

#### (e) <u>Escrow</u>.

#### (i) <u>Deposit of Escrow Funds</u>.

- (A) On the Closing Date, the Buyer will (in accordance with Section 2.1(d)(ii)(B)) deliver to the Escrow Agent the Escrow Amount to be held in escrow pursuant to the Escrow Agreement and to be disbursed in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and the Escrow Agreement. The Escrow Fund shall be held by the Escrow Agent and released by the Escrow Agent to the Surviving Corporation, the Exchange and Paying Agent or the Buyer, as applicable, in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and the Escrow Agreement.
- (B) In connection with any payment of Contingent Consideration that becomes payable pursuant to Section 2.8(a) prior to the Escrow Release Date, the Buyer shall withhold a portion equal to the Escrow Percentage of the cash portion of such Contingent Consideration from the amount otherwise payable to the

Company Equityholders and deliver such withheld portion to the Escrow Agent to be held in escrow in the Escrow Account pursuant to the Escrow Agreement and to be disbursed in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and the Escrow Agreement.

- (ii) Any portion of the Escrow Fund disbursed pursuant to the Escrow Agreement for the benefit of the Company Equityholders shall be disbursed in accordance with this Section 2.1(e)(ii). A portion of such disbursed amount equal to the Pro Rata Share that is represented by each share of Company Stock converted pursuant to Section 2.1(c) shall be paid by the Escrow Agreement to the Exchange and Paying Agent pursuant to the terms of the Escrow Agreement for payment to the holder thereof. A portion of such disbursed amount equal to the Pro Rata Share that is represented by each Company Equity Award shall be paid by the Escrow Agent to the Surviving Corporation pursuant to the terms of the Escrow Agreement for payment to the holder thereof (which amount shall be paid by the Surviving Corporation to such holder, subject to any applicable withholding as provided in Section 2.10). The Company Equityholder Representative shall, prior to any disbursement of funds for the benefit of Company Equityholders pursuant to this Section 2.1(e)(ii) and/or the Escrow Agreement, deliver to the Buyer a Post-Closing Disbursement Certificate in respect of such disbursement.
- 2.2 <u>Payment Fund</u>. The procedures for exchanging outstanding shares of Company Stock and outstanding Company Equity Awards (other than Company Employee Equity Awards) for the consideration to be paid to the holders of such Company Stock or Company Equity Awards in connection with the Merger are as follows:
- (a) Exchange and Paying Agent. The Exchange and Paying Agent shall, pursuant to instructions from the Buyer in accordance with the Exchange and Paying Agent Agreement and the Closing Date Allocation Schedule, deliver the amounts payable to the Company Equityholders (other than in respect of Company Employee Equity Awards) out of the Payment Fund upon deposit by the Buyer in accordance with Sections 2.1(d)(ii)(F), 2.7(c) and 2.9(a), (b) and (c). The Payment Fund shall be invested by the Exchange and Paying Agent as directed by the Buyer. The Payment Fund shall not be used for any purpose other than as specified in this Section 2.2(a).
- (b) Exchange Procedures. The Buyer shall instruct the Exchange and Paying Agent to mail, no later than two (2) Business Days after the Effective Time, to each Company Equityholder (other than holders of Company Employee Equity Awards) of record (i) a Letter of Transmittal and (ii) instructions for effecting the exchange for the applicable Aggregate Consideration that is or may become payable with respect thereto pursuant to the terms of this Agreement. Upon delivery of a duly completed and executed Letter of Transmittal, and, with respect to holders of Company Equity Awards (other than holders of Company Employee Equity Awards), of a Surrender Agreement, such Company Equityholder shall be entitled to receive in exchange therefor (1) cash in an amount equal to the Closing Company Equityholder Consideration payable in respect of the shares of Company Stock reflected in such Letter of Transmittal, (2) following receipt of the Post-Closing Company Equityholder Consideration by the Exchange and Paying Agent, a number of shares of Buyer Common Stock equal to the Post-Closing Company Equityholder Consideration payable in respect of the shares of Company Stock or Company Equity Awards reflected in such Letter of Transmittal and (3) following receipt of any amounts in respect of Future Payments by the Exchange and Paying Agent, the

number of shares of Buyer Common Stock or cash payable in respect of the shares of Company Stock or Company Equity Awards reflected in such Letter of Transmittal, in each case as determined in accordance with Sections 2.1, 2.5, 2.7(c) and 2.9 and reflected on the Closing Date Allocation Schedule attached to the Closing Payment Certificate. If payment in respect of any such Company Stock or Company Equity Award is to be made to a Person other than the Company Equityholder of record for such Company Stock or Company Equity Award, it shall be a condition of payment that the Person requesting such payment shall have established to the reasonable satisfaction of the Buyer and the Exchange and Paying Agent that any transfer and other Taxes required by reason of such payment to a Person other than the record holder of such Company Stock or Company Equity Award have been paid or are not applicable and that such person is an Accredited Investor.

- (c) No Further Ownership Rights in Company Stock or Company Equity Award. All consideration paid following the delivery of a duly completed and executed Letter of Transmittal, and, with respect to holders of Company Equity Awards, of a Surrender Agreement, reflecting shares of Company Stock or Company Equity Awards (including any Future Payments payable with respect thereto) in accordance with the terms hereof shall be deemed to have been paid in satisfaction of all rights pertaining to such shares of Company Stock or Company Equity Awards, and from and after the Effective Time there shall be no further registration of transfers on the stock transfer books of the Surviving Corporation of the shares of Company Stock which were outstanding as of immediately prior to the Effective Time.
- (d) <u>Termination of Payment Fund</u>. Any amount deposited with the Exchange and Paying Agent that remains undistributed to the holders of Company Stock or Company Equity Awards until six (6) months after the applicable date of deposit for such amount shall be delivered to the Buyer (subject to abandoned property, escheat or similar Law), upon demand, and any holder of Company Stock or Company Equity Awards who is entitled to such amount under this Section 2.2 or any Future Payment shall (subject to Section 2.2(e)) be entitled to seek payment of such amount from the Buyer only as a general creditor thereof.
- (e) No Liability. To the extent permitted by applicable Law, none of the Buyer, the Transitory Subsidiary, the Company, the Surviving Corporation or the Exchange and Paying Agent shall be liable to any Company Equityholder for any amount delivered to a public official pursuant to any applicable abandoned property, escheat or similar Law. If any Letters of Transmittal, and, with respect to holders of Company Equity Awards, of Surrender Agreements, shall not have been delivered prior to the fourth (4<sup>th</sup>) anniversary of the Closing Date (or immediately prior to such earlier date on which the related consideration payable pursuant to this Article II would otherwise escheat to or become the property of any Governmental Entity), any such consideration in respect thereof shall, to the extent permitted by applicable Law, become the property of the Surviving Corporation, free and clear of all claims or interest of any Person previously entitled thereto.

#### 2.3 <u>Dissenting Shares.</u>

(a) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, Dissenting Shares shall not be converted into or represent the right to receive any portion of the

Aggregate Consideration in accordance with Section 2.1, but shall be entitled only to such rights as are granted by the DGCL to a holder of Dissenting Shares.

- (b) If any Dissenting Shares shall lose their status as such (through failure to perfect or otherwise), then, as of the later of the Effective Time or the date of loss of such status, such shares shall automatically be converted into and shall represent only the right to receive any portion of the Aggregate Consideration otherwise payable in respect thereof pursuant to this Agreement, without interest thereon.
- (c) The Company shall give the Buyer (i) prompt notice of any written demand for appraisal received by the Company prior to the Effective Time pursuant to the DGCL, any withdrawal of any such demand and any other demand, notice or instrument delivered to the Company prior to the Effective Time pursuant to the DGCL that relates to such demand and (ii) the opportunity to participate in all negotiations and proceedings with respect to any such demand, notice or instrument. The Company shall not settle or make any payment or settlement offer prior to the Effective Time with respect to any such demand, notice or instrument unless the Buyer shall have given its written consent (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed) to such settlement, payment or settlement offer.

#### 2.4 <u>Company Equityholder Representative.</u>

- (a) By their execution of a Principal Stockholder Agreement, a Surrender Agreement or the Letter of Transmittal, approval of the Merger and adoption of this Agreement and/or their acceptance of any consideration pursuant to this Agreement and without any further action of any of the Company Equityholders or the Company, the Company Equityholders hereby irrevocably (subject only to Section 2.4(e)) appoint, effective from and after the Closing, the Company Equityholder Representative as the true and lawful representative, attorney-in-fact and exclusive agent of the Company Equityholders under this Agreement and the Escrow Agreement in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, the Exchange and Paying Agent Agreement and the Escrow Agreement and in any litigation or arbitration involving this Agreement, the Exchange and Paying Agent Agreement or the Escrow Agreement. In connection therewith, the Company Equityholder Representative is authorized to do or refrain from doing all further acts and things, and to execute all such documents as the Company Equityholder Representative shall deem necessary or appropriate, and shall have the power and authority to:
- (i) act for any or all of the Company Equityholders with regard to all matters pertaining to this Agreement, the Exchange and Paying Agent Agreement or the Escrow Agreement;
- (ii) act for any or all of the Company Equityholders to transact matters of litigation pertaining to this Agreement;
- (iii) execute and deliver all amendments, waivers, ancillary agreements, certificates and documents that the Company Equityholder Representative deems necessary or appropriate in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, the Exchange and Paying Agent Agreement or the Escrow Agreement, including

delivering any update to or correction, amendment or modification of the Closing Date Allocation Schedule permitted by Section 2.7(a);

- (iv) receive funds, make payments of funds, and give receipts for funds relating to the Company Equityholder Representative Expense Amount;
- (v) do or refrain from doing, on behalf of any or all of the Company Equityholders, any further act or deed that the Company Equityholder Representative deems necessary or appropriate in the Company Equityholder Representative's sole discretion relating to the subject matter of this Agreement, the Exchange and Paying Agent Agreement or the Escrow Agreement, in each case as fully and completely as any Company Equityholder could do if personally present;
- (vi) give and receive all notices required to be given or received by the Company Equityholders under this Agreement, the Exchange and Paying Agent Agreement or the Escrow Agreement;
  - (vii) give any written direction to the Exchange and Paying Agent or the Escrow Agent;
- (viii) agree to, dispute, negotiate and/or comply with the determination of the Final Closing Adjustment Statement, the Final Closing Adjustment Items and the Final Closing Adjustment pursuant to Section 2.6, and to agree to, dispute, negotiate, comply with and/or enter into settlement and compromises regarding any Contingent Consideration pursuant to Section 2.8;
- (ix) agree to, dispute, negotiate, enter into settlements and compromises and/or comply with arbitration awards and court orders with respect to claims for indemnification made by any Buyer Indemnified Party under Article VIII; and
- (x) receive service of process in connection with any claims under this Agreement, the Exchange and Paying Agent Agreement and/or the Escrow Agreement.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company Equityholder Representative shall have no obligation to act on behalf of the Company Equityholders, except as expressly provided herein, in the Escrow Agreement and in the Company Equityholder Representative Engagement Agreement, and for purposes of clarity, there are no obligations of the Company Equityholder Representative in any other ancillary agreement, schedule, exhibit or the Company Disclosure Schedule.

(b) All decisions and actions of the Company Equityholder Representative on behalf of the Company Equityholders under this Agreement, the Escrow Agreement or the Company Equityholder Representative Engagement Agreement, pursuant to the authority granted herein, shall be deemed to be facts ascertainable outside of this Agreement and shall be binding upon all Company Equityholders and such Company Equityholder's successors as if expressly confirmed and ratified in writing by such Company Equityholder, no Company Equityholder shall have the right to object, dissent, protest or otherwise contest the same, and all defenses which may be available to any Company Equityholder to contest, negate or disaffirm

the action of the Company Equityholder Representative taken in good faith under this Agreement, the Escrow Agreement or the Company Equityholder Representative Engagement Agreement are waived.

At the Effective Time, (i) the Company Equityholder Representative shall enter into a confidentiality agreement with the Buyer in the form attached hereto as Exhibit C and (ii) the Buyer shall pay the Company Equityholder Representative Expense Amount to the Company Equityholder Representative, which Company Equityholder Representative Expense Amount shall be maintained by the Company Equityholder Representative in a segregated account and used for the purposes of paying directly or reimbursing the Company Equityholder Representative for any Company Equityholder Representative Expenses incurred pursuant to this Agreement, the Escrow Agreement or any Company Equityholder Representative Engagement Agreement, or as otherwise determined by the Advisory Group. The Company Equityholder Representative is not providing any investment supervision, recommendations or advice and shall have no responsibility or liability for any loss of principal of the Company Equityholder Representative Expense Amount other than as a result of its gross negligence or willful misconduct. The Company Equityholder Representative is not acting as a withholding agent or in any similar capacity in connection with the Company Equityholder Representative Expense Amount and has no tax reporting or income distribution obligations. The Company Equityholders will not receive any interest on the Company Equityholder Representative Expense Amount and assign to the Company Equityholder Representative any such interest. Subject to Advisory Group approval, the Company Equityholder Representative may contribute funds to the Company Equityholder Representative Expense Amount from any consideration otherwise distributable to the Company Equityholders. The fees and expenses of the Company Equityholder Representative shall be borne by the Company Equityholders. Without limitation of the indemnity and other provisions of this Section 2.4, the Company Equityholder Representative shall be reimbursed for reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred in the performance of the Company Equityholder Representative's duties (including the reasonable fees and expenses of counsel) under this Agreement from the Company Equityholder Representative Expense Amount and, if the remaining Company Equityholder Representative Expense Amount is insufficient to pay such expenses, from the first proceeds from any Future Payments otherwise available for distribution to the Company Equityholders. In no event shall the Buyer or the Surviving Corporation (or any of their respective Affiliates) be obligated to reimburse the Company Equityholder Representative for any such expenses. Upon the determination of the Company Equityholder Representative that retaining any portion of the Company Equityholder Representative Expense Amount is no longer necessary, the Company Equityholder Representative shall deliver any then remaining portion of the Company Equityholder Representative Expense Amount (the "Company Equityholder Representative Account Payment") to the Buyer, which will promptly pay such amount to the Paying Agent and the Surviving Corporation for further distribution to the Company Equityholders pursuant to Section 2.7(c). The Company Equityholder Representative shall prior to any disbursement of funds for the benefit of Company Equityholders pursuant to this Section 2.4(c), deliver to the Buyer a Post-Closing Disbursement Certificate in respect of such disbursement. The Company Equityholder Representative shall hold and disburse the Company Equityholder Representative Expense Amount in trust for all of the Company Equityholders in accordance with this Agreement, and the Company Equityholder Representative Expense Amount shall not be used for any other purpose and shall not be available to the Buyer to satisfy any claims hereunder.

From and after the Closing, the Company Equityholder Representative shall act for the Company Equityholders on all of the matters set forth in this Agreement, the Exchange and Paying Agent Agreement and the Escrow Agreement in the manner the Company Equityholder Representative believes to be in the best interest of the Company Equityholders. The Company Equityholder Representative is authorized to act on behalf of the Company Equityholders notwithstanding any dispute or disagreement among the Company Equityholders. In taking or refraining from taking any action as Company Equityholder Representative, the Company Equityholder Representative may reasonably assume that a signatory has proper authorization to sign on behalf of the applicable Company Equityholder or other party and rely conclusively, without any further inquiry or investigation, upon: (i) the Closing Payment Certificate, (ii) any signature believed by it to be genuine, and (iii) any certification or confirmation, oral or written, given by any Person whom the Company Equityholder Representative reasonably believes to be authorized thereunto. The Company Equityholder Representative may, in all questions arising hereunder, under the Escrow Agreement or under the Company Equityholder Representative Engagement Agreement, rely on the advice of counsel, and the Company Equityholder Representative shall not be liable to any Company Equityholder for anything done, omitted or suffered in good faith by the Company Equityholder Representative based on such advice. The Company Equityholder Representative undertakes to perform such duties and only such duties as are specifically set forth in this Agreement and no implied covenants or obligations shall be read into this Agreement against the Company Equityholder Representative. Certain Company Equityholders have entered into an engagement agreement (the "Company Equityholder Representative Engagement Agreement") with the Company Equityholder Representative to provide direction to the Company Equityholder Representative in connection with its services under this Agreement, the Escrow Agreement and the Company Equityholder Representative Engagement Agreement (such Company Equityholders, including their individual representatives, collectively hereinafter referred to as the "Advisory Group"). Neither the Company Equityholder Representative nor its members, managers, directors, officers, contractors, agents and employees nor any member of the Advisory Group (collectively, the "Company Equityholder Representative Group") shall have any liability to any of the Company Equityholders for any act done or omitted in connection with the acceptance or administration of the Company Equityholder Representative's responsibilities hereunder, under the Escrow Agreement or under the Company Equityholder Representative Engagement Agreement as Company Equityholder Representative while acting in good faith, unless and only to the extent such action or failure to act constitutes gross negligence or willful misconduct. The Company Equityholders acknowledge that the Company Equityholder Representative shall not be required to expend or risk its own funds or otherwise incur any financial liability in the exercise or performance of any of its powers, rights, duties or privileges or pursuant to this Agreement, the Escrow Agreement, the Company Equityholder Representative Engagement Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby. Furthermore, the Company Equityholder Representative shall not be required to take any action unless the Company Equityholder Representative has been provided with funds, security or indemnities which, in its determination, are sufficient to protect the Company Equityholder Representative against the costs, expenses and liabilities which may be incurred by the Company Equityholder Representative in performing such actions. The Company Equityholders shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless the Company Equityholder Representative Group from and against any and all loss, liability, claims, damages, fees, costs or expense (including fees,

disbursements and costs of counsel and other skilled professionals and in connection with seeking recovery from insurers), judgments, fines or amounts paid in settlement (collectively, the "Company Equityholder Representative Expenses") incurred in good faith on the part of the Company Equityholder Representative and arising out of or in connection with the acceptance or administration of the Company Equityholder Representative's duties hereunder, under the Escrow Agreement or under the Company Equityholder Representative Engagement Agreement. Any such claim for indemnification shall be satisfied first, from any then available portion of the remaining Company Equityholder Representative Expense Amount, second, if such amount is insufficient to satisfy any such loss, liability or expense, from the first proceeds from any Future Payments or other amounts otherwise available for distribution to the Company Equityholders and third, directly from the Company Equityholders.

- In the event the Company Equityholder Representative becomes unable to perform the Company Equityholder Representative's responsibilities hereunder or resigns from such position, the Company Equityholders (acting by a written instrument signed by holders of Company Stock who held, as of immediately prior to the Effective Time, a majority (by voting power) of the then outstanding shares of Company Stock) shall select another representative to fill the vacancy of the Company Equityholder Representative, and such substituted representative shall be deemed to be the Company Equityholder Representative for all purposes of this Agreement. The Company Equityholder Representative may be removed only upon delivery of written notice to the Buyer and the Company Equityholder Representative signed by Persons who, as of immediately prior to the Effective Time, held a majority (by voting power) of the then outstanding shares of Company Stock; provided that no such removal shall be effective until such time as a successor Company Equityholder Representative shall have been validly appointed hereunder. The Company Equityholder Representative shall provide the Buyer prompt written notice of any replacement of the Company Equityholder Representative, including the identity and address of the new Company Equityholder Representative. Upon any replacement of the Company Equityholder Representative, the Company Equityholder Representative being replaced shall transfer to the new Company Equityholder Representative the balance of any unexpended Company Equityholder Representative Expense Amount if and to the extent the Company Equityholder Representative being replaced reasonably determines that any such amount is no longer required to be withheld. The immunities and rights to indemnification shall survive the resignation or removal of the Company Equityholder Representative or any member of the Advisory Group and the Closing and/or any termination of this Agreement and the Escrow Agreement.
  - (f) For all purposes of this Agreement:
- (i) the Buyer shall be entitled to rely conclusively on the instructions and decisions of the Company Equityholder Representative as to the settlement of any disputes or claims under this Agreement, the Exchange and Paying Agent Agreement or the Escrow Agreement, or any other actions required or permitted to be taken by the Company Equityholder Representative hereunder, and no party hereunder or any Company Equityholder shall have any cause of action against the Buyer for any action taken by the Buyer in reliance upon the instructions or decisions of the Company Equityholder Representative;

- (ii) the powers, immunities and rights to indemnification granted to the Company Equityholder Representative Group hereunder and the other provisions of this Section 2.4 are independent and severable, are irrevocable (subject only to Section 2.4(e)), are coupled with an interest, shall survive the death, incompetence, bankruptcy or liquidation of any Company Equityholder and shall be binding on any successor thereto, shall survive the delivery of an assignment by any Company Equityholder of the whole or any fraction of his, her or its interest in the Escrow Fund and shall be enforceable notwithstanding any rights or remedies that any Company Equityholder may have in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; and
- (iii) the provisions of this Section 2.4 shall be binding upon the executors, heirs, legal representatives, personal representatives, successor trustees and successors of each Company Equityholder, and any references in this Agreement to a Company Equityholder shall mean and include the successors to the rights of each applicable Company Equityholder hereunder, whether pursuant to testamentary disposition, the Laws of descent and distribution or otherwise.

#### 2.5 <u>Treatment of Company Equity Awards</u>.

- (a) As of immediately prior to the Effective Time, each Company Option that is then outstanding (whether such Company Option is vested or unvested, but not to the extent it has theretofore been exercised) shall vest in full (if unvested in whole or in part) and shall be converted, in settlement and cancellation thereof, into the right to receive an amount equal to (i) such Company Option's Pro Rata Closing Cash Share of the Closing Cash Consideration, less an amount in cash equal to the portion of the aggregate exercise price attributable to such Company Option settled in cash pursuant to this clause (i) as set forth in the Closing Date Allocation Schedule, plus (ii) such Company Option's Pro Rata Closing Stock Share of the Post-Closing Stock Consideration, less a number of shares of Buyer Common Stock, calculated based on the Buyer Closing Stock Price, with an aggregate evalue equal to the portion of the aggregate exercise price attributable to such Company Option settled in stock pursuant to this clause (ii) as set forth in the Closing Date Allocation Schedule, plus (iii) such Company Option's Pro Rata Share of the portion of all Future Payments that become payable pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, in each case subject to withholding as provided in Section 2.10; provided, however, that notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, no portion of the Aggregate Consideration shall be payable to any holder of any such Company Option unless and until such holder shall have executed and delivered to the Buyer (A) a Surrender Agreement and (B) an Investor Representation Letter.
- (b) Upon the conversion and cancellation of any Company Equity Award pursuant to this Section 2.5, such Company Equity Award shall no longer represent the right to acquire any shares of Company Stock or other Equity Interests of the Company, but shall entitle the holder thereof to receive only the consideration payable in respect thereof pursuant to this Section 2.5.
- (c) Promptly after the date hereof, the Company shall provide to each holder of Company Equity Awards a letter describing the treatment of such Company Equity Awards pursuant to this Section 2.5.

(d)	Subject to the Buyer's (and, if applicable, the Exchange and Paying Agent's) prior receipt from a holder of
Company Equity Awards	of (1) an Investor Representation Letter, (2) a Surrender Agreement and (3) in the case of holders of Company
Equity Awards other than	Company Employee Equity Awards, a Letter of Transmittal:

- (i) the Buyer shall cause the Surviving Corporation or instruct the Exchange and Paying Agent, as applicable, to pay as promptly as practicable after the Effective Time to such holder the portion of the Closing Cash Consideration payable to such holder pursuant to this Section 2.5, subject to any applicable withholding as provided in Section 2.10, in accordance with the Closing Date Allocation Schedule;
- (ii) the Buyer shall cause the Surviving Corporation or instruct the Exchange and Paying Agent, as applicable, to pay as promptly as practicable after the Post-Closing Stock Consideration Issuance Date to such holder the portion of the Post-Closing Stock Consideration payable to such holder pursuant to this Section 2.5, subject to any applicable withholding as provided in Section 2.10, in accordance with the Closing Date Allocation Schedule; and
- (iii) the Buyer shall cause the Surviving Corporation or instruct the Exchange and Paying Agent, as applicable, to pay to such holder any amounts payable with respect to each Future Payment (subject to any applicable withholding as provided in Section 2.10) in accordance with Section 2.7 hereof.
- (e) The Company shall, prior to the Effective Time, take all actions necessary or desirable in connection with the treatment of Company Equity Awards contemplated by this Section 2.5, including obtaining the consent from each holder of any Company Equity Award (unless such consent is not required under the terms of the applicable agreement, instrument or plan). The Company shall use its Reasonable Best Efforts to obtain, prior to Closing, (i) an Investor Representation Letter from each holder of a Company Equity Award, (ii) a Surrender Agreement, which shall be effective as of the Effective Time, duly executed by each holder of a Company Equity Award and (iii) in the case of holders of Company Equity Awards other than Company Employee Equity Awards, a Letter of Transmittal.
- (f) The Buyer anticipates that each Company Option's Pro Rata Share of the portion of all Future Payments that become payable pursuant to the terms of this Agreement will be treated and reported for all tax purposes as being subject to a substantial risk of forfeiture within the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.409A-1(b)(4) until such amounts become due and payable under this Agreement and intends to pay any such amounts to the applicable holder of such Company Option entitled to such payments within the short-term deferral period within the meaning of Treasury Regulation Section 1.409A-1(b)(4)b)(4).
- 2.6 <u>Adjustment Before and After the Closing</u>. The Estimated Closing Adjustment and the Final Closing Adjustment shall be determined as set forth below in this Section 2.6:
- (a) The Company has prepared and delivered to the Buyer a statement (the "<u>Estimated Closing Adjustment</u> <u>Statement</u>"), attached hereto as <u>Schedule 2.6(a)</u>, setting forth the Estimated Closing Adjustment, including a good faith estimate of (i) the unaudited consolidated

balance sheet of the Company and the Subsidiaries and (ii) each of the Closing Adjustment Items, each as of 11:59 p.m. Eastern time on the day immediately prior to the Closing Date, together with all relevant backup materials, in detail reasonably acceptable to the Buyer. The Estimated Closing Adjustment Statement has been prepared in accordance with the applicable definitions in this Agreement and GAAP applied on a basis consistent with the application thereof to the most recent audited financial statements included in the Company Financial Statements (to the extent consistent with GAAP). Schedule 2.6(a) attached hereto reflects the estimated amounts as of the date of this Agreement of the Closing Adjustment Items included in the Estimated Closing Adjustment Statement.

- (b) Not later than 60 calendar days after the Closing Date, the Buyer shall deliver to the Company Equityholder Representative the Closing Adjustment Statement, including a consolidated balance sheet of the Company and the Subsidiaries as of as of 11:59 p.m. Eastern time on the day immediately prior to the Closing Date. The Closing Adjustment Statement and such consolidated balance sheet shall be prepared in accordance with the applicable definitions in this Agreement and GAAP applied on a basis consistent with the application thereof to the most recent audited financial statements included in the Company Financial Statements (to the extent consistent with GAAP). The Closing Adjustment Statement delivered pursuant to this Section 2.6(b) shall be accompanied by a statement setting forth the amount, if any, by which the total of the Closing Adjustment Items is greater than, or less than, the Estimated Closing Adjustment. The Closing Adjustment Statement, as proposed by Buyer pursuant to this Section 2.6(b), shall be deemed for purposes of this Section 2.6 to be the "Final Closing Adjustment Statement," the Closing Adjustment Items reflected thereon shall be deemed for purposes of this Section 2.6 to be the "Final Closing Adjustment Items" and each shall be final and binding on all parties to this Agreement and on all Company Equityholders, in each case unless the Company Equityholder Representative timely delivers to the Buyer an Objection Notice in accordance with Section 2.6(c).
- (c) In the event that the Company Equityholder Representative disputes in good faith the Closing Adjustment Statement or the amount of any of the Closing Adjustment Items, the Company Equityholder Representative shall notify the Buyer in writing (the "Objection Notice") of the amount, nature and basis of such dispute, within 30 calendar days after delivery of the Closing Adjustment Statement pursuant to Section 2.6(b). Any such Objection Notice shall specify those items or amounts as to which the Company Equityholder Representative disagrees, and the Company Equityholder Representative shall be deemed to have agreed with all other items and amounts contained in the Closing Adjustment Statement and the amount of the Closing Adjustment Items delivered pursuant to Section 2.6(b). In the event of such a dispute, the Buyer and the Company Equityholder Representative shall first negotiate in good faith to reach agreement on the disputed items or amounts in order to determine the amount of the Closing Adjustment Items, which amounts shall not be more than the highest calculation nor less than the lowest calculation, in each case as delivered pursuant to Section 2.6(b) or this Section 2.6(c). If the Buyer and the Company Equityholder Representative reach a final resolution on the Closing Adjustment Statement within 30 calendar days after the Buyer's receipt of the Objection Notice (or within any additional period as mutually agreed to between the Buyer and the Company Equityholder Representative), then the Closing Adjustment Statement agreed upon by the Buyer and the Company Equityholder Representative shall be deemed for purposes of this Section 2.6 to be the "Final Closing Adjustment Statement," the Closing Adjustment

Items reflected thereon shall be deemed for purposes of this Section 2.6 to be the "<u>Final Closing Adjustment Items</u>" and each shall be final and binding on all parties to this Agreement and on all Company Equityholders.

- (d) If the Buyer and the Company Equityholder Representative are unable to resolve the dispute within 30 calendar days after delivery of the Objection Notice, then any remaining items in dispute shall be submitted to the Neutral Accountant. All determinations and calculations pursuant to this Section 2.6(d) shall consider only those Closing Adjustment Items that are set forth in the Objection Notice and remain in dispute, such determined amounts shall be (i) a value that is not more than the highest calculation nor less than the lowest calculation, in each case, as delivered pursuant to Section 2.6(b) or Section 2.6(c), (ii) in writing and (iii) delivered to the Buyer and the Company Equityholder Representative as promptly as practicable. Absent fraud or manifest error, the Closing Adjustment Statement as finally determined by the Neutral Accountant shall be deemed for purposes of this Section 2.6 to be the "Final Closing Adjustment Statement," the Closing Adjustment Items reflected thereon shall be deemed for purposes of this Section 2.6 to be the "Final Closing Adjustment Items" and each shall be final and binding on all parties to this Agreement and on all Company Equityholders. In determining the Closing Adjustment Statement and the Closing Adjustment Items, the Neutral Accountant shall act as an expert and not as arbitrator and the Neutral Accountant's authority is limited to resolving disputed issues of fact (and not law). A judgment on the determination made by the Neutral Accountant pursuant to this Section 2.6 may be entered in and enforced by any court having jurisdiction thereover.
- (e) The fees and expenses of the Neutral Accountant in connection with the resolution of disputes pursuant to Section 2.6(d) shall be borne by the Company Equityholder Representatives (on behalf of and for the account of the Company Equityholders), on the one hand, and the Buyer, on the other hand, in inverse proportion to the amounts by which the proposals of the Buyer and the Company Equityholder Representative differed from the Neutral Accountant's final determination (for example, if the total amount of such disputed items as originally submitted to the Neutral Accountant equals \$1,000 and the Neutral Accountant awards \$600 in favor of the Buyer's position, sixty percent (60%) of the fees and expenses of the Neutral Accountant would be borne by the Company Equityholder Representative (on behalf of and for the account of the Company Equityholders) and forty percent (40%) of the fees and expenses of the Neutral Accountant would be borne by the Buyer).

#### (f) Final Closing Adjustment.

- (i) The "<u>Final Closing Adjustment</u>" shall be equal to (i) the amount of the sum of the Final Closing Adjustment Items, minus (ii) the Estimated Closing Adjustment. For the avoidance of doubt, the Final Closing Adjustment may be a positive or negative number.
- (ii) If the Final Closing Adjustment is greater than zero (0), then (A) the Buyer and the Company Equityholder Representative shall promptly (and in no event later than two (2) Business Days) after the date of determination of the Final Closing Adjustment and in accordance with the Escrow Agreement execute and deliver joint written instructions to the Escrow Agent instructing the Escrow Agent to disburse to the Buyer from the Escrow Fund the portion of the Final Closing Adjustment allocable to the Escrow Fund pursuant to Section 2.6(h),

and (B) the Buyer shall be entitled to retain, and the Company Equityholders shall forfeit any right to, a portion of the Holdback Shares with an aggregate value (calculated in accordance with Section 2.9(b)(v)) equal to the portion of the Closing Adjustment not satisfied pursuant to clause (A).

- (iii) If the Final Closing Adjustment is less than or equal to zero (0), then the Buyer shall pay an amount equal to the absolute value of the Final Closing Adjustment to the Exchange and Paying Agent for distribution to the Company Equityholders in accordance with the Closing Date Allocation Schedule (provided, that any cash amounts payable in respect of any Company Employee Equity Award hereunder shall be paid to the Surviving Corporation for distribution to such holders through the Surviving Corporation's payroll system); provided, that with respect to each such holder, any such payment shall be composed of any amount of cash equal to such holder's Pro Rata Closing Cash Share of such payment and a number of shares of Buyer Common Stock with an aggregate value equal to such holder's Pro Rata Closing Stock Share (with the number of shares of Buyer Common Stock to be issued in respect thereof to be calculated by dividing the aggregate value of the portion of such payment represented by Buyer Common Stock by the Buyer Closing Stock Price). The percentage of the Final Closing Adjustment, if any, to be distributed to each Company Equityholder is set forth opposite such Company Equityholder's name on the Closing Date Allocation Schedule.
- Adjustment has been finally determined pursuant to this Section 2.6, the Company Equityholder Representative and its accountants and other representatives (at the Company Equityholder Representative's expense on behalf of the Company Equityholders) shall, upon reasonable notice and during normal business hours, be permitted to discuss with the Buyer and its accountants the Closing Adjustment Statement and shall be provided complete and accurate copies of, and have reasonable access, upon reasonable notice at reasonable times during normal business hours, to the work papers and supporting records of the Buyer and its accountants so as to allow the Company Equityholder Representative and its accountants to verify the accuracy of the Closing Adjustment Statement. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, neither the Buyer nor any of its Subsidiaries shall be required to disclose any information to the Company Equityholder Representative if (i) such disclosure would result in a loss of the ability to successfully assert a claim of any attorney-client or other legal privilege, (ii) such disclosure would contravene any applicable Law or Contract to which the Buyer or any of its Subsidiaries is a party or is subject, provided that in the case of clauses (i) and (ii), the Buyer shall use Reasonable Best Efforts to disclose some or all of such information in a manner that does not violate any such Law or obligation or forfeit such privilege, or (iii) such information is pertinent to any litigation in which the Buyer or any of its Subsidiaries, on the one hand, and the Company Equityholders or any of their respective Affiliates, on the other hand, are adverse parties.
- (h) In the event the Buyer is entitled to receive a payment pursuant to Section 2.6(f)(ii), such payment shall be allocated between the Escrow Fund and the Holdback Shares with 17.25% of the payment in cash allocated from the Escrow Fund and 82.75% of the aggregate value of such payment shall be satisfied by the Company Equityholders forfeiting the right to a number of the Holdback Shares representing such value (with the number of Holdback Shares to be forfeited in respect thereof to be calculated by dividing such 82.75% of the

aggregate value of such payment by the price determined in accordance with Section 2.9(b)(v), with the shares surrendered to satisfy such claims on a first in, first out basis); provided that to the extent that the remaining Escrow Fund is not sufficient to pay 17.25% of such payment or the value of the remaining Holdback Shares is not sufficient to pay 82.75% of such payment, the shortfall shall be allocated to any remaining Escrow Fund or Holdback Shares, as the case may be.

(i) The parties agree that the procedures set forth in this Section 2.6 shall be the sole and exclusive method for resolving any disputes with respect to the determination of the Final Closing Adjustment Statement, the Final Closing Adjustment Items and the Final Closing Adjustment and shall be final and binding on all parties to this Agreement and on all Company Equityholders; provided, that this provision shall not prohibit the Buyer or the Company Equityholder Representative from instituting litigation to enforce the determination of the Neutral Accountant and shall not limit any remedy of any party under Article VIII.

#### 2.7 <u>Allocation Schedules; Payments of Future Payments.</u>

- (a) The Company has delivered to the Buyer and the Exchange and Paying Agent the Closing Date Allocation Schedule (attached as an exhibit to the Closing Payment Certificate). From time to time after the Effective Time, the Company Equityholder Representative may, with the Buyer's written consent (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), update, correct or otherwise amend or modify the Closing Date Allocation Schedule in any manner that is consistent with the express provisions of this Article II, including by delivering a Post-Closing Disbursement Certificate that supersedes such Closing Date Allocation Schedule. The Buyer shall be entitled to rely conclusively on the Closing Date Allocation Schedule as in effect from time to time and/or any Post-Closing Disbursement Certificate, as applicable, and, as between any or all of the Company Equityholders, on the one hand, and the Buyer and the Surviving Corporation, on the other hand, any amounts delivered by the Buyer to any Company Equityholder (or delivered by the Buyer to the Exchange and Paying Agent for delivery) in accordance with the Closing Date Allocation Schedule and/or Post-Closing Disbursement Certificate, as applicable, in effect from time to time shall be deemed for all purposes to have been delivered to the applicable Company Equityholder in full satisfaction of the obligations of the Buyer and the Surviving Corporation with respect to such amounts under this Article II.
- (b) The Exchange and Paying Agent shall make all payments constituting Aggregate Consideration to the applicable Company Equityholders in accordance with the Closing Date Allocation Schedule and the Letters of Transmittal, and the Buyer or the Surviving Corporation shall pay the portion of the Aggregate Non-Contingent Consideration payable to the holders of Company Employee Equity Awards pursuant to Section 2.5 to the holders thereof in accordance with the Closing Date Allocation Schedule (subject to any applicable withholding as provided in Section 2.10).
- (c) The portion of any Future Payment payable in respect of Company Stock or Company Equity Awards other than Company Employee Equity Awards shall be paid by the Buyer or the Surviving Corporation to the Exchange and Paying Agent for the benefit of the holders thereof, and the portion of any Future Payment payable in respect of Company Employee

Equity Awards shall be paid (subject to the Buyer's receipt from the holder thereof of (i) an Investor Representation Letter and (ii) a Surrender Agreement, and subject to any applicable withholding as provided in Section 2.10) by the Surviving Corporation to the holders thereof, in each case in accordance with the Closing Date Allocation Schedule. The Company Equityholder Representative shall, prior to any disbursement of funds for the benefit of Company Equityholders pursuant to this Section 2.7(c), deliver to the Buyer a Post-Closing Disbursement Certificate in respect to such disbursement.

- (d) The parties understand and agree that (i) the Company Equityholders have no rights as a security holder of the Surviving Corporation or the Buyer as a result of their right to receive the Future Payments, (ii) without limiting the generality of Section 12.4, except pursuant to applicable law or intestacy or as contemplated by Section 2.8(d), no right to receive any Future Payment may be assigned or otherwise transferred without the prior written consent of the Buyer and any purported assignment or transfer in the absence of such consent shall be null and void *ab initio*, and (iii) no interest is payable as additional consideration with respect to any of the Future Payments.
- (e) Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, any Company Equityholder that is not an Accredited Investor shall not receive any shares of Buyer Common Stock as consideration hereunder, and the Closing Date Allocation Schedule shall provide that the Aggregate Consideration payable to each such Company Equityholder consists solely of cash with a corresponding decrease in cash and increase in Buyer Common Stock to all other Company Equityholders.
- 2.8 <u>Contingent Payments</u>. The Company Equityholders shall be entitled to certain contingent cash and Buyer Common Stock payments determined as set forth below (collectively, the "<u>Contingent Consideration</u>"):
- (a) <u>Milestone Payments</u>. With respect to each milestone event set forth below (each, a "<u>Milestone Event</u>"), Buyer shall promptly notify the Company Equityholder Representative in writing within [\*\*], in the case of Milestone Events (A) through (D), and [\*\*], in the case of Milestone Events (E) through (H), of the first achievement of such Milestone Event by or on behalf of the Buyer, any of its Affiliates or any Product Licensee with respect to any Company Product Candidate, and, subject to Sections 2.1(e)(i)(B) and 2.9(b)(ii), the Buyer shall make a one-time payment in the amount below corresponding to such Milestone Event (each, a "<u>Milestone Payment</u>") to the Exchange and Paying Agent, for the benefit of the Company Equityholders, within [\*\*], in the case of Milestone Events (A) through (D), and [\*\*], in the case of Milestone Events (E) through (H), after achievement of such Milestone Event.

#### (i) <u>Milestone Payments</u>:

Milestone Event	Milestone Payment (in U.S. Dollars)
(A) First patient dosed with a Company Product Candidate in a Phase II Clinical Trial	\$2,300,000 in cash and \$2,700,000 in
	shares of Buyer Common Stock

Milestone Event	Milestone Payment (in U.S. Dollars)
(B) First patient dosed with a Company Product Candidate in a Pivotal Clinical Trial	\$2,300,000 in cash and \$2,700,000 in shares of Buyer Common Stock
(C) Regulatory Approval of a Company Product Candidate by the FDA in the United States (the "BLA Approval Milestone")	\$12,500,000, with up to \$6,250,000 payable, at the option of the Buyer, in Buyer Common Stock and the remainder payable in cash
(D) The First Commercial Sale of a Company Product Candidate (the " <u>Commercialization</u> <u>Milestone</u> ")	\$17,500,000, with up to \$8,750,000 payable, at the option of the Buyer, in Buyer Common Stock and the remainder payable in cash
(E) First occurrence of a four (4) consecutive Calendar Quarter period in which aggregate, worldwide Net Sales of all Company Product Candidates exceed \$[**]	\$[**] in cash
(F) First occurrence of a four (4) consecutive Calendar Quarter period in which aggregate, worldwide Net Sales of all Company Product Candidates exceed \$[**]	\$[**] in cash
(G) First occurrence of a four (4) consecutive Calendar Quarter period in which aggregate, worldwide Net Sales of all Company Product Candidates exceed \$[**]	\$[**] in cash
(H) First occurrence of a four (4) consecutive Calendar Quarter period in which aggregate, worldwide Net Sales of all Company Product Candidates exceed \$[**]	\$[**] in cash

- (ii) <u>Skipped Pivotal Clinical Trial Milestone</u>. If the Company files a BLA for a Company Product Candidate prior to achievement of Milestone Event (B), then Milestone Event (B) will be deemed to have been achieved upon filing of such BLA with the FDA and the Milestone Payment for achievement of Milestone Events (B) will be due upon filing of such BLA with the FDA.
- (iii) <u>Milestone Payment Adjustment</u>. Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, if: (A) at the time of [\*\*] Milestone, [\*\*], then the corresponding Milestone Payment shall be [\*\*], with up to \$[\*\*] payable, at the option of the Buyer, in Buyer Common Stock and the remainder payable in cash; or (B) at the time of [\*\*] Milestone, the [\*\*], then the corresponding Milestone Payment shall be [\*\*], with up to \$[\*\*] payable, at the option of the Buyer, in Buyer Common Stock and the remainder payable in cash.
- (iv) <u>Limitations</u>. Each Milestone Payment will be payable only once, upon the first occurrence of the corresponding Milestone Event. In no event will Buyer be responsible for aggregate Milestone Payments in excess of one hundred five million U.S. dollars

in the aggregate; provided that such amount shall be reduced in accordance with Section 2.8(a)(iii) in the event that one or more of the conditions set forth in Section 2.8(a)(iii) have been satisfied.

# (b) <u>Earn-Out Payments</u>.

(i) <u>Royalties</u>. Buyer shall pay to the Exchange and Paying Agent, for the benefit of the Company Equityholders, cash payments in respect of Annual Net Sales of the Company Product Candidate in accordance with the following table (the "Royalty Payments"):

Annual Net Sales	Royalty Amount
(A) For that portion of aggregate Annual Net Sales of all Company Product Candidates less than or equal to \$[**]	[**]%
(B) For that portion of aggregate Annual Net Sales of all Company Product Candidates greater than \$[**]	[**]%

- (ii) <u>Ex-US License Income</u>. Buyer shall pay to the Exchange and Paying Agent, for the benefit of the Company Equityholders, [\*\*] percent ([\*\*]%) of all Ex-US License Income. Upon entry into any Product License pursuant to which the foregoing share of Ex-US License Income would be payable, and upon entry into any amendment of any such Product License pertaining to Ex-US License Income, Buyer shall provide the Company Equityholder Representative with notice of such Product License and a summary of the financial terms as necessary for the Company Equityholder Representative to understand the amount of Ex-US License Income thereunder (which notice and summary shall be certified by a duly authorized officer of Buyer as being true, complete and correct), within [\*\*] after entering into such agreement or amendment.
- (iii) <u>Earn-Out Payment Reports; Payments</u>. Payments of any payment owed under subsection (i) or (ii) above (collectively, "<u>Earn-Out Payments</u>") shall be made (1) on a quarterly basis within [\*\*] after the last day of each of the first three (3) Calendar Quarters in each applicable Calendar Year in which Earn-Out Payments are due hereunder, and within [\*\*] after completion of Buyer's audited financial statements for each applicable Calendar Year in which Earn-Out Payments are due hereunder (and in any event not later than [\*\*] after the last day of such Calendar Year). For any period in which Earn-Out Payments or Milestone Payments corresponding with Milestone Events (E) through (H) are owed, Buyer will also provide a written report not later than the due date for the corresponding Earn-Out Payment or Milestone Payment (each, an "<u>Earn-Out Payment Report</u>") stating with respect to the immediately preceding Calendar Quarter: (A) the total gross sales of the Company Product Candidates sold by the Buyer, its Affiliates and their respective Product Licensees during such Calendar Quarter; and (B) the Net Sales of the Company Product Candidates sold by the Buyer, its Affiliates and their respective Product Licensees during such Calendar Quarter, including a breakdown of the sum of each of the deductions made, if any, from gross sales to arrive at the calculation of Net Sales; and (C) the amount of Ex-US License Income received during the applicable Calendar Quarter. Concurrently with the submission of an Earn-Out Payment Report for each such Calendar Quarter, Buyer shall deliver to the Exchange and Paying Agent, for the benefit of the

Company Equityholders, all Earn-Out Payments under Section 2.8(b)(i) and all Milestone Payments corresponding with Milestone Events (E) through (H) due in respect of such Calendar Quarter.

- The Buyer agrees to keep, and to cause its Affiliates and Product Licensees to keep, complete and accurate records of Net Sales, setting forth the gross invoiced amounts from sales of the Company Product Candidates and amounts deducted by category from gross invoiced amounts in reasonable detail. The Buyer further agrees, upon not less than [\*\*] prior written notice, to permit applicable books and records relating to such Net Sales to be examined by an independent accounting firm selected by the Company Equityholder Representative and reasonably acceptable to Buyer for the purpose of verifying reports and payments provided by Buyer under Section 2.8(b). Such examination shall not be performed more frequently than [\*\*] period and not more than [\*\*] with respect to the books and records relating to Net Sales in any given period, and shall be conducted under appropriate confidentiality provisions, for the sole purpose of verifying the accuracy and completeness of such reports and payments. Buyer may require the accounting firm to sign a reasonable nondisclosure agreement prior to any such examination. The accounting firm must conduct such examination at Buyer's premises, during normal business hours, and will not be permitted to copy or retain any of the Buyer's books or records. The accounting firm will be permitted to disclose only to the Company Equityholder Representative: (A) whether or not the applicable Earn-Out Payment Report is accurate; and (B) if not accurate, identifying any inaccuracies in the Earn-Out Payment Report. Such examination is to be made at the expense of the Company Equityholders unless it reveals any underpayment of at least [\*\*] percent ([\*\*]%) of the aggregate amount due with respect to the period of such examination, in which case Buyer will reimburse the Company Equityholder Representative, for the benefit of the Company Equityholders, for the cost of performing such examination, within [\*\*] after receipt of an invoice therefor. In addition, Buyer shall deliver to the Exchange and Paying Agent, for the benefit of the Company Equityholders, the amount of any such underpayment within [\*\*] after receipt of the accounting firm's report identifying such underpayment.
- (c) Buyer shall use Commercially Reasonable Efforts to dose the first patient with a Company Product Candidate in a Phase II Clinical Trial. Each of the Company Equityholders, by his, her or its execution of a Stockholders Agreement, a Written Consent, a Surrender Agreement, a Letter of Transmittal and/or receipt of Aggregate Consideration hereunder, acknowledges and agrees that: (i) Buyer is entitled to conduct the business of the Surviving Corporation with respect to the Company Product Candidate in a manner that is in the best interests of the Buyer and its shareholders, and, except as set forth in the first sentence of this Section 2.8(c), Buyer (A) shall have the absolute right and sole and absolute discretion to operate and otherwise make decisions with respect to the conduct of the business of the Surviving Corporation and/or the Company Product Candidate and to take or refrain from taking any action with respect thereto, and (B) has no obligation to develop, sell, market, promote, commercialize or otherwise Exploit the Company Product Candidate or to use any level of efforts to do so; (ii) the Buyer or an Affiliate of the Buyer currently or may in the future offer products or services that compete, either directly or indirectly, with the Company Product Candidate and may make decisions with respect to such products and services that may adversely affect the Company Product Candidate and the products, services, sales, revenues, expenses, or other financial performance measures of the Surviving Corporation or the Company Product

Candidate; and (iii) the Contingent Consideration is not guaranteed. Buyer shall not take any action for the specific intended purpose of avoiding any Milestone Payment.

- The right of any Company Equityholder to receive any amounts with respect to Contingent Consideration (i) shall not be evidenced by a certificate or other instrument, (ii) shall not be assignable or otherwise transferable by such Company Equityholder, except by will, upon death or by operation of Law and except that a Company Equityholder may, subject to the Buyer's satisfaction of compliance of the proposed transactions and arrangements with applicable securities laws (which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed and shall be given if the Company Equityholder Representative provides an opinion of counsel from a reputable national or international law firm that such assignment or transfer complies with applicable securities laws), assign all or any portion of its economic right to receive Contingent Consideration (and no other rights, either directly or indirectly) in connection with a royalty factoring or similar transaction, provided that the assignee shall (A) agree in writing with the Buyer to be bound by confidentiality and non-use obligations with respect to information regarding Contingent Consideration received by such assignee in form and substance reasonably acceptable to the Buyer and (B) have no right to conduct audits pursuant to Section 2.8(b)(iv) or otherwise to enforce such Contingent Consideration obligations or any other or related rights against Buyer, provided, however, that the Company Equityholder Representative may conduct such audits pursuant to Section 2.8(b)(iv) and share the audit report with such assignee, subject to the confidentiality arrangements referred to in clause (A), and (iii) does not represent any right other than the right to receive the consideration set forth in this Section 2.8. Any attempted transfer of the right to any amounts with respect to Contingent Consideration by any holder thereof (other than as specifically permitted by the immediately preceding sentence or by Section 2.7(d)) shall be null and void.
- (e) Notwithstanding any other provision in this Agreement, the Buyer's obligations to pay any Contingent Consideration hereunder is subject to (i) Section 8.4(f) and (ii) receipt by Buyer of a Post-Closing Disbursement Certificate pursuant to, and in accordance with, Section 2.7(c).
- (f) Subject to Section 2.9(b)(ii), the number of shares of Buyer Common Stock payable as any payment of Contingent Stock Consideration under this Section 2.8 shall be calculated by dividing the dollar value of such Contingent Stock Consideration by the Buyer Future Stock Price with respect to such Contingent Stock Consideration.
- (g) Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, prior to June 1, 2026, to the extent that the aggregate amount of Contingent Cash Consideration payable in any calendar year (after giving effect to the Share Cap) exceeds \$2,500,000 (the "Excess Cash Cap"), such excess portion ("Carry Forward Contingent Cash Consideration") shall be carried forward and, subject to application of the Excess Cash Cap in the following calendar year, become payable on the first business day of the following calendar year. For the avoidance of doubt, the Excess Cash Cap may operate to cause Carry Forward Contingent Cash Consideration to be carried forward multiple times through 2026. Any Carry Forward Contingent Cash Consideration outstanding on June 1, 2026 shall be payable in full on June 1, 2026.

- Within thirty (30) days after each anniversary of the Closing Date until First Commercial Sale of the first Company Product Candidate, Buyer shall deliver to the Company Equityholder Representative a report summarizing the status of development and regulatory activities with respect to Company Product Candidates (each such report, an "Update Report"). Each Update Report shall include a summary update on the progress of development and regulatory activities with respect to Company Product Candidates (including progress towards achievement of any Milestone Event (A) through (D) for which a corresponding Milestone Payment has not been paid pursuant to this Agreement as of the date of such Update Report), as well as a summary of plans for further such development and regulatory activities with respect to Company Product Candidates over the next twelve (12) month period. At least once in each successive twelve (12) month period following the Closing Date, representatives of Buyer shall meet with the Company Equityholder Representative to discuss the status of development and regulatory activities with respect to Company Product Candidates, and any inquiries the Company Equityholder Representative may have with respect to such activities (each such meeting, an "Annual Update Meeting"). Buyer shall make available for each such Annual Update Meeting a representative of Buyer with direct, overall responsibility for the development and commercialization of Company Product Candidates and such other of its representatives as Buyer may reasonably deem appropriate, who will respond to reasonable inquiries of the Company Equityholder Representative. Each such Annual Update Meeting shall be held within thirty (30) days after a request by the Company Equityholder Representative. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section 2.8(h), in no event will Buyer be required to disclose in an Update Report or at any Annual Update Meeting any scientific or technical information constituting a trade secret.
- (i) Buyer's obligations under this Section 2.8 to pay the Contingent Consideration shall continue until all of the Contingent Consideration has been paid in accordance with this Agreement. In the event any Product Licensee obtains any rights to sell or otherwise commercialize any Company Product Candidate, Buyer shall remain liable for all obligations set forth in this Section 2.8, including any obligation assumed by such Product Licensee.

# 2.9 <u>Stock Consideration</u>.

(a) <u>Post-Closing Stock Consideration</u>. On the Post-Closing Stock Consideration Issuance Date, the Buyer shall deliver the Post-Closing Company Equityholder Consideration, in shares of Buyer Common Stock issued in book entry, to the Exchange and Paying Agent for distribution, in accordance with the Closing Date Allocation Schedule, to the Company Equityholders (excluding the portion payable in respect of Company Employee Equity Awards) pursuant to Section 2.2(b).

# (b) <u>Holdback Shares</u>.

(i) The Holdback Shares represent a portion of the Aggregate Non-Contingent Consideration and any applicable Contingent Consideration payable to the Company Equityholders prior to the Escrow Release Date and shall be held back by the Buyer as partial security in respect of the payment obligations of the Company Equityholders set forth in Section 2.6(f)(ii) and the indemnification obligations of the Company Equityholders set forth in Article VIII.

- (ii) In connection with any payment of Contingent Consideration in the form of shares of Buyer Common Stock that becomes payable pursuant to Section 2.8(a) prior to the Escrow Release Date, the Buyer shall hold back and not issue a number of such shares equal to the Escrow Percentage from the shares otherwise payable to the Company Equityholders (any such shares, "Contingent Holdback Shares").
- (iii) On the Escrow Release Date, the Buyer shall deliver to (A) the Exchange and Paying Agent, the portion of the Holdback Shares payable to the Company Stockholders, for distribution, in accordance with the Closing Date Allocation Schedule, to the Company Stockholders pursuant to Section 2.2(b) and (B) subject to the Buyer's prior receipt from the applicable holder of Company Equity Awards of (I) an Investor Representation Letter and (II) a Surrender Agreement, to each holder of Company Equity Awards as of immediately prior to the Effective Time, the portion of the Holdback Shares payable to such holder pursuant to Section 2.5. For the avoidance of doubt, Contested Claim Holdback Shares shall be retained unless and until payable pursuant to Section 2.9(b)(iv).
- (iv) Within two (2) Business Days of a written agreement between the Company Equityholder Representative and the Buyer or a nonappealable final order, decree or ruling or any other nonappealable final action of a court of competent jurisdiction that any Contested Claim Holdback Shares are payable to the Company Equityholders, the Buyer shall deliver to (A) the Exchange and Paying Agent, the portion of such Contested Claim Holdback Shares payable to the Company Stockholders, for distribution, in accordance with the Closing Date Allocation Schedule, to the Company Stockholders pursuant to Section 2.2(b) and (B) subject to the Buyer's prior receipt from the applicable holder of Company Equity Awards of (I) an Investor Representation Letter and (II) a Surrender Agreement, to each holder of Company Equity Awards as of immediately prior to the Effective Time, the portion of such Contested Claim Holdback Shares payable to such holder pursuant to Section 2.5.
- (v) For all purposes under this Agreement, each Holdback Share shall have a deemed value equal to (A) in the case of the Initial Holdback Shares, the Buyer Reference Stock Price, and (B) in the case of any Contingent Holdback Shares, the Buyer Future Stock Price as of the date of the payment of the Contingent Consideration from which such Contingent Holdback Shares were withheld.
- (c) Share Cap. Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, but subject to Section 2.8(g), if the issuance of the Post-Closing Stock Consideration or any Contingent Stock Consideration would result in the aggregate number of shares of Buyer Common Stock issued under this Agreement to equal or exceed 19.9% of the total number of shares of Buyer Common Stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Closing (the "Share Cap"), then the number of shares of Buyer Common Stock to be issued in connection with such issuance shall be reduced by the number of such shares that exceed the Share Cap (for purposes of this calculation, rounded up to the nearest whole share), and the Closing Cash Consideration (in the case of the issuance of the Post-Closing Stock Consideration) or the Contingent Cash Consideration component of the applicable Contingent Consideration payment (in the case of the issuance of any Contingent Stock Consideration), as applicable, shall be increased by the Share Adjustment Amount.

(d) <u>Legend</u>. All shares of Post-Closing Stock Consideration and Contingent Stock Consideration shall bear a legend (and Buyer will make a notation on its transfer books to such effect) prominently stamped or printed thereon or the substance of which will otherwise be reflected on the books and records of the transfer agent for Buyer Common Stock with respect to book-entry shares, in each case reading substantially as follows:

"THE SECURITIES REPRESENTED HEREBY HAVE NOT BEEN REGISTERED UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, OR APPLICABLE STATE SECURITIES LAWS. THESE SECURITIES HAVE BEEN ACQUIRED FOR INVESTMENT AND NOT WITH A VIEW TO RESALE IN CONNECTION WITH A DISTRIBUTION AND MAY NOT BE SOLD OR OTHERWISE TRANSFERRED EXCEPT PURSUANT TO AN EFFECTIVE REGISTRATION STATEMENT FOR SUCH SECURITIES UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, AND APPLICABLE STATE SECURITIES LAWS, OR AN EXEMPTION FROM REGISTRATION UNDER SUCH ACT."

- (e) <u>No Fractional Shares</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, no fractional shares of Buyer Common Stock shall be issued in exchange for any Company Stock or Company Equity Awards, and no holder of any of the foregoing shall be entitled to receive a fractional share of Buyer Common Stock.
- (f) <u>Equitable Adjustments</u>. If at any time following the Agreement Date, any change in the outstanding shares of Buyer Common Stock shall occur by reason of any reclassification, recapitalization, stock split or combination, exchange or readjustment of shares, any merger, reorganization or other business combination transactions, or any stock dividend thereon with a record date during such period, then any number or amount or class contained in this Agreement which is based on the price of Buyer Common Stock (including the Buyer Closing Stock Price, Buyer Reference Stock Price and Buyer Future Stock Price) or the number or class of shares of Buyer Common Stock shall be equitably adjusted to the extent necessary to provide the parties the same economic effect with respect to the Buyer Common Stock as contemplated by this Agreement prior to such reclassification, recapitalization, stock split or combination, exchange or readjustment of shares, merger, reorganization or business combination, or stock dividend thereon.
- 2.10 <u>Withholding Rights</u>. The Buyer, the Company, the Exchange and Paying Agent and the Escrow Agent will be entitled to deduct and withhold from the amounts otherwise payable by it pursuant to this Agreement to any Person, including payments made under the Escrow Agreement, such amounts as it is required to deduct and withhold with respect to the making of such payment under the Code, or any provision of state, local or foreign Tax Law, and to collect any necessary Tax forms, including Forms W-8 or W-9, as applicable, or any similar information, from Company Stockholders and any other recipients of payments hereunder. In the event that any amount is so deducted and withheld, and properly remitted, such amount will be treated for all purposes of this Agreement as having been paid to the Person to whom the payment from which such amount was withheld was made.

## ARTICLE III

## REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE COMPANY

The Company represents and warrants to the Buyer that, except as set forth in the Company Disclosure Schedule, the statements contained in this Article III are true and correct. The Company Disclosure Schedule shall be arranged in sections and paragraphs corresponding to the numbered and lettered sections and paragraphs contained in this Article III. The disclosures in any section or paragraph of the Company Disclosure Schedule shall qualify only (a) the corresponding section or paragraph in this Article III and (b) other sections or paragraphs in this Article III to the extent that it is readily apparent from a reading of the disclosure that such disclosure also qualifies or applies to such other section or paragraph.

3.1 <u>Organization, Standing and Corporate Power.</u> The Company is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the Laws of the State of Delaware. The Company is duly qualified to conduct business and is in good standing under the Laws of each jurisdiction listed in Section 3.1 of the Company Disclosure Schedule, which jurisdictions constitute the only jurisdictions in which the nature of the Company's businesses or the ownership or leasing of its properties requires such qualification, except for such failures to be so qualified or in good standing that, individually or in the aggregate, have not resulted in and would not reasonably be expected to result in any material Liability or the loss of any material right or benefit with respect to the Company or any Subsidiary. The Company has all requisite power and authority (corporate and other) to carry on the businesses in which it is engaged and to own, lease and use the properties owned, leased and used by it. The Company has made available to the Buyer complete and accurate copies of its Organizational Documents. The Company is not in default under or in violation of any provision of its Organizational Documents.

## 3.2 <u>Capitalization</u>.

- (a) The authorized capital stock of the Company consists of 153,000,000 shares of Company Common Stock and 112,956,174 shares of Company Preferred Stock, of which 47,449,583 shares are designated as Company Series Seed Preferred Stock and 65,506,591 shares are designated as Company Series A Preferred Stock. As of the date of this Agreement (and without giving effect to any conversion of Preferred Stock to Common Stock prior to the Closing) there are (i) 11,061,890 shares of Company Common Stock, 47,449,583 shares of Company Series Seed Preferred Stock and 65,506,589 shares of Company Series A Preferred Stock outstanding and (ii) no shares of Company Stock held in treasury. All shares of Company Stock are electronically certificated through Carta.
- (b) Section 3.2(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth a complete and accurate list, as of the date of the Agreement, of the holders of capital stock of the Company, showing the number of shares of capital stock, and the class or series of such shares, held by each stockholder and (for shares other than shares of Company Common Stock) the number of shares of Company Common Stock (if any) into which such shares are convertible. Section 3.2(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule also sets forth a complete and accurate list, as of the date of this Agreement, of all outstanding shares of Company Stock that constitute restricted

stock or that are otherwise subject to a repurchase or redemption right, indicating the name of the applicable stockholder, the vesting schedule (including any acceleration provisions with respect thereto), and the repurchase price payable by the Company. All of the issued and outstanding shares of capital stock of the Company have been and on the Closing Date will be duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid, nonassessable and free of all preemptive rights. All of the issued and outstanding shares of capital stock of the Company have been offered, issued and sold by the Company in compliance in all material respects with all applicable federal and state securities Laws.

- (c) Section 3.2(c) of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth a complete and accurate list, as of the date of this Agreement, of: (i) all Company Stock Plans, indicating for each Company Stock Plan the number of shares of Company Stock issued to date under such Company Stock Plan, the number of shares of Company Stock subject to outstanding options under such Company Stock Plan and the number of shares of Company Stock reserved for future issuance under such Company Stock Plan and (ii) all holders of outstanding Company Options, indicating with respect to each Company Option the Company Stock Plan under which it was granted, the number of shares of Company Stock subject to such Company Option, the exercise price and the date of grant. The Company has made available to the Buyer complete and accurate copies of all Company Stock Plans and forms of all stock option agreements evidencing Company Options. All of the shares of capital stock of the Company subject to Company Options will be, upon issuance pursuant to the exercise of such instruments, duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid, nonassessable and free of all preemptive rights. The treatment of Company Equity Awards pursuant to this Agreement complies with the terms of the Company Stock Plan and the applicable Company Equity Award agreements, and any consents required to comply with Section 2.5 have been received or will be received before the Effective Time. Other than the Company Options, the Company has not issued any equity compensation.
- Option intended to qualify as an "incentive stock option" under Section 422 of the Code so qualifies and qualified upon any exercise, (ii) each grant of a Company Option was duly authorized no later than the date on which the grant of such Company Option was by its terms to be effective (the "Grant Date") by all necessary corporate action, including, as applicable, approval by the Company's Board of Directors (or a duly constituted and authorized committee thereof), or a duly authorized delegate thereof, and any required stockholder approval by the necessary number of votes or written consents, and the award agreement governing such grant (if any) was duly executed and delivered by each party thereto no later than the Grant Date, (iii) each such grant was made in accordance with the terms of the applicable Company Stock Plan, the Securities Act, to the extent applicable, and all other applicable Laws in all material respects and are not and have not been the subject of any internal investigation, review or inquiry and (iv) each such grant was properly accounted for in accordance with GAAP in the financial statements (including the related notes) of the Company. The Company obtained third-party valuations that can be relied on for purposes of determining the exercise price under all stock options granted by the Company or its Subsidiaries for purposes of Section 409A of the Code, irrespective of an option's designation as an "incentive stock option," and has made such valuations available to the Buyer. There are no outstanding promises to grant stock options or other equity compensation.

- (e) Except as set forth in Section 3.2(b) or Section 3.2(c) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, (i) there are no Equity Interests of any class of the Company, or any security exchangeable into or exercisable for such Equity Interests, issued, reserved for issuance or outstanding, (ii) there are no options, warrants, equity securities, calls, rights, commitments or agreements to which the Company is a party or by which the Company is bound obligating the Company to issue, exchange, transfer, deliver or sell, or cause to be issued, exchanged, transferred, delivered or sold, additional shares of capital stock or other Equity Interests of the Company or any security or rights convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for any such shares or other Equity Interests, or obligating the Company to grant, extend, otherwise modify or amend or enter into any such option, warrant, Equity Interest, call, right, commitment or agreement, (iii) the Company has no obligation (contingent or otherwise) to issue any subscription, warrant, option, convertible security or other such right, or to issue or distribute to holders of any Equity Interests of the Company any evidences of Indebtedness or assets of the Company, and (iv) the Company has no obligation (contingent or otherwise) to purchase, redeem or otherwise acquire any Equity Interests or to pay any dividend or to make any other distribution in respect thereof. Except as set forth in this Section 3.2, as of the date of this Agreement, the Company does not have any outstanding equity compensation or equity-based compensation. The Company does not have any voting Indebtedness.
- (f) Except as set forth in Section 3.2(f) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, there is no Contract between the Company and any holder of its securities, or, to the Company's Knowledge, among any holders of its securities, relating to the sale or transfer (including Contracts relating to rights of first refusal, co-sale rights or "drag along" rights), registration under the Securities Act or the securities Laws of any other jurisdiction, or voting, in each case, of the capital stock of the Company.
- (g) The Closing Date Allocation Schedule sets forth a true, correct and complete summary of the allocation of the amounts payable to the Company Equityholders pursuant to this Agreement and complies with the terms of the Company's Organizational Documents, the Company Stock, the Company Equity Awards and the Company Stock Plans.

#### 3.3 <u>Subsidiaries</u>.

- (a) Section 3.3(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth: (i) the name of each Subsidiary; (ii) the number and type of outstanding equity securities of each Subsidiary and a list of the holders thereof; (iii) the jurisdiction of organization of each Subsidiary; (iv) the names of the officers and directors of each Subsidiary; and (v) the jurisdictions in which each Subsidiary is qualified or holds licenses to do business as a foreign corporation or other entity.
- (b) Each Subsidiary is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing (to the extent legally applicable) under the Laws of the jurisdiction of its incorporation or formation. Each Subsidiary is duly qualified to conduct business and is in good standing (in each case, to the extent legally applicable) under the Laws of each jurisdiction in which the nature of its businesses or the ownership or leasing of its properties requires such qualification except for such failures to be so qualified or in good standing that, individually or in the aggregate, have not resulted in and would not reasonably be expected to result in any

material Liability or the loss of any material right or benefit with respect to the Company or any Subsidiary. Each Subsidiary has all requisite power and authority to carry on the businesses in which it is engaged and to own and use the properties owned and used by it. The Company has made available to the Buyer complete and accurate copies of the Organizational Documents of each Subsidiary. No Subsidiary is in default under or in violation of any provision of its Organizational Documents. All issued and outstanding shares of capital stock of each Subsidiary are duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid, nonassessable and free of preemptive rights. All of the shares of each Subsidiary that are held of record or owned beneficially by either the Company or any Subsidiary are held or owned free and clear of any restrictions on transfer (other than restrictions under the Securities Act and state securities Laws), claims, Liens, options, warrants, rights, Contracts, calls, equities and demands. There are no outstanding or authorized options, warrants, rights, or Contracts to which the Company or any Subsidiary is a party or which are binding on any of them providing for the issuance, disposition or acquisition of any capital stock of any Subsidiary. There are no forms of equity or equity-based compensation or similar rights with respect to any Subsidiary. There are no voting trusts, proxies or other agreements or understandings with respect to the voting of any capital stock of any Subsidiary. No Subsidiary has any obligation (contingent or otherwise) to purchase, redeem or otherwise acquire any Equity Interests or to pay any dividend or to make any other distribution in respect thereof.

(c) The Company does not own or control directly or indirectly or have any direct or indirect equity participation or similar interest in, or any obligation to providing funding to, any corporation, partnership, limited liability company, joint venture, trust or other business association or entity that is not a Subsidiary.

#### 3.4 <u>Authority; No Conflict; Required Filings and Consents.</u>

(a) The Company has all requisite corporate power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and the other agreements, instruments and documents contemplated hereby that are to be executed or delivered by the Company (the "Company Ancillary Agreements") and to perform its obligations hereunder and thereunder. The execution and delivery by the Company of this Agreement and the Company Ancillary Agreements and, subject to obtaining the Company Stockholder Approval, which is the only approval required from the Company Stockholders, the performance by the Company of this Agreement and the Company Ancillary Agreements and the consummation by the Company of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby have been duly and validly authorized by all necessary corporate and other action on the part of the Company and the Company Stockholders. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Board of Directors of the Company, at a meeting duly called and held (or by unanimous written consent), by the unanimous vote of all directors (i) determined that the Merger is advisable and in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders, (ii) approved this Agreement in accordance with the provisions of the DGCL, and (iii) directed that this Agreement and the Merger be submitted to the stockholders of the Company for their adoption and approval and resolved to recommend that the stockholders of the Company vote in favor of the adoption of this Agreement and the approval of the Merger. This Agreement and the Company Ancillary Agreements have been or will be as of the Closing Date duly and validly executed and delivered by the Company and constitutes or will constitute a valid and binding obligation of the Company, enforceable against it in accordance with its terms,

except as enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar Laws now or hereafter in effect relating to creditors' rights generally and subject to general principles of equity.

Subject to the filing of the Certificate of Merger as required by the DGCL, neither the execution and delivery by the Company of this Agreement or the Company Ancillary Agreements, nor the performance by the Company of its obligations hereunder or thereunder, nor the consummation by the Company of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, will (i) conflict with or violate any provision of the Organizational Documents of the Company, each as amended or restated to date, or the Organizational Documents of any Subsidiary, each as amended or restated to date, (ii) require on the part of the Company or any Subsidiary any notice to or registration or filing with, or any permit, authorization, consent or approval of, any Governmental Entity, (iii) conflict with, result in a breach of, constitute (with or without due notice or lapse of time or both) a default under, result in the acceleration of obligations under, create in any party the right to accelerate, terminate, modify or cancel, or require any notice, consent or waiver under, any Contract to which the Company or any Subsidiary is a party or by which the Company or any Subsidiary is bound or to which any of the assets of the Company or any Subsidiary are subject, (iv) result in the imposition of any Lien upon any assets of the Company or any Subsidiary, (v) violate any order, writ, injunction, decree, statute, rule or regulation applicable to the Company or any Subsidiary or any of their respective properties or assets, or (vi) trigger any third party right of first offer, right of first refusal, right of veto or right of participation in connection with the Merger or the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement that has not been waived by such third party as of the date of this Agreement, except in the case of the foregoing clauses (iii), (iv) and (v) for such notices, consents and waivers that, if not obtained or made, and such conflicts, breaches, defaults, accelerations, terminations, modifications, cancellations, Liens and violations that, individually or in the aggregate, have not resulted in and would not reasonably be expected to result in any material Liability or the loss of any material right or benefit with respect to the Company or any Subsidiary.

# 3.5 <u>Financial Statements</u>.

- (a) The Company has made available to the Buyer the Company Financial Statements. The Company Financial Statements were prepared in accordance with GAAP applied on a consistent basis throughout the periods covered thereby; provided, however, that the Company Financial Statements referred to in clause (b) of the definition of such term are subject to normal recurring year-end adjustments (which, individually and in the aggregate, will not be material) and do not include footnotes.
- (b) Each of the Company Financial Statements fairly presents in all material respects, and in a manner customary for similarly structured companies of the size and nature of the Company, the consolidated assets, liabilities, business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the Company and the Subsidiaries as of the date thereof and for the periods referred to therein, and is consistent with the books and records of the Company and the Subsidiaries. The accruals for vacation expenses, severance payments and Taxes on the Most Recent Balance Sheet are adequate and properly reflect the expenses associated therewith.

- (c) The Company and each Subsidiary maintains accurate books and records accurately reflecting its assets and Liabilities and maintains a system of internal accounting controls customary for similarly structured companies of the size and nature of the Company that are sufficient to provide reasonable assurance that (i) transactions are executed with management's or the directors' authorization, (ii) transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of the financial statements of the Company and each Subsidiary and to maintain accountability for the Company's and each Subsidiary's assets, (iii) access to assets of the Company and each Subsidiary is permitted only in accordance with management's authorization, (iv) the reporting of assets of the Company and each Subsidiary is compared with existing assets at regular intervals, and (v) accounts, notes and other receivables and inventory were recorded accurately, and proper and adequate procedures are implemented to effect the collection thereof on a current and timely basis.
- (d) The Company maintains disclosure controls and procedures customary for similarly structured companies of the size and nature of the Company that are effective to ensure that all material information concerning the Company is made known on a timely basis to the individuals responsible for the preparation of the Company's financial statements.
- (e) Section 3.5(e) of the Company Disclosure Schedule lists, and the Company has made available to the Buyer copies of the documentation creating or governing, all securitization transactions and "off-balance sheet arrangements" (as defined in Item 303(a)(4) of Regulation S-K of the SEC) effected by the Company or any Subsidiary. Section 3.5(e) of the Company Disclosure Schedule lists all non-audit services performed by the Company's auditors for the Company or any Subsidiary.
- (f) Other than the advancement of expenses in the Ordinary Course of Business, neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has extended or maintained credit, arranged for the extension of credit, modified or renewed an extension of credit, in the form of a personal loan or otherwise, to or for any director or executive officer of the Company or any Subsidiary. Section 3.5(f) of the Company Disclosure Schedule identifies any loan or extension of credit maintained by the Company or any Subsidiary to which the second sentence of Section 13(k)(1) of the Exchange Act would apply.
- (g) Haskell & White LLP, the Company's current auditors, is and has been at all times since its engagement by the Company (x) "independent" with respect to the Company and the Subsidiaries within the meaning of Regulation S-X and (y) in compliance with subsections (g) through (l) of Section 10A of the Exchange Act (to the extent applicable) and the related rules of the SEC and the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board.
- 3.6 <u>Absence of Certain Changes</u>. Since September 30, 2021, (a) there has occurred no Change that, individually or when taken together with all other Changes, has had or would reasonably be expected to have in the future, a Company Material Adverse Effect, (b) except as expressly required by this Agreement, the Company and the Subsidiaries have conducted their businesses in the Ordinary Course of Business and (c) neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has taken any of the actions set forth in clauses (a) through (u) of Section 5.1.

## 3.7 <u>Undisclosed Liabilities</u>

- (a) Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has any material Liability, except for (i) Liabilities shown on the face of the Most Recent Balance Sheet, a copy of which is attached to Section 3.7(a)(i) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, (ii) Liabilities that have arisen since the Most Recent Balance Sheet Date in the Ordinary Course of Business, (iii) Company Transaction Expenses incurred in connection with this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby, (iv) Liabilities for contractual performance obligations (including executory obligations thereunder but not, for the avoidance of doubt, any Liabilities or obligations arising as a result of any breach or default thereunder or violation of Law) incurred in the Ordinary Course of Business and (v) Liabilities set forth in Section 3.7(a)(iv) of the Company Disclosure Schedule.
- (b) Except as set forth in Section 3.7(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has applied for or accepted (i) any loan pursuant to the Paycheck Protection Program in Section 1102 and Section 1106 of the CARES Act, respectively, (ii) any funds pursuant to the Economic Injury Disaster Loan program or an advance on an Economic Injury Disaster Loan pursuant to Section 1110 of the CARES Act, or (iii) any loan or funds from similar applicable Laws enacted by Governmental Entities in any state, local, or foreign jurisdictions in response to COVID-19.
- 3.8 <u>Books and Records</u>. The Company has made available to the Buyer true and correct copies of the minute books and other similar records of the Company and each Subsidiary containing records of all actions taken at any meetings of the Company's or such Subsidiary's stockholders, Board of Directors (or comparable governing body) or any committee thereof and of all written consents executed in lieu of the holding of any such meeting. Section 3.8 of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth a true, correct and complete list of all bank accounts of the Company and the Subsidiaries and the names of persons having signature authority with respect thereto or access thereto.

## 3.9 <u>Tax Matters</u>.

(a) Each of the Company and the Subsidiaries has properly filed on a timely basis all income and other material Tax Returns that it was required to file, and all such Tax Returns are true, correct and complete in all material respects and were prepared in compliance with all applicable Laws in all material respects. Each of the Company and the Subsidiaries has paid on a timely basis all Taxes, whether or not shown on any Tax Return, that were due and payable. The unpaid Taxes of the Company and each Subsidiary (i) for taxable periods (or portions thereof) through the date of the Most Recent Balance Sheet do not exceed the accruals and reserves for Taxes (excluding accruals and reserves for deferred Taxes established to reflect timing differences between book and Tax income) set forth on the Most Recent Balance Sheet and (ii) for taxable periods (or portions thereof) through the Closing Date, will not exceed that reserve as adjusted for the passage of time through the Closing Date in accordance with GAAP. All unpaid Taxes of the Company and each Subsidiary for all Tax periods (or portions thereof) commencing after the date of the Most Recent Balance Sheet arose in the Ordinary Course of Business (other than Taxes arising as a result of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement).

- (b) All Taxes that the Company or any Subsidiary is or was required by Law to withhold or collect have been duly withheld or collected and, to the extent required, have been properly paid to the appropriate Governmental Entity, and each of the Company and any Subsidiary has complied in all material respects with all information reporting and backup withholding requirements, including the maintenance of required records with respect thereto, in connection with amounts paid to any Company Employee, independent contractor, creditor, or other third party.
- (c) Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary is or has ever been a member of an affiliated group with which it has filed (or been required to file) consolidated, combined, unitary or similar Tax Returns, other than a group of which the common parent is the Company. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary (i) has any liability under Treasury Regulation Section 1.1502-6 (or any comparable or similar provision of federal, state, local or foreign Law), as a transferee or successor, pursuant to any contractual obligation, or otherwise by operation of Law for any Taxes of any Person other than the Company or any Subsidiary, or (ii) is a party to or bound by any Tax indemnity, Tax sharing, Tax allocation or similar agreement (other than a Contract entered into in the Ordinary Course of Business the primary purpose of which is unrelated to Taxes).
- (d) The Company made available to the Buyer (i) complete and correct copies of all income and other material Tax Returns of the Company and any Subsidiary relating to Taxes for all taxable periods for which the applicable statute of limitations has not yet expired, (ii) complete and correct copies of all written private letter rulings, revenue agent reports, information document requests, notices of proposed deficiencies, deficiency notices, protests, petitions, closing agreements, settlement agreements, pending ruling requests and any similar documents submitted by, received by, or agreed to by or on behalf of the Company or any Subsidiary relating to Taxes for all taxable periods for which the statute of limitations has not yet expired, and (iii) complete and correct copies of all material written agreements, rulings, settlements or other Tax documents with or from any Governmental Entity relating to Tax incentives of the Company or any Subsidiary.
- (e) No examination or audit or other action of or relating to any Tax Return of the Company or any Subsidiary by any Governmental Entity is currently in progress or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened or contemplated. No deficiencies for Taxes of the Company or any Subsidiary have been claimed, proposed or assessed by any Governmental Entity in writing, in each case that remain outstanding. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has been informed in writing by any jurisdiction in which the Company or any Subsidiary does not file a Tax Return that the jurisdiction believes that the Company or any Subsidiary was required to file any Tax Return that was not filed or is subject to Tax in such jurisdiction. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has (i) waived any statute of limitations with respect to Taxes or agreed to extend the period for assessment or collection of any Taxes, which waiver or extension is still in effect, (ii) requested any extension of time within which to file any Tax Return (other than an automatic extension), which Tax Return has not yet been filed, or (iii) executed or filed any power of attorney with any taxing authority, which is still in effect.
- (f) Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has made any payment, is obligated to make any payment, or is a party to any agreement, contract, arrangement or plan that

could obligate it to make any payment that may be treated as an "excess parachute payment" under Section 280G of the Code (without regard to Sections 280G(b)(4) and 280G(b)(5) of the Code).

- (g) Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary will be required to include any material item of income in, or exclude any material item of deduction from, taxable income for any period (or portion thereof) ending after the Closing Date as a result of (i) any adjustments under Section 481 of the Code (or any similar adjustments under any provision of the Code or the corresponding foreign, state or local Tax Law), (ii) deferred intercompany gain or any excess loss account described in Treasury Regulations under Section 1502 of the Code (or any corresponding provision of state, local or foreign Tax Law), (iii) closing agreement as described in Section 7121 of the Code (or any corresponding or similar provision of state, local or foreign Tax Law) executed on or prior to the Closing Date, (iv) installment sale or open transaction disposition made on or prior to the Closing Date, (v) deferred revenue or prepaid amount received on or prior to the Closing Date, or (vi) any election made pursuant to Section 108(i) of the Code on or prior to the Closing Date.
- (h) Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has been a United States real property holding corporation within the meaning of Section 897(c)(2) of the Code during the applicable period specified in Section 897(c)(1)(A)(ii) of the Code.
- (i) Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has distributed to its shareholders or security holders stock or securities of a controlled corporation, nor has stock or securities of the Company or any Subsidiary been distributed, in a transaction to which Section 355 of the Code applies (i) in the two years prior to the date of this Agreement or (ii) in a distribution that could otherwise constitute part of a "plan" or "series of related transactions" (within the meaning of Section 355(e) of the Code) that includes the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- (j) There are no Liens with respect to Taxes upon any of the assets of the Company or any Subsidiary, other than with respect to Taxes not yet due and payable or that are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and for which adequate reserves have been established on books and records of the Company in accordance with GAAP.
- (k) Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary (i) is a party to any joint venture, partnership, or other arrangement that is treated as a partnership for federal income Tax purposes or (ii) has made an entity classification ("check-the-box") election under Section 7701.
- (l) Neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries is subject to tax in any country other than its country of incorporation, organization or formation by virtue of having employees, a permanent establishment or other place of business in that country.
- (m) Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary (i) is a stockholder of a "specified foreign corporation" as defined in Section 965(e) of the Code (or any similar provision of state, local or foreign Law), or (ii) is a stockholder in a "passive foreign investment company" as defined in Section 1297 of the Code. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has made an election under Section 965(h) of the Code.

- (n) All related party transactions involving the Company or any Subsidiary have been conducted at arm's length in compliance in all material respects with Section 482 of the Code and the Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder and any comparable provisions of any other Tax Law.
- (o) Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has engaged in a "reportable transaction" as set forth in Treasury Regulation section 1.6011-4(b) or a "listed transaction" as set forth in Treasury Regulation section 301.6111-2(b)(2) or any analogous provision of state or local Law. Each of the Company and the Subsidiaries has disclosed on its federal income Tax Returns all positions taken therein that could give rise to a substantial understatement of federal income Tax within the meaning of Section 6662 of the Code.
- (p) Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has availed itself of any Tax benefits pursuant to Section 2301 or 2302 of the CARES Act, IRS Notice 2020-65, or any similar applicable U.S. federal, state or local Law.

#### 3.10 Assets.

- (a) The Company or the applicable Subsidiary is the true and lawful owner of, and has good title to, all of the material tangible assets purported to be owned by the Company or such Subsidiary, free and clear of all Liens. The Company and each Subsidiary owns or leases all tangible assets sufficient for the conduct of its businesses as presently conducted, which tangible assets are reflected in the Company Financial Statements to the extent required by GAAP (other than to the extent disposed of in the Ordinary Course of Business). Each such tangible asset is free from material defects, has been maintained in accordance with normal industry practice, is in good operating condition and repair (subject to normal wear and tear) and is suitable for the purposes for which it presently is used.
- (b) Section 3.10(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule lists individually (i) all fixed assets (within the meaning of GAAP) of the Company or the Subsidiaries, indicating the cost, accumulated book depreciation (if any) and the net book value of each such fixed asset as of the Most Recent Balance Sheet Date, and (ii) all other material assets of a tangible nature (other than inventories) of the Company or the Subsidiaries.
- (c) Each item of material equipment, motor vehicle and other material tangible asset that the Company or a Subsidiary has possession of pursuant to a lease agreement or other contractual arrangement is in such condition that, if returned to its lessor or owner in its present condition at the end of the relevant lease term or as otherwise contemplated by the applicable lease or contract, the obligations of the Company or such Subsidiary to such lessor or owner with respect to the condition of each such asset upon its return would be complied with in all material respects.

## 3.11 Owned and Leased Real Property.

- (a) Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary owns, or has ever owned, any real property.
- (b) Section 3.11(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule lists all Leases and

lists the term of such Lease, any extension and expansion options, and the rent payable, security deposit, maintenance and like charges thereunder, and any advance rent thereunder. The Company has made available to the Buyer complete and accurate copies of the Leases, including all amendments and modifications thereto and any guarantees thereof. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary occupies or has a right to occupy any space other than pursuant to a Lease. With respect to each Lease:

- (i) such Lease is and will continue to be legal, valid, binding, enforceable and in full force and effect against the Company or the Subsidiary that is the party thereto, as applicable, and, to the Company's Knowledge, against each other party thereto both as of the date hereof and as of immediately following the Closing in accordance with the terms thereof as in effect immediately prior to the Closing;
- (ii) none of the Company, any Subsidiary or, to the Knowledge of the Company, any other party, is in breach or violation of, or default under, any such Lease in any material respect, and no event has occurred, is occurring or, to the Knowledge of the Company, is threatened, which, after the giving of notice, with lapse of time, or otherwise, would constitute any such breach or default by the Company or any Subsidiary or, to the Knowledge of the Company, any other party under such Lease in any material respect; and no event has occurred that would give rise to a termination right under such Lease;
  - (iii) there are no material disputes, oral agreements or forbearance programs in effect as to such Lease;
- (iv) neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has assigned, transferred, conveyed, mortgaged, subleased, licensed, granted occupancy rights with respect to, deeded in trust or encumbered any interest in the leasehold or subleasehold;
- (v) all facilities leased or subleased thereunder are supplied with utilities and other services adequate for the operation of said facilities in the Ordinary Course of Business;
- (vi) to the Knowledge of the Company, there are no Liens, easements, covenants or other restrictions applicable to the real property subject to such Lease which would reasonably be expected to impair the current uses or the occupancy by the Company or any Subsidiary of the property subject thereto;
- (vii) no construction, alteration or other leasehold improvement work with respect to the Lease remains to be paid for or performed by the Company or any Subsidiary;
- (viii) neither the Company nor any Subsidiary is obligated to pay any leasing or brokerage commission relating to such Lease and will not have any obligation to pay any leasing or brokerage commission upon the renewal or expansion of the Lease; and
- (ix) the Company Financial Statements contain adequate reserves to provide for the restoration of the property subject to the Lease at the end of the respective Lease term based on the condition of the property as of the Agreement Date, to the extent required by the Lease.

## 3.12 <u>Intellectual Property</u>.

- (a) Section 3.12(a)(i) of the Company Disclosure Schedule lists all Company Registrations, in each case and as applicable enumerating specifically the applicable filing or registration number, title, jurisdiction in which filing was made or from which registration issued, date of filing and issuance and names of all current applicant(s) and registered owners(s), as applicable, and, if different, the legal owner(s) and beneficial owner(s), and (with respect to domain names) the applicable domain name registrars. Section 3.12(a)(ii) of the Company Disclosure Schedule lists all unregistered trademarks currently used by the Company or any of the Subsidiaries. All assignments of Company Registrations to the Company or any Subsidiary have been properly executed and recorded. All Company Registrations, other than patent and trademark applications, are, to the Knowledge of the Company, valid, subsisting and enforceable and all issuance, renewal, maintenance and other payments that are or have become due with respect thereto have been timely paid by or on behalf of the Company or the applicable Subsidiary, and there are no Liens on any of the Company Registrations. There are no payments or filings required to be made and having a due date with respect to any Company Registrations within ninety (90) calendar days after the date of this Agreement.
- (b) Since January 1, 2017, there have been no inventorship challenges, opposition or nullity proceedings or interferences commenced, or to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened, with respect to any Patent Rights included in the Company Registrations. The Company and the Subsidiaries have complied with their duty of candor and disclosure to the United States Patent and Trademark Office and any relevant foreign patent office with respect to all patent and trademark applications filed by or on behalf of the Company or any Subsidiary and have made no material misrepresentation in such applications. The Company has no Knowledge of any information that would preclude the Company or any Subsidiary from having clear title to the Company Registrations.
- (c) Each item of Company Intellectual Property will be owned or available for use by the Buyer or a subsidiary of the Buyer following the Closing on the same terms and conditions as it was immediately prior to the Closing. Except as set forth in Section 3.12(c)(i) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, the Company or a Subsidiary is the sole and exclusive owner of all Company Owned Intellectual Property, free and clear of any Liens. None of the Company Owned Intellectual Property is subject to any proceeding or order of a court or arbitral body limiting the Company's or the Buyer's or any Subsidiary's right to Exploit such Company Owned Intellectual Property. The Company Intellectual Property constitutes all Intellectual Property necessary to (i) Exploit the Company Product Candidate referenced internally by the Company as CMB-012 in the manner so done currently and contemplated to be done in the future by the Company and the Subsidiaries, (ii) Exploit the Internal Systems as they are currently used and (iii) otherwise conduct the business of the Company and the Subsidiaries in the manner currently conducted and contemplated to be conducted in the future by the Company and the Subsidiaries. A true and complete list of all product candidates under development by the Company and its Subsidiaries since their inception for which the Company has initiated in vivo testing is set forth in Section 3.12(c)(ii) of the Company Disclosure Schedule.
- (d) The Company or the appropriate Subsidiary, as applicable, has taken reasonable measures to protect the proprietary nature of each material item of Company Owned

Intellectual Property, and to maintain in confidence all material trade secrets and material confidential information comprising a part thereof, and, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Company and each of its Subsidiaries has at all times enforced a policy requiring each employee, agent, consultant, contractor and other Person employed or engaged by Company or the Subsidiaries, as applicable, to execute a confidentiality agreement in substantially the form made available to Buyer that protects the confidentiality of any and all trade secrets or confidential information of the Company or the Subsidiaries disclosed to such employee, agent, consultant, contractor or other person or entity in connection with their employment or engagement with Company or the Subsidiaries. Since January 1, 2017, no complaint relating to an improper use or disclosure of, or a breach in the security of, any confidential information provided to the Company or any Subsidiary by a third party has been made in writing or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened against the Company or any Subsidiary. To the Knowledge of the Company, there has been no unauthorized disclosure of any third party proprietary or confidential information in the possession, custody or control of the Company or any Subsidiary.

- (e) The Company and the Subsidiaries are not infringing, misappropriating or otherwise violating, and have not infringed, misappropriated or otherwise violated, any Intellectual Property of any third party, and the conduct of the business of the Company and the Subsidiaries, as conducted as of the date of this Agreement, does not infringe or violate, or constitute a misappropriation of, any Intellectual Property of any third party. Section 3.12(e) of the Company Disclosure Schedule lists, any complaint, claim or notice, or threat of any of the foregoing (including any notification that a license under any patent is or may be required by, or is available for license to, the Company), received by the Company or any Subsidiary in writing in the prior six (6) years, alleging any such infringement, violation or misappropriation of any Intellectual Property of any third party and any request for indemnification or defense, with respect to any such infringement, violation or misappropriation of any Intellectual Property of any third party, received by the Company or any Subsidiary; and the Company has made available to the Buyer copies of all such complaints, claims, notices, requests, demands or threats.
- (f) To the Knowledge of the Company, no Person (including any Company Employee or current or former consultant of the Company or the Subsidiaries) is infringing, violating or misappropriating any of the Company Owned Intellectual Property or any of the Company Licensed Intellectual Property that is exclusively licensed to the Company or any Subsidiary. The Company has made available to the Buyer copies of all correspondence, written (or, to the Company's Knowledge, other) complaints, claims, notices or threats provided by the Company or any Subsidiary to any other Person since January 1, 2017 concerning the infringement, violation or misappropriation by such Person of any Company Owned Intellectual Property or any of the Company Licensed Intellectual Property that is exclusively licensed to the Company or any Subsidiary.
- (g) Section 3.12(g)(i) of the Company Disclosure Schedule identifies each Contract pursuant to which the Company or any Subsidiary has assigned, transferred, licensed, distributed or otherwise granted any right or access to any Person, or covenanted not to assert any right, with respect to any Company Owned Intellectual Property, excluding (x) rights granted to contractors or vendors to use Company Owned Intellectual Property for the benefit of

the Company or any Subsidiary, and (y) non-disclosure agreements. Except as described in Section 3.12(g)(ii) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has granted any exclusive rights or licenses to or under any of the Company Owned Intellectual Property. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary is a member of or party to any patent pool, industry standards body, trade association or other organization pursuant to the rules of which it is obligated to license any existing or future Intellectual Property to any Person.

- (h) Section 3.12(h) of the Company Disclosure Schedule identifies each Contract pursuant to which the Company or any Subsidiary receives a license to any Company Licensed Intellectual Property excluding commercially-available, off the shelf Software or commercially-available hosted or software-as-a-service offering available for an annual cost of not more than U.S. \$25,000 in the aggregate for all users' access.
- (i) Each Company Employee and each current or former independent contractor of the Company or any Subsidiary, in each case who developed any material Intellectual Property for the Company or any Subsidiary, has executed a valid, binding and enforceable written agreement (an "IP Assignment Agreement") expressly assigning to the Company or such Subsidiary all right, title and interest in any inventions and works of authorship, whether or not patentable, invented, created, developed, conceived and/or reduced to practice during the term of such Company Employee's employment or such independent contractor's work for the Company or the relevant Subsidiary, and all Intellectual Property rights therein and has waived all moral rights therein to the extent legally permissible, except as set forth in Section 3.12(i) of the Company Disclosure Schedule. The Company has made available to Buyer a complete and accurate copy of each standard form IP Assignment Agreement currently used at any time by the Company or any Subsidiary.
- (j) No funding from any university, research institution, federal, state, local or foreign governmental or quasi-governmental agency or funding source was used in the development of the Company Product Candidate. Except as set forth on Schedule 3.12(j) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, no university or Governmental Entity has sponsored any research or development conducted by the Company or any Subsidiary, or has any claim of right or ownership of or Lien on any Company Owned Intellectual Property or any Company Licensed Intellectual Property that is, or is purported to be, exclusively licensed to the Company or any Subsidiary.
- (k) The Company and the Subsidiaries have commercially reasonable disaster recovery and security plans and procedures, consistent with (or exceeding) applicable generally adopted industry standards in all material respects, and take reasonable steps to safeguard the Internal Systems in their possession or operational control from unauthorized access, disclosure or use by any third party. The Company and the Subsidiaries regularly conduct tests of such plans, procedures and facilities, and such tests have not uncovered any material deficiencies in such plans, procedures, or facilities that have not been remediated. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Company and the Subsidiaries maintain reasonable security plans designed to (i) identify internal and external risks to the security of trade secrets and confidential information held or used by them and (ii) implement, monitor and improve reasonable safeguards to control those risks. To the Knowledge of the Company, there have been no unauthorized intrusions or breaches of the security of its Internal Systems.

(l) Neither the negotiation, execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement, nor the consummation of the
transactions contemplated hereby, will result in (i) a material breach of or default under any Contract governing any Company
Intellectual Property, (ii) a material impairment of the rights of the Company or any Subsidiary in or to any Company Intellectual
Property or portion thereof, (iii) the grant or transfer to any third party of any new license or other interest under, the abandonment,
assignment to any third party, or modification or loss of any right with respect to, or the creation of any Lien on, any Company
Intellectual Property, (iv) the Company, any Subsidiary, the Buyer or any of their respective Affiliates being obligated to pay any penalty
or new or increased royalty or fee to any Person under any Contract governing any Company Intellectual Property, or (v) the Buyer or
any of the Buyer's Affiliates (other than Company or the Subsidiaries) being obligated to license any of its Intellectual Property to (or
obligated not to assert its Intellectual Property against) any Person.

## 3.13 Contracts.

- (a) Section 3.13(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule lists the Material Contracts to which the Company or any Subsidiary is a party or by which any of their respective assets are bound as of the date of this Agreement. For purposes of this Agreement, "Material Contract" shall mean:
- (i) any Contract (or group of related Contracts) for the lease of personal property from or to third parties;
- (ii) other than any agreement for the provision of employment by an individual or other Company Plan, any Contract (or group of related Contracts) for the purchase or sale of products or for the furnishing or receipt of services (A) which involves payment or receipt of more than the sum of \$50,000 within any twelve (12) month period, or (B) in which the Company or any Subsidiary has granted manufacturing rights, "most favored nation" pricing provisions or marketing or distribution rights or has agreed to purchase a minimum quantity of goods or services or has agreed to purchase goods or services exclusively from a certain party;
- (iii) any Contract providing for any royalty, milestone or similar payments by the Company or any Subsidiary;
- (iv) any Contract concerning the establishment or operation of a partnership, joint venture or limited liability company;
- (v) any Contract (or group of related Contracts) under which the Company or any Subsidiary has created, incurred, assumed or guaranteed (or may create, incur, assume or guarantee) Indebtedness (including capitalized lease obligations) or under which it has imposed (or may impose) a Lien on any of its assets, tangible or intangible;
- (vi) any Contract providing for "off-balance sheet arrangements" (as defined in Item 303(a)(4) of Regulation S-K of the SEC) effected by the Company or any Subsidiary;
- (vii) any Contract for the disposition of any significant portion of the assets or business of the Company or any Subsidiary (other than sales, distribution or making

available of products or services in the Ordinary Course of Business) or any Contract for the acquisition of the assets or business of any other Person (other than purchases of supplies, products or services in the Ordinary Course of Business);

- (viii) any Contract concerning confidentiality, noncompetition or non-solicitation (other than confidentiality agreements with Company Employees set forth in the Company's or the applicable Subsidiary's standard form and non-disclosure agreements, copies of which have previously been made available to the Buyer);
- (ix) any (A) employment Contract (excluding (x) offer letters for at-will employment that do not provide for severance or for advance notice of termination, (y) confidentiality, arbitration, and invention assignment agreements which do not deviate from the Company's standard form and which form has previously been made available to Buyer, and (z) forms of the Company's equity or benefit documents which are provided to employees in the Ordinary Course of Business, which forms have previously been made available to Buyer)) and (B) independent contractor or consulting Contract for individual services (excluding such Contracts that may be terminated on notice of thirty (30) days or less without the payment of termination or other benefits in excess of those required by applicable Law);
- (x) any Company Plan or other Contract providing for severance, retention, change in control payments or transaction-based bonuses;
- (xi) any settlement Contract (including any Contract in connection with which any employment-related claim has been settled);
- (xii) any Contract involving any current or former officer, director or stockholder of the Company or any Affiliate thereof which is not otherwise disclosed on Section 3.13 of the Company Disclosure Schedule;
- (xiii) any Contract under which the consequences of a default or termination would reasonably be expected to have a Company Material Adverse Effect;
  - (xiv) any agreement with a professional employer organization or other similar arrangement;
- (xv) any agency, distributor, sales representative, franchise or similar Contracts relating to the marketing, sale or distribution of the Company Product Candidate;
- (xvi) any Contract which contains any provisions requiring the Company or any Subsidiary to indemnify any other party (excluding indemnities contained in Contracts for the purchase, sale or license of products or services (including performance of clinical trials) entered into in the Ordinary Course of Business or the D&O Indemnification Agreements);
- (xvii) any Contract that could reasonably be expected to have the effect of prohibiting or impairing the conduct of the business of the Company or any of the Subsidiaries as currently conducted and as currently proposed by the Company to be conducted:

- (xviii) any Contract required to be listed in Section 3.11(b), Section 3.12(g) or Section 3.12(h) of the Company Disclosure Schedule;
- (xix) any Contract with any Governmental Entity or any subcontract with a higher-tier government contractor for the provision of goods or services to a Governmental Entity;
  - (xx) any Contract involving standstill or similar arrangements;
- (xxi) any Contract that would entitle any third party to receive a license or any other right to Intellectual Property of the Buyer or any of the Buyer's Affiliates (excluding the Company and the Subsidiaries) following the Closing;
- (xxii) any Contract not disclosed in response to any other clause of this Section 3.13(a) relating to the research, development, development, clinical trial, manufacturing, distribution, supply, marketing or co-promotion of any products, product candidates or devices in development by or which has been or which is being researched, developed, marketed, distributed, supported, sold or licensed out, in each case by or on behalf of the Company or any Subsidiary;
- (xxiii) any Contract that, following the Closing, would bind or purport to bind the Buyer or any of its Affiliates (excluding the Company and the Subsidiaries); and
- (xxiv) any other Contract (or group of related Contracts) (other than a Company Plan) not enumerated in any other clause of this Section 3.13(a) that either involves more than \$50,000 or was not entered into in the Ordinary Course of Business.
- (b) The Company has made available to the Buyer a complete and accurate copy of each Material Contract (as amended). With respect to each Material Contract: (i) the Material Contract is legal, valid, binding and enforceable and in full force and effect against the Company or the Subsidiary that is a party thereto, as applicable, and, to the Company's Knowledge, against each other party thereto, except as enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar Laws now or hereafter in effect relating to creditors' rights generally and subject to general principles of equity; (ii) the Material Contract will continue to be legal, valid, binding and enforceable and in full force and effect against the Company or the Subsidiary that is the party thereto, as applicable, and, to the Company's Knowledge, against each other party thereto immediately following the Closing in accordance with the terms thereof as in effect immediately prior to the Closing, except as enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar Laws now or hereafter in effect relating to creditors' rights generally and subject to general principles of equity; and (iii) neither the Company, any Subsidiary nor, to the Knowledge of the Company, any other party thereto, is, in any material respect, in breach or violation of, or default under, any such Material Contract, and, to the Company's Knowledge, no event has occurred, is occurring or, is threatened, which, after the giving of notice, with lapse of time, or otherwise, would constitute any such breach or default by the Company, any Subsidiary or, to the Knowledge of the Company, any other party under such Material Contract.

3.14 <u>Litigation</u>. There is no material Legal Proceeding pending or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened, with respect to or against the Company or any Subsidiary or, to the Company's Knowledge, any current or former officer, director, employee, consultant or agent of the Company or any Subsidiary, in each case in its, his or her capacity as such or with respect to the Company or any Subsidiary, or seeking to prevent or delay the transactions contemplated hereby. No written (or, to the Company's Knowledge, other) notice of any material Legal Proceeding involving or relating to the Company or any Subsidiary, whether pending or threatened, has been received by the Company or any Subsidiary, and, to the Knowledge of the Company, no event has occurred or circumstance exists that would reasonably be expected to give rise to, or serve as a basis for, any material Legal Proceeding against or affecting the Company or any Subsidiary. There are no judgments, orders, injunctions, decrees, stipulations or awards (whether rendered by a court, administrative agency or other Governmental Entity, by arbitration or otherwise) against or involving the Company or any Subsidiary. There is no Legal Proceeding by the Company or any Subsidiary pending, or which the Company or any Subsidiary has commenced preparations to initiate, against any other Person. To the Company's Knowledge, neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries is the subject of any investigation by any Governmental Entity.

## 3.15 <u>Environmental Matters</u>.

- (a) The Company and the Subsidiaries have complied with all applicable Environmental Laws in all material respects. There is no pending or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened Legal Proceeding relating to any Environmental Law involving the Company or any Subsidiary.
- (b) Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has any material liabilities or obligations arising from the release or threatened release of any Materials of Environmental Concern into the environment.
- (c) Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary is a party to or bound by any court order, administrative order, consent order or other agreement between the Company or any Subsidiary and any Governmental Entity entered into in connection with any legal obligation or liability arising under any Environmental Law.
- (d) Set forth in Section 3.15(d) of the Company Disclosure Schedule is a list of all documents (whether in hard copy or electronic form) that contain any environmental reports, investigations and audits relating to premises currently or previously owned or operated by the Company or any Subsidiary (whether conducted by or on behalf of the Company, any Subsidiary or a third party, and whether done at the initiative of the Company or a Subsidiary or directed by a Governmental Entity or other third party) which the Company has possession of or access to. A complete and accurate copy of each such document has been provided to the Buyer.
- (e) The Company has no Knowledge of any material environmental liability relating to any solid or hazardous waste transporter or treatment, storage or disposal facility that has been used by the Company or any Subsidiary.

## 3.16 <u>Labor and Employment</u>.

- (a) Section 3.16(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule contains a list of all current Company Employees (by employee identification number), along with the position, date of hire, annual rate of compensation (or with respect to Company Employees compensated on an hourly or per diem basis, the hourly or per diem rate of compensation), estimated or target annual incentive compensation of each such person and employment status of each such person (including whether the person is on leave of absence and the dates of such leave), accrued vacation or paid time off, accrued sick time, part-time or full-time status, status as exempt or non-exempt from overtime if applicable, assigned work location, and remote work location, and the confidentiality and/or noncompetition agreement the employee signed. Except as disclosed in Section 3.16(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, each Company Employee employed in the United States is retained at-will. Each Company Employee has entered into the Company's or such Subsidiary's standard form of confidentiality and assignment of inventions agreement, a copy of which has previously been made available to the Buyer. All of the agreements referenced in the preceding sentence will continue to be legal, valid, binding and enforceable and in full force and effect immediately following the Closing in accordance with the terms thereof as in effect immediately prior to the Closing. To the Knowledge of the Company, no key Company Employee or group of Company Employees has any plans to terminate employment with the Company or any Subsidiary.
- (b) Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has breached or violated in any material respect any (i) applicable Law respecting employment and employment practices, terms and conditions of employment and wages and hours, including any such Law respecting employment discrimination, employee classification (for overtime purposes or as employee versus independent contractor), equal pay or pay equity, workers' compensation, family and medical or other employee leave, the Immigration Reform and Control Act, disability rights or benefits, privacy, unlawful harassment, retaliation, whistleblowing, wrongful discharge or violation of the personal rights of Company Employees or prospective employees, equal opportunity/affirmative action, unemployment insurance, and occupational safety and health requirements, (ii) order, ruling, decree, judgment or arbitration award of any arbitrator or any court or other Governmental Entity with respect to employees, or (iii) employment or other individual service provider agreement. No claims, controversies, investigations, audits or other Legal Proceedings are pending or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened, with respect to such Laws or agreements, either by private Persons or by Governmental Entities. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary is a party to a conciliation agreement, consent decree or other Contract or order with any Governmental Entity with respect to employment practices. No Company Employee has made, since January 1, 2017, a written (or, to the Knowledge of the Company, since January 1, 2020, any oral) complaint of discrimination, unlawful harassment, retaliation, or other similar wrongdoing. Since January 1, 2017, neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has received any request for, or conducted, an internal investigation of any officer or supervisor of the Company or any Subsidiary.
- (c) The Company has made available to Buyer a list of all consultants and independent contractors currently engaged by either the Company or any Subsidiary, along with the position, date of retention and rate of remuneration for each such Person. Except as disclosed in Section 3.16(c) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, each such consultant or independent contractor is a party to a written agreement or Contract with the Company or is engaged through written agreements between the Company and staffing agencies that treat such consultant or independent contractor as employees of the agency. Each such consultant and independent

contractor has entered into the Company's or such Subsidiary's standard form of consulting agreement with the Company or such Subsidiary, a copy of which has previously been made available to the Buyer. No independent contractor has provided services to the Company or any Subsidiary for a period of six (6) consecutive months or longer in a capacity that includes working more than ten hours a month on average. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has or has had any temporary or leased employees.

- (d) The Company has made available to the Buyer a true, correct and complete list of all current Company Employees working in the United States who are not citizens or permanent residents of the United States, that indicates visa, work authorization, and green card status and the date their work authorization is scheduled to expire. All other current Company Employees employed in the United States are citizens or permanent residents. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary employs or engages or has, since January 1, 2019, employed or engaged any individual outside the United States. Each current Company Employee working in a country other than one of which such Company Employee is a national has a valid work permit, certificate of sponsorship, visa, or other right under applicable Law that permits him or her to be lawfully working for the Company or the applicable Subsidiary in the country in which he or she is so providing services.
- (e) Except as would not be material, the Company or applicable Subsidiary has withheld and paid to the appropriate Governmental Entity or is holding for payment not yet due to such Governmental Entity all amounts required to be withheld from Company Employees and is not liable for any arrears of wages, Taxes, penalties or other sums for failure to comply with any of the foregoing.
- (f) The Company has made available to the Buyer complete and accurate copies of (i) all of the Company's and each Subsidiary's written employee handbooks, employment manuals, employment policies, or affirmative action plans, and (ii) written summaries of all unwritten employment policies, including the policy of the Company and each Subsidiary with respect to the ability of employees to take time off.
- (g) Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has any material Liability or obligation with respect to (i) any misclassification of any person as an independent contractor rather than as an employee, as an employee rather than as an independent contractor, or as a non-employee when in fact employed, (ii) any employee leased from another employer or (iii) any person currently or formerly classified as exempt from, or otherwise not paid where required, overtime and minimum wages.
- (h) To the Company's Knowledge, no current Company Employee is in violation of any term of any patent disclosure agreement, non-competition agreement, or any restrictive covenant to a former employer relating to the right of any such employee to be employed by the Company or its Subsidiaries because of the nature of the business conducted or presently proposed to be conducted by the Company or its Subsidiaries or to the use of trade secrets or proprietary information of others, nor, to the Company's Knowledge, will any current Company Employee be in violation under any such agreement or covenant upon employment by or performance of services for the group of companies including the Buyer.

## 3.17 <u>Employee Benefit Plans</u>.

- Section 3.17(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule contains a complete and accurate list of all Company Plans (other than (i) employment offer letters that are terminable at-will by the Company or any of the Subsidiaries without a required notice period or severance or change of control pay or benefits, in which case only the forms of such offer letters will be listed, (ii) independent contractor or consulting Contracts for individual services that may be terminated on notice of thirty (30) days or less without the payment of termination or other benefits in excess of those required by applicable Law, in which case only such standard forms of independent contractor or consulting Contracts for individual services may be listed, and (iii) individual equity award agreements that do not deviate from the standard forms of the Company or any of the Subsidiaries, in which case only such standard forms of equity award agreement will be listed). Complete and accurate copies of (i) all Company Plans which have been reduced to writing, together with all amendments thereto, (ii) written summaries of all unwritten Company Plans, (iii) all related trust agreements, insurance contracts and summary plan descriptions, (iv) all annual reports filed on IRS Form 5500 and (for all funded plans) all plan financial statements for the last three (3) plan years for each Company Plan, (v) all reports regarding the satisfaction of the nondiscrimination requirements of Sections 410(b), 401(k), and 401(m) of the Code for the past three (3) years and the requirements of Section 417 of the Code, (vi) all disclosures received by the Company with respect to ERISA Section 408(b)(2) or provided by a Company Plan pursuant to ERISA Section 404(a) and (vii) any written or electronic communications from or to the Internal Revenue Service, the United States Department of Labor or any other Governmental Entity with respect to a Company Plan (including any voluntary correction submissions), have been made available to the Buyer. No current or former Company Plan is or has been subject to non-U.S. Law.
- (b) Each Company Plan has been administered in accordance in all material respects with its terms and with the applicable provisions of ERISA and the Code and the regulations thereunder and other applicable Law, and in all material respects, each of the Company, the Subsidiaries and the ERISA Affiliates has met its obligations with respect to each Company Plan and has timely made all required contributions thereto. There is no plan or commitment, whether legally binding or not, to create any additional Company Plans or to modify any existing Company Plans.
- (c) Since January 1, 2017, there have been no Legal Proceedings (except claims for benefits payable in the normal operation of the Company Plans and proceedings with respect to qualified domestic relations orders) against or involving any Company Plan or asserting any rights or claims to benefits under any Company Plan that could give rise to any Liability. No Company Plan is or, since January 1, 2017, has been the subject of, or has received written notice that it is the subject of, examination by a Governmental Entity nor has it become a participant in a government sponsored amnesty, voluntary compliance or similar program.
- (d) Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary currently or previously maintained or contributed to any Employee Benefit Plan that is or was intended to be qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code other than the Combangio, Inc. 401(k) Plan (the "Company 401(k) Plan"). The Company 401(k) Plan has received a determination, opinion, or advisory letter from the IRS to the effect that such Company Plan is qualified and the plan and the trust

related thereto are exempt from federal income taxes under Sections 401(a) and 501(a), respectively, of the Code or is based on prototype or volume submitter documents that has received such letter, no such determination, opinion, or advisory has been revoked and revocation has not been threatened, and no act or omission has occurred since January 1, 2017 that would increase its cost (other than in connection with increases in numbers of individuals employed and compensation paid). The Company has corrected any corrected any operational or documentary failures relating to the Company 401(k) Plan since inception in accordance with governmental corrections procedures and applicable Law. The Company 401(k) Plan, if intended to comply with Section 404(c) of ERISA, has so complied. The Company 401(k) Plan is not a safe harbor plan for the current plan year. The investment vehicles used to fund the Company 401(k) Plan may be changed at any time with no more than minimal delays and without incurring a sales charge, surrender fee or other similar expense other than customary charges imposed on transactions within participant-directed accounts. Except as set forth on Schedule 3.17(d), no individuals have loans outstanding from the Company 401(k) Plan. Each Company Plan has complied with ERISA Section 408(b)(2) (or other applicable exemption) and with ERISA Section 404(a).

- (e) Neither the Company, any Subsidiary, nor any ERISA Affiliate has ever maintained or contributed to or had any Liability or obligation (including on account of any ERISA Affiliate) with respect to any: (i) employee benefit plan that is or was subject to Title IV of ERISA, Section 412 of the Code, or Section 302 of ERISA, (ii) "multiple employer plan" (within the meaning of Section 210 of ERISA or Section 413(c) of the Code), or (iii) "multiple employer welfare arrangement" (as such term is defined in Section 3(40) of ERISA).
- (f) With respect to the Company Plans, there are no benefit obligations for which contributions have not been made or properly accrued and there are no benefit obligations that have not been accounted for by reserves, or otherwise properly footnoted in accordance with GAAP, on the Company Financial Statements. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has any liability for benefits (contingent or otherwise) under any Company Plan, except as set forth on the Company Financial Statements. The assets of each Company Plan that is funded are reported at their fair market value on the books and records of such Company Plan.
- (g) No employee, officer, director or manager, or former employee, officer, director, or manager (or beneficiary of any of the foregoing) of the Company or any Subsidiary is entitled to receive any welfare benefits, including death or medical benefits (whether or not insured) beyond retirement or other termination of employment, other than cash severance (to the extent disclosed) or as required by applicable Law, and there have been no written or oral commitments inconsistent with the foregoing.
- (h) No act or omission has occurred and no condition exists with respect to any Company Plan that would subject the Buyer, the Company, any Subsidiary, any ERISA Affiliate, or any plan participant to any material fine, penalty, Tax or Liability of any kind imposed under ERISA, the Code or any other applicable Law (other than Liabilities associated with the routine operation of the Company Plan).
- (i) No Company Plan contains any provision or is subject to any applicable Law that, in connection with the Merger or any of the other transactions contemplated by this

Agreement or upon related, concurrent or subsequent employment termination, or in combination with any other event, would (i) increase, accelerate or vest any compensation or benefit, except as required by Law with respect to the termination of any Company Plan pursuant to Section 6.9, (ii) require severance, termination or retention payments, (iii) provide any term of employment or compensation guaranty, (iv) forgive any Indebtedness, (v) require or provide any payment or compensation subject to Section 280G of the Code (and no such payment or compensation has previously been made), (vi) promise or provide any Tax gross ups or indemnification, whether under Sections 409A or 4999 of the Code or otherwise or (vii) measure any values of benefits on the basis of any of the transactions contemplated hereby. No stockholder, employee, officer or director of the Company has been promised or paid any bonus or incentive compensation related to the transactions contemplated hereby.

- (j) There are no loans or extensions of credit from the Company, any Subsidiary, or any ERISA Affiliate to any Company Employee or any service provider to the Company. There is no corporate-owned life insurance (COLI), split-dollar life insurance policy or any other life insurance policy on the life of any Company Employee or on any Company Stockholder.
- (k) Each Company Plan that is a "nonqualified deferred compensation plan" (as defined in Code Section 409A(d) (1)) is and has been operated and documented in material compliance with Code Section 409A. Any corrections of violations of Code Section 409A have complied with the applicable IRS requirements. No stock option granted under any Company Plan has an exercise price that has been less than the fair market value of the underlying stock as of the date such option was granted or has any feature for the deferral of compensation other than the deferral of recognition of income until the later of exercise or disposition of such option.
- 3.18 <u>Compliance with Laws</u>. Each of the Company and the Subsidiaries has conducted, and is conducting, its business and operations in compliance in all material respects with all applicable Laws. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has received any notice or other communication from any Governmental Entity or other Person alleging any material noncompliance with any applicable Law. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has any material Liability for failure to comply with any Law and, to the Knowledge of the Company, there is no act, omission, event or circumstance that has occurred that would reasonably be expected to give rise to any such Liability. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has conducted any internal investigation with respect to any actual, potential or alleged violation of any Law by any manager, member or other equity holder, officer or Company Employee or concerning any actual or alleged fraud.
- 3.19 <u>Unlawful Payments</u>. The Company and the Subsidiaries are and have been in compliance with the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act, 15 U.S.C. §§ 78dd-1, et seq., the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development Convention Against Bribery of Foreign Public Officials in International Business Transactions and legislation implementing such convention, all other international anti-bribery conventions and all applicable anti-corruption or bribery Laws in any jurisdiction in which the Company or any Subsidiary has conducted its business (collectively, "<u>Anti-Bribery Laws</u>"). Neither the Company or any Subsidiary has received any written communication from any Governmental Entity that alleges that the Company or any Subsidiary, or any current or former Representatives thereof, is or may

be in violation of, or has, or may have, any Liability under, any Anti-Bribery Laws, and no such potential violation of Anti-Bribery Laws has been discovered by or brought to the attention of the Company or any Subsidiary since January 1, 2015. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has made or anticipates making any disclosures to any Governmental Entity for potential violations of Anti-Bribery Laws. None of the Company and the Subsidiaries' current or former Representatives is currently an officer, agent or employee of a Governmental Entity. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary nor any of their respective current or former Representatives has directly or indirectly offered, given, reimbursed, paid or promised to pay, or authorized the payment of, any money or other thing of value (including any fee, gift, sample, travel expense or entertainment) or any commission payment payable to (a) any Person who is an official, officer, agent, employee or representative of any Governmental Entity or of any existing or prospective customer (whether or not owned by a Governmental Entity), (b) any political party or official thereof, (c) any candidate for political or political party office or (d) any other Person affiliated with any such customer, political party or official or political office, in each case while knowing or having reason to believe that all or any portion of such money or thing of value would be offered, given, reimbursed, paid or promised, directly or indirectly, for purposes not allowable under the Anti-Bribery Laws, to any such official, officer, agent, employee, representative, political party, political party official, candidate, individual, or other Person affiliated with any such customer, political party or official or political office.

## 3.20 <u>Permits and Regulatory Matters</u>.

- (a) The Company and its Subsidiaries are developing, testing, labeling, packaging, manufacturing, and at all times has developed, tested, labeled, packaged, manufactured and stored all investigational products in material compliance with the Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act, 21 U.S.C. §301 et seq. (the "FDCA") and applicable implementing regulations issued by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration ("FDA"), including, as applicable, those requirements relating to the FDA's current good manufacturing practices ("GMP"), good laboratory practices ("GLP"), good clinical practices ("GCP")and investigational use.
- (b) The Company and its Subsidiaries have filed with the FDA and any other applicable governmental entity all required notices, registration applications, order forms, reports, supplemental applications and annual or other reports or documents, including serious adverse experience reports, required by applicable Laws and authorizations for the continued development, testing and handling of the investigational products. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has received any written notice from any regulatory authority regarding a violation of the FDCA or its regulations with respect to any investigational products or the manufacturing, handling, storage, testing or shipment of such products.
- (c) The studies, tests, preclinical development and clinical trials, if any, conducted by or on behalf of the Company and its Subsidiaries for the purpose of supporting a regulatory application or submission to the FDA for marketing authorization of an investigational product are being conducted in all material respects in accordance with approved protocols and all applicable Laws, including GMP, GLP and GCP requirements. The descriptions of, protocols for, and material data and other results of, such studies, tests, development and trials conducted by or on behalf of the Company or any Subsidiary for the

purpose of supporting a regulatory application or submission to the FDA, that have been furnished or made available to the Buyer are accurate in all material respects and are a fair representation of the materials known to the Company

- (d) Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has received any written notice that the FDA or any other Governmental Authority has commenced, or, to Company's Knowledge, threatened to initiate, any action to withdraw or suspend an IND, or commenced or, to the Company's Knowledge threatened in writing to initiate, any action to enjoin production of any investigational product at any of its or its suppliers' facilities. No clinical investigator who has conducted or, if still pending, is conducting any clinical trial sponsored by or on behalf of Company or any of its Subsidiaries has been disqualified from receiving investigational products by the FDA or any other Governmental Authority or received any written notice from the FDA or any other Governmental Authority of an intent to initiate such disqualification proceedings.
- (e) To the Company's Knowledge, there are no studies, tests, development or trials the results of which reasonably call into question the results of the studies, tests, development and trials conducted by or on behalf of the Company or any Subsidiary, and neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has received any notices or correspondence from the FDA or any other Governmental Entity or any Institutional Review Board or comparable authority requiring the termination, suspension or material modification of any studies, tests, preclinical development or clinical trials conducted by or on behalf of the Company or any Subsidiary. The Company and its Subsidiaries have made available to Buyer all material information in possession of the Company and its Subsidiaries with respect to the safety and efficacy of all products from preclinical and/or clinical studies sponsored by the Company.
- (f) None of the Company, any Subsidiaries or, to the Company's Knowledge, any of their respective suppliers or contract manufacturers has received an FDA Form 483 or any other Governmental Entity notice of inspectional observations related to or affecting any product. The Company does not have Knowledge of any facts which furnish any reasonable basis for any Form FDA-483 observations or regulatory or warning letters from the FDA or other similar communications from the FDA or any other Governmental Entity.
- (g) Neither the Company nor its Subsidiaries have received written notice of any pending or threatened claim, suit, proceeding, hearing, enforcement, audit, investigation, arbitration or other adverse action from the FDA alleging that any operation or activity of the Company or its Subsidiaries is in material violation of the FDCA or the respective counterparts thereof promulgated by applicable state Governmental Entities. No civil, criminal or administrative action, suit, demand, claim, complaint, hearing, investigation, notice, demand letter, inquiry, proceeding or request for information is pending or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened against the Company or any Subsidiary regarding a violation of any applicable Law.
- (h) Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has committed any act, made any statement or failed to make any statement that would reasonably be expected to provide a basis for the FDA or any other Governmental Entity to invoke its policy with respect to "Fraud, Untrue Statements of Material Facts, Bribery, and Illegal Gratuities" or any such similar policies set forth in any applicable Laws. None of the Company, its Subsidiaries or, to the Company's

Knowledge, any of their respective officers, employees or agents, has been convicted of any crime or engaged in any conduct that has resulted, or would reasonably be expected to result, in debarment or exclusion under applicable Law, including 21 U.S.C. Section 335a.

- 3.21 <u>Insurance</u>. Section 3.21 of the Company Disclosure Schedule lists, as of the date of this Agreement, each insurance policy (including fire, theft, casualty, comprehensive general liability, workers compensation, business interruption, errors and omissions, cybersecurity, professional services, environmental, product liability and automobile insurance policies and bond and surety arrangements) to which the Company or any Subsidiary is a party, a named insured or otherwise the beneficiary of coverage, all of which are in full force and effect. Such insurance policies are of the type and in amounts customarily carried by organizations conducting businesses or owning assets similar to those of the Company and the Subsidiaries. There is no claim pending under any such policy as to which coverage has been questioned, denied or disputed by the underwriter of such policy. All premiums due and payable under all such policies have been paid, and neither the Company nor any Subsidiary may be liable for retroactive premiums or similar payments, and the Company and the Subsidiaries are otherwise in material compliance with the terms of such policies. The Company has no Knowledge of any threatened termination of, or premium increase outside the Ordinary Course of Business with respect to, any such policy. Each such policy will continue to be enforceable and in full force and effect immediately following the Closing in accordance with the terms thereof as in effect immediately prior to the Closing. Section 3.21 of the Company Disclosure Schedule identifies all claims asserted by the Company pursuant to any insurance policy since the inception of the Company and describes the nature and status of each such claim.
- 3.22 <u>Suppliers</u>. Section 3.22 of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth a list of each supplier that is the sole supplier of any significant product or service to the Company or any Subsidiary. No such supplier has indicated within the past year that it will stop, or decrease the rate of, supplying materials, products or services to the Company or any Subsidiary.
- 3.23 <u>Certain Business Relationships With Related Parties.</u> No officer, director, or five percent (5%) or greater stockholder of the Company or any Subsidiary, directly or indirectly, (a) owns any material property or right, tangible or intangible, which is used in the business of the Company or any Subsidiary, (b) has any claim or cause of action against the Company or any Subsidiary, (c) owes any money to, or is owed any money by, the Company or any Subsidiary, or (d) is a party to any Contract with the Company or any Subsidiary, in each case, other than customary indemnification agreements, employment agreements, employment related restrictive covenant agreements, employment-related intellectual property assignment agreements and Company Equity Award agreements, in each case entered into in the Ordinary Course of Business, and compensation and expense reimbursement provided to officers, employees, consultants, contractors, agents and directors (or equivalent) in the Ordinary Course of Business. Section 3.23 of the Company Disclosure Schedule describes any transactions or relationships between the Company or any Subsidiary and any officer, director or five percent (5%) or greater stockholder thereof that occurred or have existed since the beginning of the time period covered by the Company Financial Statements other than customary indemnification agreements, employment agreements, employment related restrictive covenant agreements, employment-related intellectual property assignment agreements and Company Equity Award agreements, in each case entered into in the Ordinary Course of Business and disclosed in the Company

Disclosure Schedule, and compensation and expense reimbursement provided to officers, employees, consultants, contractors, agents and directors (or equivalent) in the Ordinary Course of Business and disclosed in the Company Disclosure Schedule.

- 3.24 <u>Investment Questionnaires</u>. The Company Equityholders representing at least ninety five percent (95%) of the Fully Diluted Shares have each completed, executed and delivered to the Company an Investor Representation Letter, dated as of a recent date, and copies of all such executed Investor Representation Letters have been made available to the Buyer. The Company has no reason to believe that the statements set forth therein are not true.
- 3.25 <u>Brokers; Schedule of Fees and Expenses</u>. Neither the Company nor any Subsidiary has any Liability to pay any fees or commissions to any broker, finder or agent with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- 3.26 <u>Powers of Attorney.</u> There are no outstanding powers of attorney executed on behalf of the Company or any Subsidiary.

## 3.27 <u>Data Privacy and Security.</u>

- (a) Section 3.27(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule contains a description of the types of Personal Data currently Processed by or for the Company and each Subsidiary, and the countries in which the Company has (i) operations or (ii) customers. The Company and the Subsidiaries have for the past three (3) years complied in all material respects with all applicable Information Privacy and Security Laws, all of the Company Privacy Policies, and all their contractual obligations to any Person regarding privacy or data security with respect to their Processing of Personal Data.
- (b) The Company and the Subsidiaries have not received any written or, to the Company's Knowledge, other notice of any claims, audits, investigations by regulatory authorities or any data protection authorities, or written or, to the Company's Knowledge, other allegations of violations of Information Privacy and Security Laws by the Company or any Subsidiary or with respect to Personal Data Processed by, or under the control of, the Company or any Subsidiary. The Company and the Subsidiaries and, to the Knowledge of the Company, their respective customers have not received any written or, to the Company's Knowledge, other complaints or claims from any Person alleging any violation of applicable Information Privacy and Security Laws by the Company or any Subsidiary in their Processing of Personal Data.
- (c) The Company and its Subsidiaries have adopted reasonable and appropriate administrative, technical and physical safeguards customary for similarly structured companies of the size and nature of the Company to (i) safeguard the security, confidentiality, and integrity of material Company Data; (ii) protect against unauthorized access to the Internal Systems and Company Data (including on the systems of third parties with access to such Internal Systems or Company Data); and (iii) provide for the back-up and recovery of the material Company Data Processed using Internal Systems without material disruption or interruption to the conduct of the Company's and the Subsidiaries' respective businesses. During the past three (3) years, (i) to the Knowledge of the Company, neither the Company nor the Subsidiaries, nor any third party acting on their behalf, has suffered or incurred a Data Security Incident, and (ii) neither the Company nor any of the Subsidiaries has notified any Person of any Data Security Incident.

3.28 <u>Disclosure</u>. No representation or warranty of the Company contained in this Agreement, and no statement contained in the Company Disclosure Schedule or any other document, certificate or other instrument delivered or to be delivered by or on behalf of the Company pursuant to this Agreement, contains or will contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omits or will omit to state any material fact necessary, in light of the circumstances under which it was or will be made, in order to make the statements herein or therein not misleading.

#### ARTICLE IV

## REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE BUYER AND THE TRANSITORY SUBSIDIARY

Except as disclosed in the Buyer SEC Reports (other than any disclosures contained or referenced therein under the captions "Risk Factors," "Forward-Looking Statements," "Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk," and any other disclosures contained or referenced therein of information, factors, or risks that are predictive, cautionary, or forward-looking in nature), each of the Buyer and the Transitory Subsidiary represents and warrants to the Company that the statements contained in this Article IV are true and correct:

4.1 <u>Organization, Standing and Power</u>. Each of the Buyer and the Transitory Subsidiary is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the Laws of the state of its incorporation. The Buyer has all requisite power and authority (corporate and other) to carry on the businesses in which it is engaged and to own, lease and use the properties owned, leased and used by it.

# 4.2 <u>Authority; No Conflict; Required Filings and Consents.</u>

(a) Each of the Buyer and the Transitory Subsidiary has all requisite power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement, the Escrow Agreement (in the case of the Buyer) and the other agreements, instruments and documents contemplated hereby that are to be executed or delivered by the Buyer (the "Buyer Ancillary Agreements") to which it is a party and to perform its obligations hereunder and thereunder. The execution and delivery by the Buyer and the Transitory Subsidiary of this Agreement, the Escrow Agreement (in the case of the Buyer), the Buyer Ancillary Agreements to which either is a party and the consummation by the Buyer and the Transitory Subsidiary of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby have been duly and validly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of the Buyer and the Transitory Subsidiary, respectively. This Agreement and the Buyer Ancillary Agreements have each been duly and validly executed and delivered by the Buyer and the Transitory Subsidiary, as applicable, and each constitutes a valid and binding obligation of the Buyer and the Transitory Subsidiary, enforceable against them in accordance with its terms, except as enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar Laws now or hereafter in effect relating to creditors' rights generally and subject to general principles of equity.

- (b) Subject to the filing of the Certificate of Merger as required by the DGCL, neither the execution, delivery and performance by the Buyer or the Transitory Subsidiary of this Agreement or (in the case of the Buyer) the Escrow Agreement, nor the performance by the Buyer or the Transitory Subsidiary of their respective obligations hereunder or thereunder, nor the consummation by the Buyer or the Transitory Subsidiary of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, will (i) conflict with or violate any provision of the Organizational Documents of the Buyer or the Transitory Subsidiary, each as amended to date, (ii) require on the part of the Buyer or the Transitory Subsidiary any notice to or registration or filing with, or permit, authorization, consent or approval of, any Governmental Entity, (iii) conflict with, result in breach of, constitute (with or without due notice or lapse of time or both) a default under, result in the acceleration of obligations under, create in any party any right to accelerate, terminate, modify or cancel, or require any notice, consent or waiver under, any Contract to which the Buyer or the Transitory Subsidiary is a party or by which either is bound or to which any of their assets are subject, or (iv) violate any order, writ, injunction, decree, statute, rule or regulation applicable to the Buyer or the Transitory Subsidiary or any of their properties or assets, except in the case of the foregoing clauses (iii) and (iv) for such notices, consents and waivers that, if not obtained or made, and such conflicts, breaches, defaults, accelerations, terminations, modifications, cancellations and violations that, individually or in the aggregate, have not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a Buyer Material Adverse Effect.
- 4.3 <u>Capitalization</u>. The authorized capital stock of the Buyer consists of 120,000,000 shares of Buyer Common Stock and 5,000,000 shares of Buyer Preferred Stock, \$0.001 par value per share ("<u>Buyer Preferred Stock</u>"). As of the close of business on the Business Day prior to the date of this Agreement, there were (i) 65,500,275 shares of Buyer Common Stock and no shares of Buyer Preferred Stock outstanding and (ii) no shares of Buyer Common Stock held in treasury.
- 4.4 <u>Buyer Common Stock</u>. The shares of Post-Closing Stock Consideration and the stock portion of any Contingent Consideration, in each case subject to issuance pursuant to Article II of this Agreement, upon issuance on the terms and conditions specified in the instruments pursuant to which they are issuable, will be duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable, free and clear of all Liens (other than restrictions on transfer imposed under applicable securities Laws and restrictions on transfer thereof as provided for herein or Liens imposed as a result of any action or inaction of the Company or any Company Equityholder), and not subject to or issued in violation of any purchase option, call option, right of first refusal, preemptive right, subscription right or any similar right under any provision of the DGCL, the Organizational Documents of the Buyer or any Contract to which Buyer is a party or is otherwise bound.
- 4.5 <u>SEC Filings; Financial Statements</u>. The Buyer has filed all registration statements, forms, reports, certifications and other documents required to be filed by Buyer with the SEC since January 1, 2020. All such registration statements, forms, reports and other documents are referred to herein as the "Buyer SEC Reports." All of the Buyer SEC Reports (i) were filed on a timely basis, (ii) at the time filed (or if amended prior to the date hereof, when so amended), complied as to form in all material respects with the requirements of the Securities Act and the Exchange Act applicable to such Buyer SEC Reports and (iii) did not at the time they were filed contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact

required to be stated in such Buyer SEC Reports or necessary in order to make the statements in such Buyer SEC Reports, in the light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading, in any material respect. Each of the consolidated financial statements (including, in each case, any related notes and schedules) contained in the Buyer SEC Reports at the time filed (i) complied as to form in all material respects with applicable accounting requirements and the published rules and regulations of the SEC with respect thereto, (ii) were prepared in accordance with GAAP applied on a consistent basis throughout the periods involved and at the dates involved (except as may be indicated in the notes to such financial statements or, in the case of unaudited interim financial statements, as permitted by the SEC on Form 10-Q under the Exchange Act) and (iii) fairly presented in accordance with GAAP the consolidated financial position of the Buyer and its Subsidiaries as of the dates indicated and the consolidated results of its operations and cash flows for the periods indicated, except that the unaudited interim financial statements were or are subject to normal and recurring year-end adjustments.

- 4.6 <u>Litigation</u>. There is no Legal Proceeding pending or, to the knowledge of the Buyer, threatened against the Buyer or Transitory Subsidiary seeking to prevent or delay the transactions contemplated hereby or that materially and adversely effects the ability of the Buyer to consummate the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby.
- 4.7 <u>No Prior Activities</u>. The Transitory Subsidiary has not incurred nor will it incur any liabilities or obligations, except those incurred in connection with its organization and with the negotiation of this Agreement and the performance of its obligations hereunder and the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including the Merger. As of the date of this Agreement, all of the issued and outstanding capital stock of the Transitory Subsidiary is owned beneficially and of record by Buyer.
- 4.8 <u>Compliance with Laws</u>. Each of the Buyer and its subsidiaries has conducted, and is conducting, its business and operations in compliance in all material respects with all applicable Laws. Neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries has received any notice or other communication from any Governmental Entity or other Person alleging any material noncompliance with any applicable Law that remains unresolved. Neither the Buyer nor any of its subsidiaries has conducted any internal investigation with respect to any actual, potential or alleged violation of any Law by any manager, director, officer or Affiliate concerning any actual or alleged fraud.
- 4.9 <u>Brokers; Schedule of Fees and Expenses</u>. Neither the Buyer nor the Transitory Subsidiary has any Liability to pay any fees or commissions to any broker, finder or agent with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

#### ARTICLE V

#### CONDUCT OF BUSINESS

5.1 <u>Operation of Business</u>. Except as set forth on Section 5.1 of the Company Disclosure Schedule, with the consent of the Buyer (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed) or as expressly contemplated by this Agreement, during the Pre-Closing Period, the Company shall, and shall cause each Subsidiary to, conduct its

operations only in the Ordinary Course of Business and in compliance with all applicable Laws and, to the extent consistent therewith, use its Reasonable Best Efforts to preserve intact its current business organization, keep its physical assets in good working condition, keep available the services of its current officers and employees and preserve its relationships with suppliers and others having business dealings with it and continue the timely payment of its accounts payable. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, during the Pre-Closing Period the Company shall not, and shall cause each Subsidiary not to, without the written consent of the Buyer:

- (a) issue or sell any stock or other securities of the Company or any Subsidiary or any options, warrants or rights to acquire any such stock or other securities (except (i) pursuant to the exercise or conversion of Company Options outstanding on the date hereof, (ii) issuances of Company Common Stock upon the conversion of Company Preferred Stock in accordance with the Organizational Documents of the Company as in effect on the date of this Agreement, and (iii) issuances of Company Common Stock upon the settlement of Other Company Equity Awards in accordance with their terms, in each case in the Ordinary Course of Business), or amend any of the terms of (including the vesting of) any Company Options or restricted stock agreements, or repurchase or redeem any stock or other securities of the Company (other than the repurchases or redemptions for no or nominal consideration pursuant to their terms as of the date of this Agreement);
- (b) split, combine or reclassify any shares of its capital stock; adopt or carry out any plan of complete or partial liquidation, dissolution, restructuring, recapitalization or other reorganization; or declare, set aside or pay any dividend or other distribution (whether in cash, stock or property or any combination thereof) in respect of its capital stock;
- (c) create, incur or assume any Indebtedness, assume, guarantee, endorse or otherwise become liable or responsible (whether directly, contingently or otherwise) for the obligations of any other Person; or make, cancel or forgive any loans, advances or capital contributions to, or investments in, any other Person;
- (d) hire any new officers, employees or, except in the Ordinary Course of Business and as can be terminated on no more than 30 days' notice at no cost to the Company and the Subsidiaries, any new consultants;
- (e) except as required to comply with applicable Law or required by Contracts or Company Plans existing on the date hereof and disclosed in Section 5.1(e) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, (i) adopt, enter into, terminate or amend any employment, severance, retention or change in control plan or Contract, any Company Plan (other than amendments by a professional employer organization with respect to plans covering multiple employers) or any collective bargaining agreement, (ii) increase the compensation or fringe benefits of, or pay any bonus to, any director, officer, employee or consultant, (iii) amend or accelerate the payment, right to payment or vesting of any compensation or benefits, including any outstanding Company Equity Awards, (iv) pay any benefit to any employee or consultant of the Company or any Subsidiary except as required as of the date of this Agreement under any Company Plan, (v) grant any awards to any employee or consultant of the Company or any Subsidiary under any bonus, incentive, performance or other compensation plan or arrangement or benefit plan,

including the grant of equity or equity-based compensation, or the removal of existing restrictions in any benefit plans or agreements or awards made thereunder, or (vi) take any action to fund or in any other way secure the payment of compensation or benefits to any employee or consultant of the Company or any Subsidiary under any employee plan, agreement, Contract or arrangement or benefit plan, other than payment of premiums due or contributions owed in the Ordinary Course of Business;

- (f) (i) merge or consolidate with any Person; or (ii) acquire, sell, lease, license or dispose of any assets or property (including any shares or other equity interests in or securities of any Subsidiary or any other corporation, partnership, association or other business organization or division thereof);
  - (g) mortgage or pledge any of its property or assets or subject any such property or assets to any Lien;
  - (h) discharge or satisfy any Lien or pay any Liability other than in the Ordinary Course of Business;
  - (i) amend its Organizational Documents;
  - (j) sell, assign, transfer, license or sublicense any Company Intellectual Property;
- (k) change the nature or scope of its business being carried on as of the date of this Agreement or commence any new business not being ancillary or incidental to such business or take any action to alter its organizational or management structure;
- (l) change its accounting methods, principles or practices, except insofar as may be required by a generally applicable change in GAAP;
- (m) except as required by applicable Law, make, or amend any filings with the FDA or any other Regulatory Authority;
- (n) make or change any Tax election, change an annual accounting period, file any amended Tax Return, enter into any closing agreement, waive or extend any statute of limitations with respect to Taxes, settle or compromise any Tax Liability, claim or assessment, surrender any right to claim a refund of Taxes or take any other similar action relating to the filing of any Tax Return or the payment of any Tax;
- (o) enter into, amend, terminate, take or omit to take any action that would constitute a violation of or default under, or waive any rights under, applicable Law or any Contract of a nature required to be listed in Section 3.11(b), Section 3.12 or Section 3.13 of the Company Disclosure Schedule;
- (p) fail to maintain in full force and effect insurance policies providing for coverage which are in effect as of the date of this Agreement;

- (q) make or commit to make any capital expenditure in excess of \$10,000 per item or \$25,000 in the aggregate;
- (r) institute or settle any Legal Proceeding;
- (s) take any action or fail to take any action permitted by this Agreement with the knowledge that such action or failure to take action would result in (i) any of the representations and warranties of the Company set forth in this Agreement becoming untrue or (ii) any of the conditions to the Merger set forth in Article VII not being satisfied;
- (t) take any action to adversely effect, or fail to take any action necessary to preserve the validity of, any Company Intellectual Property or Permit; or
  - (u) agree in writing or otherwise to take any of the foregoing actions.

In addition, during the Pre-Closing Period, the Company shall and shall cause each Subsidiary to continue to make regularly scheduled payments pursuant to the terms of any Contract with respect to any Indebtedness, if any, in existence as of the date of this Agreement.

#### 5.2 Confidentiality.

- (a) The parties acknowledge that the Buyer and the Company have previously executed the Confidentiality Agreement, which Confidentiality Agreement shall continue in full force and effect in accordance with its terms, except as expressly modified herein.
- (b) The Company (prior to the Closing) agrees not to, directly or indirectly, disclose the existence or terms of this Agreement or any other agreement contemplated hereby or any other information regarding this Agreement, the Merger or any of the other matters contemplated hereby, including any terms of this Agreement with respect to which the Buyer has sought confidential treatment under applicable SEC rules, except to the extent such information is or becomes generally known to the public (other than as a result of a disclosure by the Company or any Company Equityholders).

#### ARTICLE VI

#### ADDITIONAL AGREEMENTS

#### 6.1 <u>No Solicitation</u>.

(a) During the Pre-Closing Period, the Company shall not, and the Company shall cause each Subsidiary and each of the respective officers, directors, employees, representatives and agents of the Company or any Subsidiary not to, directly or indirectly, through any officer, director, employee, Affiliate, agent or representative or otherwise, (i) initiate, solicit, knowingly encourage or otherwise knowingly facilitate any inquiry, proposal, offer or discussion with any party (other than the Buyer or its representatives) concerning any acquisition, equity or debt financing, joint venture, merger, reorganization, consolidation, recapitalization, business combination, liquidation, dissolution, share exchange, sale of stock, sale of material assets or similar business transaction involving the Company or any Subsidiary,

- (ii) furnish any information concerning the business, properties or assets of the Company or any Subsidiary or the shares of Company Stock to any party (other than the Buyer or its representatives) or (iii) engage in negotiations or enter into any Contract with any party (other than the Buyer or its representatives) concerning any such transaction.
- (b) The Company shall immediately notify any party with which discussions or negotiations of the nature described in Section 6.1(a) were pending that such discussions or negotiations are terminated. If the Company or any Subsidiary receives any inquiry, proposal or offer of the nature described in Section 6.1(a), the Company shall, within one (1) Business Day after such receipt, notify the Buyer of such inquiry, proposal or offer, including the identity of the other party and the terms of such inquiry, proposal or offer.

## 6.2 <u>Stockholder Consent or Approval.</u>

- The Company shall use Reasonable Best Efforts to secure and cause to be filed with the Company, as expeditiously as possible following the execution of this Agreement, the Written Consent duly executed by Company Stockholders sufficient to secure the Company Stockholder Approval (collectively, the "Consenting Stockholders"). Promptly following the receipt of the Company Stockholder Approval, the Company shall deliver to the Buyer a certificate executed on behalf of the Company by its Secretary and certifying that the Company Stockholder Approval has been obtained. Promptly (and in no event later than two (2) Business Days) following receipt of the Company Stockholder Approval, the Company shall deliver the Disclosure Statement, in a form reasonably acceptable to the Buyer, to all stockholders of the Company that did not execute the Written Consent. The Disclosure Statement shall (i) include the notice contemplated by Section 228(e) of Delaware Law of the taking of a corporate action without a meeting by less than a unanimous written consent to inform such Company Stockholders that this Agreement and the Merger were adopted and approved by the stockholders of the Company, (ii) solicit the recipient stockholders to execute the Written Consent, (iii) include a summary of the Merger and this Agreement (which summary shall include a summary of the terms relating to the indemnification obligations of the Company Equityholders and the authority of the Company Equityholder Representative, and a statement that the adoption of this Agreement by the stockholders of the Company shall constitute approval of such terms), and (iv) inform the recipient stockholders that appraisal rights are available for their shares of Company Stock pursuant to Section 262 of the DGCL (and include a copy of such Section 262). The Buyer and its counsel shall be given an adequate opportunity to review and comment on the Disclosure Statement, and the Company shall reasonably reflect all comments of the Buyer or its counsel thereon. The Company shall promptly inform the Buyer of the date on which the Disclosure Statement was delivered to the stockholders of the Company that did not execute the Written Consent.
- (b) The Company, acting through its Board of Directors, shall include in the Disclosure Statement the unanimous recommendation of its Board of Directors that the stockholders of the Company vote in favor of the adoption of this Agreement and the approval of the Merger.
- (c) The Company shall ensure that the Disclosure Statement does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary in order to make

the statements made therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading (provided that the Company shall not be responsible for the accuracy or completeness of any information concerning the Buyer or the Transitory Subsidiary furnished by the Buyer in writing for inclusion in the Disclosure Statement).

(d) The Buyer shall ensure that any information furnished by the Buyer to the Company in writing for inclusion in the Disclosure Statement does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements made therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.

# 6.3 <u>Access to Information</u>.

- (a) During the Pre-Closing Period, the Company shall (and shall cause each Subsidiary to) afford the officers, attorneys, accountants, tax advisors, lenders and other authorized representatives of the Buyer free and full access upon reasonable notice and during normal business hours to all personnel, offices, properties, databases, systems, books and records of the Company and the Subsidiaries, so that the Buyer may have full opportunity to make such investigation as it shall desire to make of the management, business, properties and affairs of the Company and the Subsidiaries, and the Buyer shall be permitted to make abstracts from, or copies of, all such books and records. The Company shall (and shall cause each Subsidiary to) furnish to the Buyer such financial and operating data and other information as to the business of the Company and the Subsidiaries as the Buyer shall reasonably request.
- (b) During the Pre-Closing Period, within ten (10) days after the end of each calendar month ending prior to the Closing, the Company shall furnish to the Buyer an unaudited consolidated income statement for such month and a consolidated balance sheet as of the end of such month, prepared in accordance with GAAP applied on a basis consistent with the application thereof to the most recent audited financial statements included in Company Financial Statements (to the extent consistent with GAAP). Such financial statements shall present fairly the consolidated financial condition and results of operations of the Company and the Subsidiaries as of the dates thereof and for the periods covered thereby, and shall be consistent with the books and records of the Company and the Subsidiaries.
- (c) The Company shall, if requested by the Buyer, introduce the Buyer to suppliers of the Company and the Subsidiaries for the purpose of facilitating the post-Closing integration of the Company and the Subsidiaries and their businesses into that of the Buyer.

#### 6.4 Closing Efforts; Legal Conditions to the Merger; Third-Party Consents.

(a) Each of the parties shall use its Reasonable Best Efforts to take all actions and to do all things necessary, proper or advisable to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement to be completed at Closing, including using its Reasonable Best Efforts to ensure that (i) each of their respective representations and warranties remain true and correct through the Closing Date and (ii) the conditions to the obligations of the other parties to consummate the Merger are satisfied.

- (b) Each party shall use its Reasonable Best Efforts to obtain, at its expense, all waivers, permits, consents, approvals or other authorizations from Governmental Entities, and to effect all registrations, filings and notices with or to Governmental Entities, as may be required for such party to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and to otherwise comply with all applicable Laws in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- (c) The Company shall use its Reasonable Best Efforts to obtain, at its expense, all such waivers, consents or approvals from third parties, and to give all such notices to third parties, as are required to be listed in the Company Disclosure Schedule. The Company shall promptly notify the Buyer if it receives any notice or other communication from any Person alleging that the consent of such Person is or may be required in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- 6.5 <u>Public Disclosure</u>. No party shall issue any press release or public announcement relating to the subject matter of this Agreement without the prior written approval of the other parties; <u>provided, however</u>, that (a) the Company and each of the Company Equityholders acknowledge and agree that the Buyer (i) may issue, without the approval of any other party, a press release with respect to this Agreement and the matters contemplated hereby, (ii) intends to publicly file this Agreement with the SEC and (iii) intends to seek confidential treatment under applicable SEC rules with respect to certain matters and terms contained in this Agreement; (b) the Buyer or the Company may make any public disclosure it believes in good faith is required by applicable Law or stock market rule (in which case the disclosing party shall use Reasonable Best Efforts to advise the other party and provide them with a copy of the proposed disclosure prior to making the disclosure) and (c) the Buyer and its Affiliates shall not be bound by the provisions of this Section 6.5 following the Closing Date.
- 6.6 Notification of Certain Matters. During the Pre-Closing Period, the Company shall promptly deliver to the Buyer notice (including a reasonably detailed description) upon becoming aware of any fact, circumstance or development that constitutes (or would reasonably be expected to constitute or result in) any material breach of any representation, warranty or covenant set forth herein, any material misstatement in or omission from the Disclosure Statement or the Company Disclosure Schedule or the non-satisfaction of any condition set forth in Article VII. No such notice shall be deemed to avoid or cure any misrepresentation or breach of warranty or constitute an amendment of any representation, warranty, covenant or condition in this Agreement, the Disclosure Statement or the Company Disclosure Schedule.
- 6.7 <u>280G Covenant</u>. Prior to the Closing Date, the Company shall submit to a stockholder vote, in a manner that satisfies the stockholder approval requirements under Section 280G(b)(5)(B) of the Code and the Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder, the right of any "disqualified individual" (as defined in Section 280G(c) of the Code) to receive any and all payments (or other benefits) contingent on the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (within the meaning of Section 280G(b)(2)(A)(i) of the Code) to the extent necessary so that no payment received by such "disqualified individual" shall be a "parachute payment" under Section 280G(b) of the Code (determined without regard to Section 280G(b)(4) of the Code). Such vote shall establish the disqualified individual's right to the payment or other compensation if approved by the Company Stockholders, and the Company shall obtain any required waivers or consents from the disqualified individual prior to the vote. In addition, the

Company shall provide adequate disclosure to Company Stockholders that hold voting Company Stock of all material facts concerning all payments to any such disqualified individual that, but for such vote, could be deemed "parachute payments" under Section 280G of the Code in a manner that satisfies Section 280G(b)(5)(B)(ii) of the Code and regulations promulgated thereunder. Prior to the vote, the Buyer and its counsel shall be given the right to review and comment on all documents required to be delivered to the Company Stockholders in connection with such vote and any required disqualified individual waivers or consents, and the Company shall reflect all comments of the Buyer or its counsel thereon. Buyer and its counsel shall be provided copies of all documents executed by the stockholders and disqualified individuals in connection with the vote.

- 6.8 FIRPTA. Prior to the Closing, the Company shall deliver to the Buyer a certification that the shares of Company Stock are not United States real property interests as defined in Section 897(c) of the Code, together with a notice to the Internal Revenue Service (which shall be filed by the Buyer with the Internal Revenue Service following the Closing), in accordance with Treasury Regulations under Sections 897 and 1445 of the Code. If the Buyer does not receive the certifications and/or notices described above on or before the Closing Date, the Buyer, the Transitory Subsidiary, the Escrow Agent and the Exchange and Paying Agent shall be permitted to withhold from the payments to be made pursuant to this Agreement any required withholding Tax under Section 1445 of the Code.
- 6.9 <u>Termination of 401(k) Plan</u>. Upon the Buyer's written request, prior to Closing, the Company shall terminate the Company 401(k) Plan, with the termination being prospectively effective not later than the day immediately preceding the Closing Date. The Company shall provide the form of resolutions for the foregoing to the Buyer for its review and approval not less than five (5) Business Days preceding the Closing Date and shall adopt the resolutions no later than the day immediately preceding the Closing Date. The Buyer may also require a freeze of the Company 401(k) Plan as of an earlier date (aligning where possible with payroll dates shortly before the expected Closing Date) to assist with transition timing.

### 6.10 Required Financial Statements; Resale Registration Statement.

(a) Prior to Closing, the Company shall deliver to the Buyer (i) historical consolidated financial statements for the Company and the Subsidiaries for the fiscal year ended 2020, and for the nine (9) month period ended September 30, 2021, in a form that complies with the requirements of Item 9.01 of Form 8-K and Rules 3-05 and 3-06 of Regulation S-X of the SEC for a business acquisition required to be described in answer to Item 2.01 of Form 8-K, including information required for the Buyer to prepare the pro forma financial information required by Item 9.01 of Form 8-K, (ii) an unqualified report from the Company's independent accounting firm stating that such financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position, as well as the consolidated results of operations and cash flows, of the Company and the Subsidiaries for the periods covered by the such financial statements, in conformity with GAAP and (iii) such other historical and/or pro forma financial information of the Company that Buyer may reasonably request in connection with Buyer's reporting obligations related to this Agreement or the Merger (collectively, the "Required Company Information").

- (b) Prior to the Closing, the Company shall provide the Buyer with such additional information, including reliance letters from the Company's independent accounting firm, as the Buyer may reasonably request in order to comply with the requirements for financial statements included in Annual Reports on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q and/or Current Reports on Form 8-K required to filed under the Exchange Act with respect to the Company and its Subsidiaries for the period prior to the Closing Date as well as Buyer's preparation of pro forma financial statements in respect of the acquisition of the Company and its Subsidiaries by Buyer, in each case in compliance with Buyer's reporting obligations under the Securities Act and the Exchange Act.
- (c) Upon the occurrence of a Registration Event, the Buyer shall file with the SEC a registration statement with respect to the public resale by the Company Equityholders of applicable shares of Buyer Common Stock issued in connection with such Registration Event ("Registration Event Shares") on a continuous or delayed basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act, in respect of which the Buyer will use, if eligible, in order of priority: (i) an automatic shelf registration statement on Form S-3 pursuant to Rule 462(e) under the Securities Act, if eligible (an "Automatic Shelf Registration Statement"), (ii) a registration statement on Form S-3, or (iii) another appropriate form including a Form S-1 resale shelf (a "Registration Statement"). The Buyer shall file such Registration Statement within thirty (30) days after the occurrence of the Registration Event; provided, that the Company and each of the Company Equityholders acknowledge and agree that no filing of any Registration Statement shall be required during any "blackout period" as defined in the Buyer's insider trading policy in effect as of the date hereof and in the event a "blackout period" occurs or is occurring following a Registration Event, the deadline to file the applicable Registration Statement shall be the later of the date that is thirty (30) days after the occurrence of such Registration Event and one (1) Business Day after the end of such "blackout period". Buyer shall cause any Registration Statement (including the documents incorporated therein be reference) to comply as to form in all material respects with all applicable requirements of the Securities Act and the Exchange Act. If the Registration Statement is not an Automatic Shelf Registration Statement, the Buyer shall use Reasonable Best Efforts to have the Registration Statement declared effective under the Securities Act as soon as practicable after such Registration Statement is filed.
- (d) The Buyer shall use Reasonable Best Efforts to keep any such Registration Statement continuously effective and usable under the Securities Act until the date that is the six month anniversary of the issuance of the applicable Registration Event Shares subject to such Registration Statement or such earlier time as all such Registration Event Shares (i) have been sold pursuant thereto or (ii) may be transferred under Rule 144 or another similar exemption under the Securities Act without manner of sale or volume restrictions (a "Registration Period"). Buyer will promptly notify the Company Equityholders of the time any such Registration Statement became effective or a supplement to any prospectus forming a part of the Registration Statement has been filed.
- (e) The Buyer may, by written notice to the Company Equityholder Representative, (i) delay the filing or effectiveness of any Registration Statement or (ii) suspend any Registration Statement after effectiveness and require that the Company Equityholders immediately cease sales of shares pursuant to such Registration Statement, in the event that (A) the Buyer files a registration statement (other than a registration statement on Form S-8 or its

successor form) with the SEC for a public offering of its securities or (B) the Buyer is engaged in any activity or transaction or preparations or negotiations for any activity or transaction that the Buyer desires to keep confidential for business reasons, if the Buyer determines in good faith that the public disclosure requirements imposed on the Buyer under the Securities Act in connection with such Registration Statement would require disclosure of such activity, transaction, preparations or negotiations; provided that (A) the Buyer shall not suspend any Registration Statement pursuant to this section more than two (2) times in any successive six (6) month period, and in each instance for no longer than seventy five (75) days, (B) Buyer shall not file any other registration statements for resale by any other securityholders during such suspension period and (C) Buyer shall suspend all other then effective registration statements and any related prospectus for the resale of securities by stockholders of the Buyer during such suspension period (other than a registration statement on Form S-8 or any successor form). Each Company Equityholder agrees to keep and hold confidential the fact of, and any information contained or referenced in, any such notice described in this Section 6.10(e).

- (f) If the Buyer delays or suspends any Registration Statement or requires the Company Equityholders to cease sales of shares pursuant to Section 6.10(e), the Buyer shall, as promptly as practicable following the termination of the circumstance which entitled the Buyer to do so, take such actions as may be necessary to file or reinstate the effectiveness of such Registration Statement and/or give written notice to the Company Equityholder Representative authorizing the Company Equityholders to resume sales pursuant to such Registration Statement. If as a result thereof the prospectus included in such Registration Statement has been amended to comply with the requirements of the Securities Act, the Buyer shall enclose such revised prospectus with the notice to the Company Equityholder Representative given pursuant to this Section 6.10(f), and the Company Equityholders shall make no offers or sales of shares pursuant to such Registration Statement other than by means of such revised prospectus.
- (g) In connection with the filing by the Buyer of any Registration Statement, the Buyer shall furnish to each Company Equityholder a copy of the prospectus, including a preliminary prospectus, in conformity with the requirements of the Securities Act. The Buyer shall promptly provide the Company Equityholders with revised or supplemented prospectuses and, following receipt of the revised or supplemented prospectuses, the Company Equityholders shall be free to resume making offers and sales under such Registration Statement. All of the Buyer's expenses incurred in connection with any registration of Registration Event Shares pursuant to this Agreement, including all SEC fees, blue sky registration and filing fees, listing notices and filing fees, print fees and expenses, transfer agents' and registrars' fees and expenses and all fees and expenses of the Buyer's outside counsel and independent accounts of the Buyer shall be paid by the Buyer; provided that, the Buyer shall not be responsible for any brokerage fees, selling commissions or underwriting spread or discounts incurred by the Company Equityholders in connection with sales under the Registration Statement or any fees and expenses of any counsel retained by or on behalf of the Company Equityholders.
- (h) The Buyer agrees to indemnify each Company Equityholder, each of its transferees included as a selling stockholder in a Registration Statement, and each of its and their respective directors and officers against, and hold each Company Equityholder, each of its transferees included as a selling stockholder in a Registration Statement, and each of its and their respective directors and officers harmless from, any losses, claims, damages, expenses or

liabilities, excluding all attorneys fees, to which any such Person may become subject by reason of (i) any untrue statement of any material fact contained, on the effective date thereof, in any Registration Statement, including any preliminary prospectus or final prospectus contained therein, or any amendment or supplement thereto, (ii) any omission by the Buyer to state therein a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading, or (iii) any violation by the Buyer of the Securities Act, the Exchange Act, any state securities or "blue sky" laws or any rule or regulation promulgated under the Securities Act, the Exchange Act or any state securities or "blue sky" laws; provided that, such indemnification obligations shall not apply with respect to statements or omissions in such Registration Statement made in reliance upon, or in conformity with, a written statement by any Company Equityholder furnished pursuant to this Section 6.10 expressly for use in such Registration Statement.

- (i) The Buyer shall not be required to include any Registration Event Shares in any Registration Statement unless:
- (i) the Company Equityholder owning such shares furnishes to the Buyer in writing such information regarding such Company Equityholder and the proposed sale of Buyer Common Stock by such Company Equityholder as the Buyer may reasonably request in writing in connection with such Registration Statement or as shall be required in connection therewith by the SEC or any state securities law authorities;
  - (ii) such Company Equityholder shall have provided to the Buyer its written agreement:
  - (A) to indemnify the Buyer and each of its directors and officers against, and hold the Buyer and each of its directors and officers harmless from, any losses, claims, damages, expenses or liabilities (including reasonable attorneys fees) to which the Buyer or such directors and officers may become subject by reason of any statement or omission in such Registration Statement made in reliance upon, or in conformity with, a written statement by such Company Equityholder furnished pursuant to this Section 6.10 expressly for use in such Registration Statement; and
  - (B) to report to the Buyer sales made pursuant to such Registration Statement upon request of Buyer.
- (j) From the date of this Agreement until the earlier of the date this Agreement is terminated in accordance with its terms and the end of the last Registration Period, the Buyer shall use its Reasonable Best Efforts to make and keep public information available, as those terms are understood and defined in Rule 144 under the Securities Act, and file with the SEC in a timely manner all reports and other documents required to be filed by the Buyer under the Securities Act and the Exchange Act.
- 6.11 <u>Product Regulatory Meetings</u>. During the Pre-Closing Period, the Company shall provide the Buyer with advance notice of all meetings, conferences, and discussions scheduled with Regulatory Authorities concerning any regulatory matters relating to the Company Product Candidate not later than five (5) days after the Company receives notice of the scheduling of

such meeting, conference, or discussion. The Buyer shall be entitled to have reasonable representation present at all such meetings; provided, however, that (a) except with the prior written consent of the Buyer, the Company shall not, at any time following the date of this Agreement, request any meeting regarding the Company Product Candidate with any Regulatory Authority; (b) the Company shall not accept any such meetings without prior approval of the Buyer; and (c) the Company shall not attend any meetings with Regulatory Authorities regarding the Company Product Candidate without participation of the Buyer in such meeting.

#### **ARTICLE VII**

# CONDITIONS TO CONSUMMATION OF THE MERGER

- 7.1 <u>Conditions to Obligations of the Buyer and the Transitory Subsidiary</u>. The obligation of each of the Buyer and the Transitory Subsidiary to consummate the Merger is subject to the satisfaction of the following conditions precedent each of which may be waived in writing in the sole discretion of the Buyer:
- (a) no judgment, order, decree, stipulation or injunction of a Governmental Entity shall be in effect that restrains, enjoins or prohibits the consummation of the Merger or has the effect of making the consummation of the Merger illegal;
- (b) no Legal Proceeding shall be pending or shall have been threatened in writing that would reasonably be expected to (i) prevent consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, (ii) cause the transactions contemplated by this Agreement to be rescinded following consummation of such transaction or (iii) have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect;
- (c) (i) each of the representations and warranties of the Company in this Agreement that are set forth in any of Section 3.1, Section 3.2, Section 3.3, Section 3.4(a), Section 3.4(b)(i), clause (a) of Section 3.6 and Section 3.25 or that are qualified by reference to materiality, Company Material Adverse Effect or any similar qualification shall be true and correct in all respects as of the date hereof and as of the Closing as though made as of the Closing and (ii) all other representations and warranties of the Company set forth in this Agreement (other than the representations and warranties described in the foregoing clause (i)), individually and in the aggregate, shall be true and correct in all material respects as of the date hereof and as of the Closing as though made as of the Closing;
- (d) the Company shall have performed or complied in all material respects with its agreements and covenants under this Agreement to the extent required to be performed or complied with under this Agreement as of or prior to the Closing;
- (e) there shall have occurred no Change that, individually or taken together with all other Changes, has had, or would reasonably be expected to have, a Company Material Adverse Effect;
- (f) the Buyer shall have received copies of Written Consents duly executed by holders of outstanding Company Stock (including each Consenting Stockholder) representing at least ninety five percent (95%) of all shares of Company Stock outstanding as of immediately prior to the Closing;

- (g) the number of Dissenting Shares, together with the number of shares of Company Stock eligible to become Dissenting Shares, shall not exceed five percent (5%) of the number of outstanding shares of Company Stock as of immediately prior to the Closing;
- (h) the Buyer shall have received evidence, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Buyer, that the Company has, at its own expense, (i) obtained all of the waivers, permits, consents, approvals or other authorizations, and effected all of the registrations, filings and notices, set forth on Schedule 7.1(h) and (ii) obtained any other waivers, permits, consents, approvals, authorizations, registrations, filings and notices not disclosed on Section 3.4(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule which are necessary for the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or that are material to the conduct of the Company's business;
- (i) the Buyer shall have received Investor Representation Letters from the Company Equityholders representing at least ninety five percent (95%) of the Fully Diluted Shares, the Buyer shall have no reason to believe that the statements set forth therein are not true, and the Buyer shall be reasonably satisfied that the issuance of the Post-Closing Stock Consideration and any Contingent Stock Consideration is exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act;
- (j) the Buyer shall have received evidence, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Buyer, that the agreements and other arrangements between Affiliates of the Company (other than Subsidiaries), on the one hand, and the Company or any Subsidiary, on the other hand, listed on <u>Schedule 7.1(j)</u> shall have been satisfied and discharged in full and otherwise terminated, in each case without any Liability to the Company or any Subsidiary;
- (k) the Buyer shall have received copies of the resignations, effective as of the Closing and in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Buyer, of each director and officer of the Company and the Subsidiaries (other than any such resignations which the Buyer designates, by written notice to the Company, as unnecessary);
- (l) the Buyer shall have received Surrender Agreements from the holders of Company Equity Awards representing at least ninety five percent (95%) of the aggregate number of shares subject to all Company Equity Awards;
- (m) the Buyer shall have received a release, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Buyer, executed by each Person to whom any portion of the Employee Amount is paid at Closing;
- (n) the Buyer shall have received a counterpart of the Escrow Agreement executed by the Escrow Agent and the Company Equityholder Representative;
- (o) the Buyer shall have received the items contemplated to be delivered by the Company in accordance with Section 2.1(d)(i);

- (p) the Buyer shall have received duly executed written instruments releasing any Lien on any asset of the Company or any Subsidiary and authorizing the filing of UCC-3 termination statements (or other comparable documents) for all UCC-1 financing statements (or other comparable documents) filed in connection with such Liens;
- (q) the Buyer shall have received any waivers or consents required in connection with the vote referred to in Section 6.7, in each case duly executed by the applicable disqualified individual;
  - (r) the Buyer shall have received the certifications contemplated by Section 6.8;
- (s) as of no later than the day preceding the Closing Date, the Buyer shall have received evidence that the Company has terminated, if and to the extent requested by Buyer, the Company Plans, in accordance with Section 6.9;
- (t) the Buyer shall have received the financial statements, reports and additional information contemplated by Section 6.10;
- (u) the Buyer shall have received a certificate from the Secretary of the Company in a form reasonably satisfactory to the Buyer certifying as to correct and complete copies of each of (i) the Company's Organizational Documents and any amendments thereto, (ii) incumbency and signatures of officers of the Company authorized to sign this Agreement and other documents contemplated hereby to which the Company will be a party, (iii) a certificate of good standing of the Company certified by the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware and issued not more than five (5) Business Days prior to the Closing Date and (iv) all resolutions of the board of directors of the Company (or a duly authorized committee thereof) and the Company Stockholders relating to this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement;
  - $(v) \qquad \hbox{ the Buyer shall have received the Company Certificate;} \\$
  - (w) the Buyer shall have received the Certificate of Merger duly executed by the Company; and
  - (x) the Key Employee Agreements shall be in full force and effect.
- 7.2 <u>Conditions to Obligations of the Company</u>. The obligation of the Company to consummate the Merger is subject to the satisfaction of the following conditions precedent, each of which may be waived in writing in the sole discretion of the Company:
- (a) the representations and warranties of the Buyer and the Transitory Subsidiary set forth in this Agreement shall be true and correct as of the date of this Agreement and as of the Closing as though made as of the Closing, except to the extent any such inaccuracies, individually or in the aggregate, have not had and would not reasonably be expected to have a Buyer Material Adverse Effect:

- (b) each of the Buyer and the Transitory Subsidiary shall have performed or complied in all material respects with its agreements and covenants under this Agreement to the extent required to be performed or complied with under this Agreement as of or prior to the Closing;
  - (c) the Company shall have received the Buyer Certificate; and
- (d) the Company Equityholder Representative shall have received a counterpart of the Escrow Agreement executed by the Buyer and the Escrow Agent.

### **ARTICLE VIII**

# INDEMNIFICATION

- 8.1 <u>Indemnification by the Company Equityholders</u>. After the Effective Time, the Company Equityholders shall, proportionally based on their respective Pro Rata Shares, defend and indemnify each Buyer Indemnified Party in respect of, and hold each Buyer Indemnified Party harmless against and will compensate and reimburse each Buyer Indemnified Party for, any and all Damages incurred or suffered by any Buyer Indemnified Party (regardless of whether such Damages relate to any Third Party Action) resulting from, constituting or arising out of:
- (a) any breach of or inaccuracy in, as of the date of this Agreement or as of the Closing Date (or, if made as of an earlier date, as of such earlier date), any representation or warranty of the Company contained in this Agreement, and any claim asserted by a third party against any Buyer Indemnified Party that, if meritorious, would constitute or give rise to any such breach;
- (b) any breach of or failure to perform any covenant or agreement of the Company contained in this Agreement or the Company Ancillary Agreements, in each case that is to be performed by the Company prior to or at the Closing;
- the following Taxes: (i) any Taxes for, or allocated in accordance with Section 9.3(a) to, any Pre-Closing Tax Period due and payable by the Company or any Subsidiary, including (A) any Taxes payable as a result of (x) application of Sections 951or 951A of the Code to income earned, or investments made, by any Subsidiary on or before the Closing Date or (y) application of Section 965 of the Code (without regard to any election under subsection (h) thereof) on any accumulated post-1986 deferred foreign income (within the meaning of Section 965(d)(2) of the Code) and (B) any Taxes with respect to any Pre-Closing Tax Period for which payment has been deferred to a post-Closing Tax period pursuant to Section 2301 or 2302 of the CARES Act or IRS Notice 2020-65 or any similar provision of state, local or foreign Laws; (ii) any Taxes for which the Company or any Subsidiary has any liability under Treasury Regulation Section 1.1502-6 or under any comparable or similar provision of state, local or foreign Laws as a result of being a member of an affiliated, consolidated, combined, unitary or similar group on or prior to the Closing Date; (iii) any Taxes for which the Company or any Subsidiary has any liability as a transferee or successor, pursuant to any contractual obligation or otherwise, which Tax is attributable to the operations of the Company or any Subsidiary on or prior to the Closing Date or an event or transaction occurring before the Closing; and (iv) any Transfer Taxes for which the Company Equityholders are liable pursuant to Section 9.3(a)(iv);

- (d) the Employee Amount, any Closing Indebtedness and any Company Transaction Expenses, in each case to the extent they have not been paid prior to the Closing and are in excess of the amounts, if any, included or otherwise taken into account in the calculation of the Closing Cash Consideration, the Post-Closing Stock Consideration or the Final Closing Adjustment;
- (e) any claim by a stockholder or former stockholder of the Company, or any other Person, seeking to assert, or based upon: (i) the ownership or rights to ownership of any Equity Interest in the Company or any of its Subsidiaries; (ii) any right of an equityholder of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries (other than the right to receive the consideration pursuant to Article II), including any option, preemptive rights or rights to notice or to vote; (iii) any rights under any Organizational Documents of the Company or any Subsidiary; (iv) any repurchase, cancellation, termination or transfer of any Equity Interest in the Company or any Subsidiary; or (v) appraisal or dissenters rights, including any payment in respect of Dissenting Shares in excess of the amount of payments otherwise payable to the stockholder seeking such rights under this Agreement;
  - (f) any inaccuracy in or claim related to the Closing Date Allocation Schedule;
  - (g) any (i) Company Fraud, (ii) Knowing Misrepresentation or (iii) Willful Breach by the Company; or
- (h) any claim by a Company Stockholder or Company Indemnitee for indemnification, contribution, expense reimbursement or other similar obligation against the Company, the Surviving Corporation or any Subsidiary (whether arising pursuant to any Organizational Document of the Company, the Surviving Corporation or any Subsidiary, any Contract, applicable Law or otherwise) arising out of the representations, warranties, covenants and agreements of the Company contained in this Agreement and/or out of the negotiation, execution or performance of this Agreement (other than the right to receive the consideration pursuant to Article II).

### 8.2 <u>Indemnification Claims</u>.

(a) The Buyer shall give written notification to the Company Equityholder Representative of the commencement of any Third Party Action. Such notification shall be given within 20 days after receipt by the Buyer of notice of such Third Party Action, and shall describe in reasonable detail (to the extent then known by the Buyer) the facts constituting the basis for such Third Party Action and the amount of the claimed damages. No delay or failure on the part of the Buyer in so notifying the Company Equityholder Representative shall relieve the Company Equityholders of any Liability hereunder except to the extent of any Liability or prejudice caused by or arising out of such delay or failure. Within 20 days after delivery of such notification, the Company Equityholder Representative may, upon written notice thereof to the Buyer, assume control of the defense of such Third Party Action with counsel reasonably

satisfactory to the Buyer; provided that (i) the Company Equityholder Representative may only assume control of such defense if (A) it acknowledges in writing to the Buyer on behalf of all of the Company Equityholders that any damages, fines, costs or other Liabilities that may be assessed against the Buyer Indemnified Party in connection with such Third Party Action constitute Damages for which the Buyer Indemnified Party shall be indemnified pursuant to this Article VIII, (B) other than in the case of any Subject Claim, the ad damnum in such Third Party Action, taken together with the estimated costs of defense thereof and the Claimed Amount with respect to any unresolved claims for indemnification then pending, is less than or equal to the then-current balance of the Escrow Fund and the aggregate value (calculated in accordance with Section 2.9(b)(v)) of the remaining Holdback Shares, and (C) other than in the case of any Subject Claim, an adverse resolution of the Third Party Action would not have a material adverse effect on the goodwill or reputation of a Buyer Indemnified Party or the business, operations or future conduct of a Buyer Indemnified Party and (ii) the Company Equityholder Representative may not assume control of the defense of any Third Party Action involving Taxes, any Governmental Entity as a party or criminal liability or in which equitable or other non-monetary relief (other than an incidental claim for equitable relief as part of a general prayer for relief) is sought against a Buyer Indemnified Party. Any amounts incurred by the Company Equityholder Representative in controlling the defense or settlement of any such claims that are borne by the Company Equityholders in accordance with and subject to the limitations set forth in this Section 8.2(a) shall be counted toward the caps on liability set forth herein. For the avoidance of doubt, any amounts paid in settlement in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth under this Section 8.2(a) may be funded out of the Escrow Fund. If the Company Equityholder Representative does not, or is not permitted under the terms hereof to, so assume control of the defense of a Third Party Action, the Buyer shall control such defense in good faith. The Non-controlling Party may participate in such defense at its own expense. The Controlling Party shall keep the Non-controlling Party advised of the status of such Third Party Action and the defense thereof and shall consider in good faith recommendations made by the Non-controlling Party with respect thereto. The Non-controlling Party shall furnish the Controlling Party with such information as it may have with respect to such Third Party Action (including copies of any summons, complaint or other pleading which may have been served on such party and any written claim, demand, invoice, billing or other document evidencing or asserting the same) and shall otherwise cooperate with and assist the Controlling Party in the defense of such Third Party Action. The reasonable fees and expenses of counsel to the Buyer with respect to a Third Party Action shall be considered Damages in connection with any indemnification obligation finally determined to be actually owed under this Article VIII if (i) the Buyer controls the defense of such Third Party Action pursuant to the terms of this Section 8.2(a) or (ii) the Company Equityholder Representative assumes control of such defense and the Buyer reasonably concludes that the Company Equityholders and the Buyer have conflicting interests or different defenses available with respect to such Third Party Action. Neither the Company Equityholders nor the Company Equityholder Representative shall agree to any settlement of, or the entry of any judgment arising from, any Third Party Action without the prior written consent of the Buyer, which shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed. The Buyer shall not agree to any settlement of, or the entry of any judgment arising from, any such Third Party Action without the prior written consent of the Company Equityholder Representative, which shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, to the extent there is any conflict between the provisions of this Section 8.2(a) and Section 9.3(b) with regard to any Third Party Action involving Taxes, Section 9.3(b) shall govern.

- (b) In order to seek indemnification under this Article VIII, the Buyer shall deliver a Claim Notice to the Company Equityholder Representative at or prior to 11:59 p.m. Eastern time on the expiration date of the applicable survival period set forth in Section 8.3(a) for the representation, warranty or covenant that such claim relates.
- Within 30 days after delivery of a Claim Notice, the Company Equityholder Representative shall deliver to the Buyer a Response, in which the Company Equityholder Representative shall: (i) agree that the Buyer Indemnified Party is entitled to receive all of the Claimed Amount (in which case, if prior to the Escrow Release Date, the Response shall be accompanied by a letter from the Company Equityholder Representative instructing the Escrow Agent to disburse to the Buyer from the Escrow Fund the portion of the Claimed Amount allocable to the Escrow Fund pursuant to Section 8.4(j), and the Buyer shall be entitled to retain, and the Company Equityholders shall forfeit any right to, a portion of the Holdback Shares with an aggregate value (calculated in accordance with Section 2.9(b)(v)) equal to the portion of the Claimed Amount not satisfied by Escrow Funds), (ii) agree that the Buyer Indemnified Party is entitled to receive the Agreed Amount (in which case, if prior to the Escrow Release Date, the Response shall be accompanied by a letter from the Company Equityholder Representative instructing the Escrow Agent to disburse to the Buyer from the Escrow Fund the portion of the Agreed Amount allocable to the Escrow Fund pursuant to Section 8.4(j), and the Buyer shall be entitled to retain, and the Company Equityholders shall forfeit any right to, a portion of the Holdback Shares with an aggregate value (calculated in accordance with Section 2.9(b)(v)) equal to the portion of the Agreed Amount not satisfied by Escrow Funds)) or (iii) dispute that the Buyer Indemnified Party is entitled to receive any of the Claimed Amount. If no Response is delivered by the Company Equityholder Representative within such 30-day period, the Company Equityholders shall be deemed to have agreed that all of the Claimed Amount is owed to the Buyer Indemnified Party (and if prior to the Escrow Release Date, the Buyer shall be entitled to retain, and the Company Equityholders shall forfeit any right to, a number of Holdback Shares with an aggregate value (calculated in accordance with Section 2.9(b)(v)) up to the Claimed Amount). The Company Equityholder Representative may not contest the payment of all or a portion of the Claimed Amount, except to the extent it believes in good faith that the Claimed Amount does not constitute Damages for which the Buyer Indemnified Party is entitled to indemnification under this Article VIII. Acceptance by the Buyer Indemnified Party of partial payment of any Claimed Amount shall be without prejudice to the Buyer Indemnified Party's right to claim the balance of any such Claimed Amount.
- (d) Subject to Section 2.6(i), any Dispute shall be resolved in accordance with Section 12.10. If the Buyer seeks to enforce the claim that is the subject of the Dispute pursuant to the Escrow Agreement, the Company Equityholder Representative and the Buyer shall deliver to the Escrow Agent, promptly (and in any event within two (2) Business Days) following the resolution of the Dispute (whether by mutual agreement, judicial decision or otherwise), a written notice executed by both parties instructing the Escrow Agent as to what (if any) portion of the Escrow Fund shall be distributed to the Buyer (which notice shall be consistent with the terms of the resolution of the Dispute) and the Buyer shall be entitled to retain, and the Company Equityholders shall forfeit any right to, the applicable portion (if any) of the Holdback Shares.

(e) Without limitation of Section 2.4, the Company Equityholder Representative shall have full power and authority on behalf of each Company Equityholder to take any and all actions on behalf of, execute any and all instruments on behalf of, and execute or waive any and all rights of, the Company Equityholders under this Article VIII. The Company Equityholder Representative shall have no Liability to any Company Equityholders for any action taken or omitted on behalf of the Company Equityholders pursuant to this Article VIII.

# 8.3 <u>Survival of Representations and Warranties</u>.

- Unless otherwise specified in this Section 8.3 or elsewhere in this Agreement, all provisions of this (a) Agreement shall survive the Closing and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and shall continue in full force and effect in accordance with their terms until the expiration of the applicable statute of limitations; provided, however, that, except with respect to claims based on Knowing Misrepresentation, Fraud or Willful Breach, all representations and warranties that are covered by the indemnification obligations in Section 8.1(a) shall expire at 11:59 p.m. Eastern time on the date that is fifteen (15) months following the Closing Date; provided further, however, that (i) the representations and warranties set forth in Sections 3.1, 3.2, 3.3, 3.4(a), 3.4(b)(i), 3.4(b)(vi), 3.23 and 3.25 shall expire at 11:59 p.m. Eastern time on the date that is sixty (60) calendar days after the expiration of the longest statute of limitations applicable to the subject matter of the applicable representation or warranty, and (ii) the representations and warranties in Sections 3.9 and (to the extent related to Tax) Sections 3.16 and 3.17 shall survive until the earlier of seven (7) years following the Closing Date or the date that is sixty (60) calendar days after the expiration of the longest statute of limitations applicable to the subject matter of the applicable representation or warranty (collectively, with the representations and warranties described in the foregoing clause (i), the "Fundamental Representations"). The parties further acknowledge that the time periods set forth in this Article VIII for the assertion of claims under this Agreement are the result of arms' length negotiation among the parties and that they intend for the time periods to be enforced as agreed by the parties. Notwithstanding anything else to the contrary herein, it is the express intent of the parties hereto that (a) if the applicable survival period as contemplated by this Agreement for an item is shorter than the statute of limitations that would otherwise have been applicable to such item then, by contract, the applicable statute of limitations with respect to such item shall be reduced to the shortened survival period contemplated herein, and (b) the 20 year statute of limitations contemplated by 10 Del. C. § 8106(c) shall not apply to this Agreement.
- (b) If the Buyer delivers to the Company Equityholder Representative, before expiration of a representation, warranty, covenant or agreement, either a Claim Notice based upon a breach of such representation, warranty, covenant or agreement or an Expected Claim Notice based upon a breach of such representation, warranty, covenant or agreement then the applicable representation, warranty, covenant or agreement shall survive until, but only for purposes of, the resolution of the matter covered by such notice. If the legal proceeding or written claim with respect to which an Expected Claim Notice has been given is definitively withdrawn or resolved in favor of a Buyer Indemnified Party, the Buyer shall promptly so notify the Company Equityholder Representative.

# 8.4 <u>Limitations</u>.

- (a) With respect to claims for Damages arising under Section 8.1(a), the Company Equityholders shall not be liable for any such Damages until the aggregate amount of all such Damages exceeds \$187,500 (at which point the Company Equityholders shall become liable for all Damages under Section 8.1(a) from the first dollar, subject to the other caps and limitations on liability set forth in this Article VIII); provided that the limitation set forth in this sentence shall not apply to (i) claims based on Fraud, Knowing Misrepresentation or Willful Breach or (ii) any claim pursuant to Section 8.1(a) relating to a breach of or inaccuracy in any of the Fundamental Representations.
- (b) Except for claims based on Fraud, Knowing Misrepresentation or Willful Breach and claims for breaches of Fundamental Representations, the Escrow Fund and the Holdback Shares and the rights set forth in Section 2.8(e) and Section 8.4(g) shall be the exclusive means for the Buyer to collect any Damages for which any Buyer Indemnified Party is entitled to indemnification under Section 8.1(a) from any Company Equityholder. The Escrow Fund and the Holdback Shares shall be the first source of recovery by the Buyer for any Damages under this Article VIII, and Buyer shall not attempt to collect any Damages directly from any Company Equityholder unless there are insufficient unclaimed Escrow Funds and Holdback Shares remaining to satisfy such Damages pursuant to the Escrow Agreement.
- (c) (i) The liability of each Company Equityholder with respect to any particular Damages payable under this Article VIII shall not exceed such Company's Equityholder's Pro Rata Share of such Damages, and (ii) the aggregate liability of each Company Equityholder for all Damages under this Article VIII shall not exceed the portion of the Aggregate Consideration such Company Equityholder has actually received or is entitled to receive pursuant to this Agreement; provided that, in the event of claims based on Fraud, Knowing Misrepresentation or Willful Breach committed by a particular Company Equityholder, the limitations in this paragraph (c) on the liability of the Company Equityholder who committed such Fraud, Knowing Misrepresentation or Willful Breach shall not apply.
- (d) No Company Equityholder shall have any right of contribution against the Company or the Surviving Corporation with respect to any breach by the Company of any of its representations, warranties, covenants or agreements.
- (e) The rights to indemnification set forth in this Article VIII shall not be affected by (i) any investigation conducted by or on behalf of any Buyer Indemnified Party or any knowledge acquired (or capable of being acquired) by any Buyer Indemnified Party, whether before or after the date of this Agreement or the Closing Date, with respect to the inaccuracy or noncompliance with any representation, warranty, covenant or obligation which is the subject of indemnification hereunder, or (ii) any waiver by the Buyer or the Company of any closing condition relating to the accuracy of representations and warranties or the performance of or compliance with agreements and covenants.
- (f) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, for purposes of determining (i) whether there has been a breach of or inaccuracy in any representation or warranty set forth in Article III or the Company Certificate and (ii) the amount of Damages for

which any Buyer Indemnified Party may be entitled to indemnification under this Article VIII, each such representation or warranty (other than the representations and warranties set forth in clause (a) of Section 3.6 and in Section 3.28) shall be deemed to have been made without any qualifications or limitations as to materiality (including any qualifications or limitations made by reference to a Company Material Adverse Effect).

- (g) Notwithstanding anything else in this Agreement, the Buyer shall have the right, but not the obligation, to set off, in whole or in part, against any obligation or payment it owes to any Company Equityholder with respect to any Contingent Consideration that is or may become payable pursuant to this Agreement, amounts owed by such Company Equityholder to any Buyer Indemnified Party or claimed in a Claim Notice or to be owed by such Company Equityholder to any Buyer Indemnified Party pursuant to this Article VIII; provided that to the extent any portion or all of any amount set off in respect of an indemnification claim subject to a Dispute is ultimately payable to the Company Equityholders, the Company Equityholders shall be entitled to interest on such payable amount at a rate of six percent (6%) per annum from the date it was first owed.
- (h) Except (i) with respect to claims based on Individual Fraud against the Company Equityholder who committed such Individual Fraud or Company Fraud (but in the case of such Company Fraud subject to the limitations on recovery in Section 8.4(c)), (ii) with respect to claims for specific performance and (iii) as set forth in Section 2.6, from and after the Closing, the rights of the Buyer Indemnified Parties under this Article VIII shall be the exclusive remedy of the Buyer Indemnified Parties against the Company Equityholders with respect to claims resulting from or relating to any misrepresentation, breach of warranty or failure to perform any covenant or agreement of the Company contained in this Agreement or any of the matters set forth in Section 8.2; provided that nothing in this Section 8.4(h) shall limit the Buyer's remedies with respect to claims against a particular Company Equityholder under any agreement or instrument furnished by such Company Equityholder to the Buyer pursuant to this Agreement.
- (i) Any payments made to a party pursuant to this Article VIII or pursuant to the Escrow Agreement shall be treated as an adjustment to the Aggregate Consideration for Tax purposes to the extent permitted by Law.
- (j) Nothing in this Agreement shall limit the liability of any Company Equityholder who perpetrated, participated in or had knowledge of Fraud.
- (k) In the event any Buyer Indemnified Party is entitled to receive an indemnification payment pursuant to this Article VIII, such payment shall be allocated between the Escrow Fund and the Holdback Shares with 17.25% of the payment in cash allocated from the Escrow Fund and 82.75% of the aggregate value of such payment shall be satisfied by the Company Equityholders forfeiting the right to a number of the Holdback Shares representing such value (with the number of Holdback Shares to be forfeited in respect thereof to be calculated by dividing such 82.75% of the aggregate value of such payment by the price determined in accordance with Section 2.9(b)(v), with the shares surrendered to satisfy such claims on a first in, first out basis); provided that to the extent that the remaining Escrow Fund is not sufficient to pay 17.25% of such payment or the value of the remaining Holdback Shares is

not sufficient to pay 82.75% of such payment, the shortfall shall be allocated to any remaining Escrow Fund or Holdback Shares, as the case may be.

- (l) All Damages for which any Buyer Indemnified Party would otherwise be entitled to indemnification under this Article VIII will be reduced by the amount of insurance proceeds, indemnification payments, and other similar third-party recoveries which any Buyer Indemnified Party actually receives in respect of any Damages incurred by such Buyer Indemnified Party (net of costs incurred in connection therewith). In the event that any such insurance proceeds, indemnity payments, or other similar third-party recoveries are actually received by a Buyer Indemnified Party subsequent to receipt by such Buyer Indemnified Party of any indemnification payment hereunder in respect of the claims to which such insurance proceeds, indemnity payments, or other similar third-party recoveries relate, appropriate refunds will be made as promptly as reasonably practicable by the relevant Buyer Indemnified Parties of all or the relevant portion of such indemnification payment. The incremental cost of higher premiums under any insurance policy of a Buyer Indemnified Party in connection with any recovery of Damages shall be deemed to be indemnifiable Damages hereunder. Recovery hereunder shall be subject to any applicable duty to mitigate to the extent required under Delaware law.
- (m) For the avoidance of doubt, no Buyer Indemnified Party will be entitled to recover any Damages in respect of a single set of facts and circumstances to the extent that such Buyer Indemnified Party has already recovered the same Damages in respect of such set of facts and circumstances pursuant to another provision of this Agreement. The Buyer Indemnified Parties shall not be entitled to any recover under this Article VIII with respect to any amount or item to the extent such amount or item was expressly included in determining the Final Closing Adjustment.
- (n) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth in this Agreement, no Buyer Indemnified Party shall be entitled to recover punitive or exemplary damages under this Article VIII except to the extent awarded in a Third Party Action.
- (o) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, the Buyer Indemnified Parties shall not be entitled to indemnification pursuant to this Article VIII for any (i) Taxes to the extent such Taxes have been reflected in the calculation of Company Transaction Expenses, the Employee Amount, Indebtedness or Closing Net Working Capital (in each case as finally determined hereunder), (ii) Loss related to or arising from the amount or availability in any taxable period (or portion thereof) beginning after the Closing Date of any Tax asset or attribute of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries attributable to a Tax period (or portion thereof) ending on or prior to the Closing Date (a "Pre-Closing Tax Period"), (iii) Taxes resulting from a breach of the representations or warranties contained in Section 3.9 and arising in a Tax period (or portion of a Tax period) beginning after the Closing Date, other than the representations and warranties in Sections 3.9(g), (h), (i), (j), (k), (m) or (o), (iv) Transfer Taxes allocated to Buyer pursuant to Section 9.3(a)(iv) or (v) Taxes arising from any transactions entered into on the Closing Date after the Closing outside of the ordinary course of business.

#### ARTICLE IX

#### OTHER POST-CLOSING AGREEMENTS

# 9.1 <u>Indemnification</u>.

- For a period of six (6) years after the Closing Date, the Surviving Corporation shall not amend, repeal or otherwise modify any provisions of its certificate of incorporation or bylaws concerning indemnification, exculpation, advancement of expenses or limitation of liability of current and former directors, officers, fiduciaries or agents of the Company in any manner that would affect adversely the rights thereunder of persons who, prior to the Closing Date, were current or former directors, officers, employees, fiduciaries or agents of the Company (such individuals, the "Company Indemnitees") or (ii) the agreements listed on Schedule 9.1 as in effect on the date hereof (the "D&O Indemnification Agreements"), except to the extent required by applicable Law and except for any such change that would not be any less favorable with respect to the Company Indemnitees as the indemnification, exculpation, advancement of expenses or limitation of liability provisions contained in the Organizational Documents of the Company or the D&O Indemnification Agreements, as applicable, as of immediately prior to the Closing. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the certificate of incorporation, bylaws of the Company, the Surviving Corporation or any Subsidiary or any provision in any indemnification or other agreement to which any of them is a party or by which any of them is bound, (a) no exculpation or other provision in the certificate of incorporation or bylaws of the Company, the Surviving Corporation or any Subsidiary or any such agreement shall be deemed to exculpate any such person from its obligations under this Agreement and (b) no person shall be entitled to indemnification or reimbursement or advancement of expenses under any provision of the Organization Documents of the Company, the Surviving Corporation or any Subsidiary or any such agreement for any matter for which such person is obligated to indemnify any Buyer Indemnified Party pursuant to this Agreement.
- (b) Prior to the Effective Time, the Company shall purchase and fully pay for an extended reporting period endorsement under the Company's existing directors' and officers' liability insurance coverage in a form reasonably acceptable to Buyer that shall provide the Company Indemnitees with coverage for six (6) years following the Effective Time of not less than the existing coverage and have other terms not materially less favorable to the insured persons than the Company's directors' and officers' liability insurance coverage presently maintained by the Company (the "<u>D&O Tail Policy</u>"). Buyer shall not, and shall cause the Surviving Corporation to not, take any action to eliminate such D&O Tail Policy. The cost of any D&O Tail Policy shall be considered a Company Transaction Expense for purposes of this Agreement. At or prior to the Closing, the Company shall provide a copy of the D&O Tail Policy to Buyer, along with written confirmation from the insurance provider that the D&O Tail Policy will be bound at Closing.
- (c) In the event the Surviving Corporation or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their successors or assigns, directly or indirectly (including through a transaction at the Buyer level) (i) consolidates with or merges into any other Person and shall not be the continuing or surviving corporation or entity of such consolidation or merger or (ii) transfers or conveys all or substantially of its or their properties and assets to any other Person other than the Buyer or any

of its Subsidiaries, then, and in each such case, proper provision shall be made so that the successors or assigns of the Surviving Corporation, its Subsidiary or any of their successors or assigns shall succeed to the obligations set forth in this Section 9.1. Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, except as required by applicable Law, the obligations under this Section 9.1 shall not be terminated or modified in such a manner as to adversely affect any Company Indemnitee to whom this Section 9.1 applies without the consent of such affected Company Indemnitee, it being understood and agreed that the Company Indemnitees are intended to be express third party beneficiaries of this Agreement.

# 9.2 <u>Tax Matters</u>.

- (a) <u>Preparation and Filing of Tax Returns; Payment of Taxes.</u>
- (i) The Company, at its expense, shall prepare and timely file or shall cause to be prepared and timely filed all Tax Returns of the Company and the Subsidiaries required to be filed (taking into account extensions) prior to the Closing Date. Such Tax Returns shall be prepared in a manner consistent with the Company's past practice except as required by applicable Law.
- (ii) The Buyer shall prepare and timely file or shall cause to be prepared and timely filed all other Tax Returns for the Company and the Subsidiaries. The Buyer shall make all payments required with respect to any such Tax Returns subject to Buyer's right to indemnification pursuant to Article VIII.
- (iii) Any Tax Return of the Company or any Subsidiary to be prepared and filed for taxable periods beginning on or before the Closing Date and ending after the Closing Date (a "<u>Straddle Period</u>") shall be prepared on a basis consistent with the last previous similar Tax Return except as required by applicable Law. If any Tax Return prepared by Buyer pursuant to Section 9.2(a)(ii) or this Section 9.2(a)(iii) is an income or other material Tax Return that reflects a Tax which may cause the Company Equityholders to become obligated to make any payment pursuant to Article VIII hereof, the Buyer shall provide the Company Equityholder Representative with a copy of such proposed Tax Return (and such additional information regarding such Tax Return as may reasonably be requested by the Company Equityholder Representative) for review and comment at least 45 days prior to the filing of such Tax Return. The Buyer shall consider in good faith any comments reasonably requested by the Company Equityholder Representative in writing and received by the Buyer prior to the filing of such Tax Return.
- (iv) The Buyer, on the one hand, and the Company Equityholders, on the other hand, shall each be responsible for one half of the payment of any transfer, sales, use, stamp, conveyance, real property transfer, recording, registration, documentary, filing and other non-income Taxes and administrative fees (including notary fees) arising in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement ("<u>Transfer Taxes</u>"). The Company Equityholders will file all necessary Tax Returns and other documentation with respect to all such Transfer Taxes and, if required by applicable Law, the Buyer will join in the execution of any such Tax Returns and other documentation.

# (b) <u>Allocation of Certain Taxes</u>.

- (i) The Buyer and the Company Equityholders agree that if the Company or any Subsidiary is permitted but not required under applicable foreign, state or local Tax Laws to treat the Closing Date as the last day of a taxable period, the Buyer and the Company Equityholders shall treat such day as the last day of a taxable period.
- (ii) The amount of any Taxes for a Straddle Period allocable to the portion of such period ending on the Closing Date shall be deemed to equal (i) in the case of Taxes that (x) are based upon or related to income or receipts or (y) imposed in connection with any sale or other transfer or assignment of property (other than Transfer Taxes described in Section 9.2(a)(iv)), the amount which would be payable if the taxable year ended with the Closing Date, and (ii) in the case of other Taxes imposed on a periodic basis (including property Taxes), the amount of such Taxes for the entire period multiplied by a fraction the numerator of which is the number of calendar days in the period ending with the Closing Date and the denominator of which is the number of calendar days in the entire period. For purposes of computing the Taxes attributable to the two portions of a taxable period pursuant to this Section 9.2(b), the amount of any item that is taken into account only once for each taxable period (e.g., the benefit of graduated tax rates, exemption amounts, etc.) shall be allocated between the two portions of the period in proportion to the number of days in each portion.

#### (c) <u>Cooperation on Tax Matters; Tax Audits.</u>

- (i) The Buyer and the Company Equityholders and their respective Affiliates shall cooperate in the preparation of all Tax Returns and the conduct of all Tax audits or other administrative or judicial proceedings relating to the determination of any Tax for any Tax periods for which one party could reasonably require the assistance of the other party in obtaining any necessary information. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, the Company Equityholder Representative shall have no obligation to prepare or file any Tax Returns.
- (ii) The Buyer shall have the right to control any Tax audit and contest, resolve and defend against any other assessment, notice of deficiency, or other adjustment or proposed adjustment relating to Taxes with respect to the Company and any of the Subsidiaries; provided that, with respect to any item the adjustment of which may cause the Company Stockholders to become obligated to make any payment pursuant to Article VIII hereof, the Buyer shall consult with the Company Equityholder Representative with respect to the resolution of such issue, and not settle any such issue without the consent of the Company Equityholder Representative, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed.
- (d) <u>Termination of Tax Sharing Agreements</u>. All Tax sharing agreements or similar arrangements (other than a Contract entered into in the Ordinary Course of Business the primary purpose of which is unrelated to Taxes) with respect to or involving the Company or any Subsidiary shall be terminated prior to the Closing Date.

(e) <u>Installment Sale.</u> The parties agree for U.S. federal and applicable state income tax purposes that they will treat the rights of the Company Equityholders (other than holders of Company Equity Awards) to the Post-Closing Stock Consideration and any Future Payment (other than a Company Equityholder Representative Account Payment that becomes distributable to Company Equityholders pursuant to this Agreement) as deferred purchase price eligible for installment sale treatment under Section 453 of the Code and any corresponding provision of U.S. state or local law, as appropriate.

#### ARTICLE X

# TERMINATION AND AMENDMENT

- 10.1 <u>Termination</u>. This Agreement may be terminated at any time prior to the Effective Time (with respect to Sections 10.1(b) through 10.1(g), by written notice by the terminating party to the other party), whether before or, subject to the terms hereof, after receipt of the Company Stockholder Approval:
  - (a) by mutual written consent of the Buyer and the Company; or
- (b) by either the Buyer or the Company if the Merger shall not have been consummated by the Outside Date; provided, however, that the right to terminate this Agreement under this Section 10.1(b) shall not be available to a party if the failure of the Merger to have been consummated on or before the Outside Date was primarily due to the failure of such party to perform any of its obligations under this Agreement; or
- (c) by either the Buyer or the Company if a Governmental Entity of competent jurisdiction shall have issued a nonappealable final order, decree or ruling or taken any other nonappealable final action, in each case having the effect of permanently restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the Merger; provided, however, that the right to terminate this Agreement under this Section 10.1(c) shall not be available to a party if the issuance of such order, decree, ruling or the taking of such action was primarily due to the failure of such party to perform any of its obligations under this Agreement; or
- (d) by the Buyer, if there has been a breach of or failure to perform any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement on the part of the Company set forth in this Agreement, which breach or failure to perform (i) would cause the conditions set forth in Section 7.1(c) or 7.1(d) not to be satisfied and (ii) shall not have been cured or waived within 20 days following receipt by the Company of written notice of such breach or failure to perform from the Buyer; provided, however, that the right to terminate this Agreement under this Section 10.1(d) shall not be available to the Buyer if the Buyer or the Transitory Subsidiary is then in material breach of any representation, warranty or covenant set forth in this Agreement; or
- (e) by the Company, if there has been a breach of or failure to perform any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement on the part of the Buyer or the Transitory Subsidiary set forth in this Agreement, which breach or failure to perform (i) would cause the conditions set forth in Section 7.2(a) or 7.2(b) not to be satisfied and (ii) shall not have been cured or waived within 20 days following receipt by the Buyer of written notice of such breach or failure to perform from the Company; provided, however, that the right to terminate this

Agreement under this Section 10.1(e) shall not be available to the Company if the Company is then in material breach of any representation, warranty or covenant set forth in this Agreement; or

- (f) by the Buyer, if the Company Stockholder Approval shall not have been obtained prior to 11:59 p.m., Eastern time, on the date of this Agreement; or
  - (g) by the Buyer, if there shall have occurred a Company Material Adverse Effect.
- Effect of Termination. In the event of the termination of this Agreement as provided in Section 10.1, this Agreement shall immediately become void and there shall be no Liability on the part of the Buyer, the Company, the Transitory Subsidiary or their respective officers, directors, stockholders or Affiliates; provided, that (a) any such termination shall not relieve any party from Liability for Damages for any Willful Breach on the part of the Buyer or the Company, as the case may be, including such party's obligation to close if it was otherwise obligated to do so under the terms of this Agreement and (b) each of Section 5.2 (Confidentiality), this Section 10.2 (Effect of Termination), Section 10.3 (Fees and Expenses), Article XII (Miscellaneous) (in each case including the respective meanings ascribed to the related capitalized terms in Article XI (Definitions)) and the Confidentiality Agreement shall remain in full force and effect and survive any termination of this Agreement. Nothing shall limit or prevent any party from exercising any rights or remedies it may have under Section 12.9 hereof in lieu of terminating this Agreement pursuant to Section 10.1.
- 10.3 <u>Fees and Expenses</u>. Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, the Buyer will pay all fees and expenses (including legal and accounting fees and expenses) incurred by it in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby and the Company Transaction Expenses shall be borne by the Company Equityholders and constitute a purchase price adjustment as provided in the definition Closing Adjustment Items.
- Amendment. Prior to the Effective Time, this Agreement may be amended by the Buyer and the Company, by action taken or authorized by their respective Boards of Directors, at any time before or after receipt of the Company Stockholder Approval, but, after receipt of the Company Stockholder Approval no amendment shall be made which by Law requires further approval by such stockholders without such further approval. This Agreement may not be amended except by an instrument in writing signed (a) in the case of an amendment of any of Section 2.4, Section 2.6, Article VIII, Article IX, this Article X, Article XI and Article XII, on behalf of each of the parties hereto, (b) in the case of an amendment of any other provision of this Agreement, on behalf of the Buyer and the Company, (c) in the case of any amendment to Section 9.1, by any Company Indemnitee adversely affected thereby and (d) in the case of any amendment that would enlarge any obligations or limit any rights of the Company Equityholder Representative, the Company Equityholder Representative.
- 10.5 <u>Extension; Waiver</u>. (a) At any time prior to the Effective Time, the Buyer and the Company may, and at any time after the Effective Time, the Buyer and the Company Equityholder Representative may, to the extent legally allowed, (i) extend the time for the performance of any of the obligations or other acts of the other parties hereto, (ii) waive any

inaccuracies in the representations and warranties contained herein or in any document delivered pursuant hereto and (iii) waive compliance with any of the agreements or conditions contained herein; (b) any agreement on the part of a party hereto to any such extension or waiver shall be valid only if set forth in a written instrument signed on behalf of such party; (c) such extension or waiver shall not be deemed to apply to any time for performance, inaccuracy in any representation or warranty, or noncompliance with any agreement or condition, as the case may be, other than that which is specified in the extension or waiver; and (d) the failure of any party to this Agreement to assert any of its rights under this Agreement or otherwise shall not constitute a waiver of such rights.

#### ARTICLE XI

### **DEFINITIONS**

For purposes of this Agreement, each of the following terms has the meaning set forth below.

- "Accredited Investor" means any Company Equityholder that has completed and delivered to the Company and Buyer prior to the Closing Date a duly executed Investor Representation Letter indicating that such holder is an "accredited investor" as such term is defined in Rule 501(a) under the Securities Act; provided that, notwithstanding the delivery of any such Investor Representation Letter or the information provided therein, the Buyer may in its reasonable discretion deem any Company Equityholder to be an Accredited Investor or not to be an Accredited Investor for purposes of this Agreement by so indicating in writing to the Company prior to the Agreement Date.
  - "Advisory Group" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.4(d).
- "Affiliate" means, with respect to a Person, any other Person who is an "affiliate" of that Person within the meaning of Rule 405 promulgated under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.
- "Aggregate Consideration" means (a) the Aggregate Non-Contingent Consideration, plus (b) any Future Payments that become payable in accordance with the terms of this Agreement or the Escrow Agreement.
- "Aggregate Non-Contingent Consideration" means the (a) the Closing Cash Consideration, plus (b) the Post-Closing Stock Consideration.
  - "Agreed Amount" means part, but not all, of the Claimed Amount.
  - "Agreement" has the meaning set forth in the first paragraph of this Agreement.
  - " $\underline{Annual\ Net\ Sales}"\ means\ the\ Net\ Sales\ generated\ over\ any\ given\ Calendar\ Year.$
  - "Annual Update Meeting" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.8(h).
  - "Anti-Bribery Laws" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.19.

"Base Cash Purchase Price" means \$5,000,000.

"<u>BLA</u>" means a Biologics License Application submitted to the FDA pursuant to 21 CFR § 601.2 (or any successor regulation thereto), for purposes of obtaining Regulatory Approval for a new biologic in the United States.

"Business Day" means any day other than (a) a Saturday or Sunday or (b) a day on which banking institutions located in Boston, Massachusetts or San Francisco, California are permitted or required by Law, executive order or governmental decree to remain closed.

"Buyer" has the meaning set forth in the first paragraph of this Agreement.

"Buyer Certificate" means a certificate delivered by the Buyer (without qualification as to knowledge, materiality or otherwise), signed on behalf of the Buyer by an authorized officer of the Buyer, to the effect that each of the conditions specified in clauses (a) and (b) of Section 7.2 is satisfied in all respects.

"Buyer Closing Stock Price" means \$2.03.

"Buyer Reference Stock Price" means \$3.0814.

"Buyer Common Stock" means the common stock, \$0.001 par value per share, of the Buyer.

"Buyer Future Stock Price" means, with respect to an applicable issuance of Buyer Common Stock, the volume-weighted average price, rounded to four decimal points, of shares of Buyer Common Stock on NASDAQ (as reported on Bloomberg L.P. under the function "VWAP") for the period of the thirty (30) consecutive trading days ending on the second full trading day prior to the first date such Buyer Common Stock is payable hereunder.

"Buyer Indemnified Parties" means the Buyer and its Affiliates (including, after the Closing, the Company, the Surviving Corporation and the Subsidiaries).

"Buyer Material Adverse Effect" means any Change that, individually or in the aggregate with all other Changes, has had or could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on the business, assets, Liabilities, capitalization, condition (financial or other), or results of operations of the Buyer and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, other than any Change to the extent arising after the date hereof and resulting from (i) Changes in the United States economy in general, (ii) Changes in the industry in which the Buyer and its subsidiaries operate, (iii) the outbreak or escalation of war, hostilities, or terrorist activities, either in the United States or any other jurisdiction in which the Buyer or one of its subsidiaries operates, (iv) changes in applicable Law or GAAP, (v) conditions (or changes in such conditions) in the securities markets, capital markets, credit markets, currency markets or other financial markets in the United States or any other country or region in the world, (vi) any outbreak or worsening of any epidemic, pandemic, health emergency or disease outbreak (including the COVID-19 pandemic), (vii) earthquakes, hurricanes, tsunamis, tornadoes, floods, mudslides, wild fires or other natural disasters, weather conditions and other force majeure events in the United States or any other country or region in the world, (viii) the announcement of this Agreement or (ix) any failure by

the Buyer to meet any internal or published projections, estimates or expectations of the Buyer's revenue, earnings or other financial performance or results of operations for any period, in and of itself, or any failure by the Buyer to meet its internal budgets, plans or forecasts of its revenues, earnings or other financial performance or results of operations, in and of itself (it being understood that Changes giving rise or contributing to such failure that are not otherwise excluded from the definition of a "Buyer Material Adverse Effect" may be taken into account), unless, in the case of each of the foregoing clauses (i) through (vii), such Changes disproportionately affect the business of the Buyer and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, compared to other Persons or businesses similarly situated to the Buyer that operate in the industry in which the Buyer and its subsidiaries operate. For the avoidance of doubt, the parties agree that the terms "material," "materially" and "materiality" as used in this Agreement with an initial lower case "m" shall have their respective customary and ordinary meanings, without regard to the meaning ascribed to Buyer Material Adverse Effect

"Buyer Preferred Stock" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.3

"Buyer SEC Reports" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.5.

"CARES Act" means the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act.

"Calendar Quarter" means each period of three (3) consecutive months commencing on January 1, April 1, July 1 and October 1 of each calendar year.

"Calendar Year" means the period of four consecutive Calendar Quarters beginning on January 1 and ending on December 31 of each calendar year.

"Carry Forward Contingent Cash Consideration" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.8(g).

"CERCLA" means the federal Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act of 1980, as amended.

"Certificate of Merger" means the certificate of merger with respect to the Merger in the form attached hereto as Exhibit D.

"Change" means any change, event, circumstance or development.

"Change of Control Payments" means (without duplication of any other amounts included within the definition of Company Transaction Expenses and excluding the consideration payable in the Merger to the Company Equityholders under this Agreement) any payment, expense or fee that is specifically required to be paid or becomes payable upon a change of control of the Company or any of the Subsidiaries to any Governmental Entity or any other Person pursuant to applicable Law or the terms of any Contract entered into by the Company or any Subsidiary at or prior to the Closing as a result of, or in connection with (either alone or in combination with any other event) the execution and delivery of this Agreement or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby (whether or not payable at the Closing Date).

"Claim Notice" means a written notification delivered by the Buyer to the Company Equityholder Representative which contains (a) a description of the Damages incurred or reasonably expected to be incurred by any Buyer Indemnified Party and the Claimed Amount of such Damages, to the extent then known, (b) a statement that the Buyer Indemnified Party is entitled to indemnification under Article VIII for such Damages and a reasonable explanation of the basis therefor, and (c) a demand for payment in the amount of such Damages.

"Claimed Amount" means the amount of any Damages incurred or reasonably expected to be incurred by the Buyer in connection with a claim for indemnification pursuant to Article VIII.

"Clinical Trial" means a human clinical study conducted on sufficient numbers of human subjects that is designed to: (a) establish that a biopharmaceutical product is reasonably safe for continued human testing; (b) investigate the safety and efficacy of the biopharmaceutical product for its intended use, and to define warnings, precautions and adverse reactions that may be associated with the biopharmaceutical product in the dosage range to be prescribed; or (c) support Regulatory Approval of a biopharmaceutical product.

"Closing" means the closing of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

"Closing Adjustment Items" means, without duplication, (a) the Company Transaction Expenses, (b) the Employee Amount, (c) if the Closing Cash exceeds the amount of the Closing Indebtedness, a negative number (which, for the avoidance of doubt, shall reduce the Estimated Closing Adjustment and the Final Closing Adjustment) equal to the amount by which the Closing Cash exceeds the amount of the Closing Indebtedness, (d) if the amount of the Closing Indebtedness exceeds the Closing Cash, the amount by which the Closing Indebtedness exceeds the Closing Cash, (e) if Closing Net Working Capital is less than the Working Capital Target, the amount of such shortfall, and (f) if the Closing Net Working Capital exceeds the Working Capital Target, a negative number (which, for the avoidance of doubt, shall reduce the Estimated Closing Adjustment and the Final Closing Adjustment) equal to such excess.

"<u>Closing Adjustment Statement</u>" means the statement of the Closing Adjustment Items prepared in accordance with the provisions of Section 2.6.

"Closing Cash" means all cash and cash equivalents held by the Company or any Subsidiary (plus the amount of all un-cleared deposits of the Company and its Subsidiaries outstanding, and less the amount of all un-cleared checks or withdrawals of the Company or any Subsidiary outstanding), measured as of 11:59 p.m. Eastern time on the day immediately prior to the Closing Date and determined in accordance with GAAP applied on a basis consistent with the application thereof to the most recent audited financial statements included in Company Financial Statements (to the extent consistent with GAAP).

"Closing Cash Consideration" means an amount in cash equal to (i) the Base Cash Purchase Price, plus (ii) the aggregate exercise price or measurement price of all Company Equity Awards outstanding as of immediately prior to the Effective Time settled in cash as set forth in the Closing Date Allocation Schedule, minus (iii) the Estimated Closing Adjustment

(which for the avoidance of doubt may be a positive or negative number), minus (iv) the Escrow Amount, minus (vi) the Company Equityholder Representative Expense Amount.

"Closing Company Equityholder Consideration" means (a) the Closing Cash Consideration, minus (b) the aggregate portion thereof payable in respect of Company Employee Equity Awards pursuant to Section 2.5(d)(i), minus (c) the aggregate exercise price or measurement price of all Company Equity Awards outstanding as of immediately prior to the Effective Time settled in cash as set forth in the Closing Date Allocation Schedule.

"Closing Date" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.2(a).

"Closing Date Allocation Schedule" means a schedule, prepared by the Company and dated as of the Closing Date (as such schedule may be updated, corrected, amended or modified in accordance with Section 2.7(a) from time to time after the Effective Time), setting forth (i) the Company's calculations of the Aggregate Non-Contingent Consideration, the Closing Cash Consideration and the Post-Closing Stock Consideration, and (ii) for each Company Equityholder: (a) the name and address for such Company Equityholder; (b) the number of shares of each class of Company Stock held as of the Closing Date by such Company Equityholder; (c) to the extent such Company Equityholder holds shares of Company Preferred Stock, the number of shares of Company Common Stock issuable upon conversion of the shares of each such series of Company Preferred Stock (assuming such conversion occurs as of immediately prior to the Effective Time) in accordance with the Company Certificate of Incorporation; (d) the number of shares of Company Common Stock subject to Company Equity Awards outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time (after giving effect to the full acceleration of vesting in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or otherwise) held by such Company Equityholder (and, if applicable, the exercise price or measurement price thereof); (e) the amount to be paid to such Company Equityholder pursuant to Section 2.1(c) and pursuant to Section 2.5; (f) whether such Company Equityholder is an Accredited Investor or not an Accredited Investor; (h) whether such Company Equityholder is an Employee; (i) subject to Section 2.7(e), the portion of each of the Aggregate Non-Contingent Consideration, the Closing Cash Consideration, and the Post-Closing Stock Consideration attributable to such Company Equityholder's Company Stock and Company Equity Awards; and (j) subject to Section 2.7(e), the portion of any Future Payments attributable to such Company Equityholder's Company Stock and Company Equity Awards.

"<u>Closing Indebtedness</u>" means all Indebtedness of the Company and the Subsidiaries to the extent outstanding as of 11:59 p.m. Eastern time on the day immediately prior to the Closing Date.

"Closing Net Working Capital" means the Company's consolidated current assets (excluding Closing Cash) less consolidated current liabilities (excluding Company Transaction Expenses, the Employee Amount and the Closing Indebtedness) as of 11:59 p.m. Eastern time on the day immediately prior to the Closing Date, each determined in accordance with GAAP applied on a basis consistent with the application thereof to the most recent audited financial statements included in Company Financial Statements (to the extent consistent with GAAP).

"Closing Payment Certificate" means a certificate, signed by an executive officer of the Company on behalf of the Company, which (a) sets forth (i) a calculation of the payments to be made by the Buyer in accordance with Sections 2.1(d)(ii) and 2.9(a) and (b), (ii) the identity of each Person entitled to a payment pursuant to Section 2.1(d)(ii) and 2.9(a) and (b), (iii) the amount due to each such Person and (iv) the applicable wire instructions for the account or accounts of such Person and (b) attaches the Closing Date Allocation Schedule as a schedule thereto.

- "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.
- "Combination Product" has the meaning set forth in the definition of Net Sales.
- "Commercialization Milestone" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.8(a)(i).

"Commercially Reasonable Efforts" means the expenditure of efforts and resources, consistent with the usual practice of Buyer (together with its Affiliates), with respect to development and/or commercialization of its other biopharmaceutical products with similar market potential being actively and diligently pursued by Buyer (together with its Affiliates) taking into account the circumstances and all relevant factors at the time, including: (a) issues of efficacy, safety and expected and actual approved labeling; (b) the expected and actual competitiveness of alternative products in the marketplace; (c) the expected and actual product profile; (d) the expected and actual patent and other proprietary position of the product; (e) the likelihood of Regulatory Approval given the regulatory structure involved, including regulatory or data exclusivity; and (f) the expected and actual profitability of the product, but in each case excluding payments made or to be made pursuant to this Agreement.

- "Company" has the meaning set forth in the first paragraph of this Agreement.
- "Company 401(k) Plan" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.17(d).
- "Company Ancillary Agreements" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.4(a).
- "Company Certificate" means a certificate delivered by the Company (without qualification as to knowledge, materiality or otherwise), signed on behalf of the Company by the President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company, to the effect that each of the conditions set forth in Section 7.1 have been satisfied.
- "<u>Company Certificate of Incorporation</u>" means, subject to Section 5.1(i), the certificate of incorporation of the Company, as amended or restated from time to time and in effect immediately prior to the Effective Time.
  - "Company Common Stock" means the common stock, \$0.001 par value per share, of the Company.
- "Company Data" means all data and information subject to an obligation of confidentiality of the Company or any Subsidiary, and Personal Data, stored or Processed by or on behalf of the Company or any Subsidiary.

- "Company Database" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.27(a).
- "Company Disclosure Schedule" means the Company Disclosure Schedule provided by the Company to the Buyer on the date hereof.
  - "Company Employee" means any employee (whether current or former) of the Company or any Subsidiary.
  - "Company Employee Equity Award" means each Company Equity Award held by a Company Employee.
- "Company Equityholder" means any holder of Company Stock or Company Equity Awards as of immediately prior to the Effective Time.
  - "Company Equityholder Representative" has the meaning set forth in the first paragraph of this Agreement.
  - "Company Equityholder Representative Account Payment" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.4(c).
  - "Company Equityholder Representative Engagement Agreement" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.4(d).
  - "Company Equityholder Representative Expenses" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.4(d).
  - "Company Equityholder Representative Expense Amount" means \$500,000.
  - "Company Equityholder Representative Group" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.4(d).
  - "Company Equity Award" means each Company Option outstanding as of immediately prior to the Effective Time.
  - "Company Financial Statements" means:
- (a) the consolidated audited balance sheets and statements of income, changes in stockholders' equity and cash flows of the Company as of the end of and for each of the fiscal years ended December 31, 2019 and 2020; and
- (b) the consolidated unaudited balance sheet of the Company as of September 30, 2021 and the related consolidated unaudited statements of operations, changes in stockholders' equity and cash flows for the nine (9) month period then ended.
- "Company Fraud" means Fraud by or on behalf of the Company in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Fraud will be deemed to have occurred on behalf of the Company if the act constituting Fraud was perpetrated by an officer, director, employee or

Company Equityholder in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and such act did not otherwise constitute Individual Fraud.

"Company Indemnitees" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.1(a).

"Company Intellectual Property" means the Company Owned Intellectual Property and the Company Licensed Intellectual Property.

"Company's Knowledge," "Knowledge of the Company" and words of similar effect means the knowledge of Darius Kharabi and Spencer Alford (the "Knowledge Parties"), in each case after due and reasonable inquiry. Such individuals will be deemed to have knowledge of a particular fact, circumstance, event or other matter if (a) such individual has actual knowledge of such fact, circumstance, event or other matter is reflected in one or more documents (whether written or electronic, including electronic mails sent to or by such individual) contained in books and records of such individual that would reasonably be expected to be reviewed by such individual in the customary performance of his or her duties or (c) such fact, circumstance, event or other matter would be known to such individual had he or she made reasonable inquiry of appropriate employees, outside consultants or, in the case of Intellectual Property matters, the Company's patent counsel (without obligation to request a "freedom to operate" or similar opinion or analysis by such patent counsel).

"Company Licensed Intellectual Property" means all Intellectual Property that is, or is purported to be, licensed to the Company or any Subsidiary by any third party.

"Company Material Adverse Effect" means any Change that, individually or in the aggregate with all other Changes, has had or could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on (a) the business, assets, Liabilities, capitalization, condition (financial or other), or results of operations of the Company and the Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, other than any Change to the extent arising after the date hereof and resulting from (i) Changes in the United States economy in general, (ii) Changes in the industry in which the Company and the Subsidiaries operate, (iii) the outbreak or escalation of war, hostilities, or terrorist activities, either in the United States or any other jurisdiction in which the Company or a Company Subsidiary operates, (iv) changes in Applicable Law or GAAP, (v) conditions (or changes in such conditions) in the securities markets, capital markets, credit markets, currency markets or other financial markets in the United States or any other country or region in the world, (vi) any outbreak or worsening of any epidemic, pandemic, health emergency or disease outbreak (including the COVID-19 pandemic), (vii) earthquakes, hurricanes, tsunamis, tornadoes, floods, mudslides, wild fires or other natural disasters, weather conditions and other force majeure events in the United States or any other country or region in the world, (viii) the announcement of this Agreement or (ix) any failure by the Company to meet any internal or published projections, estimates or expectations of the Company's revenue, earnings or other financial performance or results of operations for any period, in and of itself, or any failure by the Company to meet its internal budgets, plans or forecasts of its revenues, earnings or other financial performance or results of operations, in and of itself (it being understood that Changes giving rise or contributing to such failure that are not otherwise excluded from the definition of a "Company Material Adverse Effect" may be taken into account), unless, in the case of each of the foregoing clauses (i) through (vii), such Changes disproportionately affect the business of

Company and the Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, compared to other Persons or businesses similarly situated to the Company that operate in the industry in which the Company and the Subsidiaries operate, and (b) the ability of the Company to consummate the transactions contemplated by the Agreement. For the avoidance of doubt, the parties agree that the terms "material," "materially" and "materiality" as used in this Agreement with an initial lower case "m" shall have their respective customary and ordinary meanings, without regard to the meaning ascribed to Company Material Adverse Effect.

"Company Option" means an option to purchase Company Common Stock issued by the Company pursuant to the Company Stock Plan.

"Company Owned Intellectual Property" means all Intellectual Property owned or purported to be owned by the Company or any Subsidiary, in whole or in part.

"Company Plan" means any Employee Benefit Plan in respect of any employees, independent contractors, directors, officers or shareholders of the Company or any Subsidiary that are sponsored or maintained by the Company or any Subsidiary or with respect to which the Company or any Subsidiary has made or is required to make payments, transfers or contributions or has or may have any actual or potential Liability and including any employee benefit or compensation plan, program, policy, practice, agreement, contract or other obligation provided by any professional employer organization to the extent the foregoing is applicable to the employees of the Company or any Subsidiary.

"Company Preferred Stock" means the Company Series Seed Preferred Stock and the Company Series A Preferred Stock.

"Company Privacy Policy" means each external or internal, past or present written privacy or security policy, or public statement or representation of the Company or any of the Subsidiaries, relating to: (a) the privacy of any individuals, including users of any product or service of the Company or any of the Subsidiaries; or (b) the Processing or security of any Personal Data, including Personal Data of individuals who are employees of the Company or any of the Subsidiaries or are associated with Persons with which the Company or any of the Subsidiaries has an agreement.

"Company Product Candidate" means any product or product candidate whose active ingredient(s) comprise(s) one or more biological factors (including but not limited to proteins, nucleic acids, exosomes and lipids) secreted by mesenchymal stem cells or their progenitors, alone or in combination with one or more other active ingredients, including the product candidate referenced internally by the Company as CMB-012.

"Company Registrations" means Intellectual Property Registrations that are registered or filed in the name of the Company or any Subsidiary, alone or jointly with others, or which the Company or any Subsidiary otherwise owns or purports to own.

"Company Series A Preferred Stock" means the Series A Preferred Stock, \$0.001 par value per share, of the Company.

- "Company Series Seed Preferred Stock" means the Series Seed Preferred Stock, \$0.001 par value per share, of the Company.
- "Company Stock" means the Company Common Stock and the Company Preferred Stock.
- "Company Stock Plan" means the Company's 2014 Equity Incentive Plan, as amended.
- "Company Stockholder" means each holder of Company Stock as of immediately prior to the Effective Time.
- "Company Stockholder Approval" means the adoption of this Agreement and the approval of the Merger, by execution of Written Consents, by Company Stockholders holding not less than (a) a majority of the votes represented by the outstanding shares of Company Stock entitled to vote on this Agreement and the Merger, voting together as a single class on an as-converted to Company Common Stock basis, and (b) a majority of the votes represented by the outstanding shares of Company Preferred Stock entitled to vote on this Agreement and the Merger, voting together as a single class on an as-converted to Common Stock basis.
- "Company Transaction Expenses" means, without duplication, all out of pocket costs and expenses of the Company or any Subsidiary incurred in connection with the negotiation, preparation and execution of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, including (a) any Change of Control Payments, (b) any brokerage fees and commissions, finders' fees or financial advisory fees and (c) any fees and expenses of counsel or accountants payable by the Company or any Subsidiary, in each case if and to the extent any such costs and expenses remain unpaid as of 11:59 p.m. Eastern time on the day immediately prior to the Closing Date.
- "Confidentiality Agreement" means the Confidentiality Agreement, dated as of May 18, 2021, by and between the Company and the Buyer.
  - "Consenting Stockholders" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.2.
- "Contested Claim Holdback Shares" means any Holdback Shares allocable, as of the Escrow Release Date, to any portion of a Claimed Amount pursuant to Section 8.4(j) which has been timely contested by the Company Equityholder Representative in accordance with Section 8.2(c).
  - "Contingent Cash Consideration" means the portion of any payment of Contingent Consideration payable in cash.
  - "Contingent Consideration" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.8.
  - "Contingent Holdback Shares" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.9(b)(ii).
- "Contingent Stock Consideration" means the portion of any payment of Contingent Consideration payable in shares of Buyer Common Stock.

"Contract" means any contract, covenant, undertaking, concession, agreement, franchise, instrument, license, sublicense, lease, sublease, note, bond, indenture, deed of trust, mortgage, Lien, loan agreement, instrument of Indebtedness or other understanding, commitment or arrangement, whether written or oral.

"Controlling Party" means the party controlling the defense of any Third Party Action.

"Covered Matters" has the meaning set forth in Section 12.12(a).

"COVID-19" means the novel coronavirus, SARS-CoV-2 or COVID-19 (and all related strains and sequences), including any intensification, resurgence or any evolutions or mutations thereof, and/or related or associated epidemics, pandemics, disease outbreaks or public health emergencies.

"<u>Damages</u>" means any and all debts, obligations and other liabilities, diminution in value, lost profits, monetary damages, fines, fees, penalties, interest obligations, deficiencies, losses and expenses (including court costs, reasonable costs of investigators, reasonable fees and expenses of attorneys, accountants, financial advisors and other experts, other reasonable expenses of litigation, arbitration or other dispute resolution procedures and, to the extent incurred in accordance with the requirements of Section 8.2, amounts paid in settlement).

"<u>Data Processing Contract</u>" shall mean any Contract to which the Company or any of the Subsidiaries is or was a party or by which the Company or any of the Subsidiaries is or was bound, that relates to any Processing of Personal Data originating in any jurisdiction, or any other jurisdiction in which the Company collects or Processes Personal Data, including the United States and European Economic Area (EEA) by a third party for or on behalf of the Company or any of the Subsidiaries.

"<u>Data Security Incident</u>" means any actual, suspected, reported, or claimed breach of security of Company Data or any systems, databases, or other locations where Company Data is Processed regardless of whether such an incident triggers any notice or reporting obligations under applicable Information Privacy and Security Laws, including any actual, suspected, reported, or claimed (a) unauthorized access to, acquisition of, or Processing of Company Data; (b) unauthorized or accidental loss, alteration, disclosure, deletion or destruction of Company Data; (c) compromise, intrusion, interference with or unauthorized access to networks, systems, databases, servers, or electronic or other media of the Company's Internal Systems on which Company Data is Processed or from which Company Data may be accessed; or (d) other event that could compromise the privacy, confidentiality, or integrity of Company Data.

"DGCL" means the Delaware General Corporation Law.

"Disclosure Statement" means a written proxy or information statement containing the information prescribed by Section 6.2(a).

"<u>Dispute</u>" means the dispute resulting if the Company Equityholder Representative in a Response disputes the Liability of the Company Equityholders for all or part of a Claimed Amount.

"<u>Dissenting Shares</u>" means shares of Company Stock held as of the Effective Time by a Company Stockholder who has not voted such shares of Company Stock in favor of the adoption of this Agreement and with respect to which appraisal shall have been duly demanded and perfected in accordance with Section 262 of the DGCL and not effectively withdrawn or forfeited prior to the Effective Time.

"<u>Documentation</u>" means printed, visual or electronic materials, reports, white papers, documentation, specifications, designs, flow charts, code listings, instructions, user manuals, frequently asked questions, release notes, recall notices, error logs, diagnostic reports, marketing materials, packaging, labeling, service manuals and other information describing the use, operation, installation, configuration, features, functionality, pricing, marketing or correction of a product, whether or not provided to end users.

"D&O Indemnification Agreements" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.1(a).

"D&O Tail Policy" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.1(b).

"Earn-Out Payment Report" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.8(b)(iii).

"Earn-Out Payments" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.8(b)(iii).

"Effective Time" means the time at which the Certificate of Merger is filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware or such later time as is agreed to by the Buyer and the Company and set forth in the Certificate of Merger.

"Employee Amount" means (without duplication), to the extent unpaid as of 11:59 p.m. Eastern time on the day immediately prior to the Closing Date, (a) all amounts payable by the Company or any Subsidiary pursuant to (i) any Transaction Bonus Plan and (ii) any other change in control bonus plan, severance plan, or change of control, retention or similar arrangement of the Company or any Subsidiary, in each case of this clause (ii) payable in connection with the Merger or any of the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement or upon related or concurrent or subsequent employment termination, or in combination with any other event, in each case of clause (i) and (ii), to the extent the Company or any Subsidiary agreed to make such payment pursuant to a Contract entered into by the Company or any Subsidiary prior to the Closing, (b) the payroll Taxes payable with respect to (i) all such amounts described in the foregoing clause (a) and (ii) all payments with respect to Company Options pursuant to this Agreement, and (c) accrued paid time off (PTO); provided, however, "Employee Amount" shall not include any amounts payable after Closing as a result of any arrangements implemented by the Surviving Corporation or the Buyer after the Closing or the consideration payable in the Merger to any Company Equityholder under this Agreement.

"Employee Benefit Plans" means all (a) "employee benefit plans," as defined in Section 3(3) of ERISA, together with plans or arrangements that would be so defined if they were not (i) otherwise exempt from ERISA by Section 3(3) of ERISA or another Section of ERISA, (ii) maintained outside the United States or (iii) individually negotiated or applicable only to one individual and (b) any other written or oral benefit arrangement or obligation to provide benefits as compensation for services rendered, including employment or consulting agreements (except for agreements that provide for at will employment that can be terminated without notice and at

no cost to the Company and the Subsidiaries), severance agreements, arrangements, plans or pay policies, stay or retention bonuses or compensation, incentive (including equity or equity-linked) plans, programs or arrangements, patent award programs, sick leave, vacation pay, plant closing benefits, salary continuation or insurance for disability, consulting, or other compensation arrangements, retirement, deferred compensation, bonus, stock option or purchase plans or programs, hospitalization, medical insurance, life insurance, tuition reimbursement or scholarship programs, any plans subject to Section 125 of the Code and any plans providing benefits or payments in the event of a change of control, change in ownership or effective control, or sale of a substantial portion (including all or substantially all) of the assets of any business or portion thereof.

"Environmental Law" means any Law relating to the environment, occupational health and safety, or exposure of persons or property to Materials of Environmental Concern, including any statute, regulation, administrative decision or order pertaining to: (a) the presence of or the treatment, storage, disposal, generation, transportation, handling, distribution, manufacture, processing, use, import, export, labeling, recycling, registration, investigation or remediation of Materials of Environmental Concern or documentation related to the foregoing; (b) air, water and noise pollution; (c) groundwater and soil contamination; (d) the release, threatened release, or accidental release into the environment, the workplace or other areas of Materials of Environmental Concern, including emissions, discharges, injections, spills, escapes or dumping of Materials of Environmental Concern; (e) transfer of interests in or control of real property which may be contaminated; (f) community or worker right-to-know disclosures with respect to Materials of Environmental Concern; (g) the protection of wild life, marine life and wetlands, and endangered and threatened species; (h) storage tanks, vessels, containers, abandoned or discarded barrels and other closed receptacles; and (i) health and safety of employees and other persons. As used above, the term "release" shall have the meaning set forth in CERCLA.

"Equity Interest" means, with respect to any Person, (a) any share, partnership or membership interest, unit of participation or other similar interest (however designated and whether settleable in cash, stock or other property or interest) in such Person and (b) any warrant, purchase right, conversion right, exchange right or other agreement which would entitle any other Person to acquire any such interest in such Person (including share appreciation, phantom share, profit participation or other similar rights).

"ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended.

"ERISA Affiliate" means any entity that is, or at any applicable time was, a member of (a) a controlled group of corporations (as defined in Section 414(b) of the Code), (b) a group of trades or businesses under common control (as defined in Section 414(c) of the Code), or (c) an affiliated service group (as defined under Section 414(m) of the Code or the regulations under Section 414(o) of the Code), any of which includes or included the Company or any Subsidiary.

"Escrow Account" means the account established pursuant to the Escrow Agreement to hold the Escrow Amount.

"Escrow Agent" means Computershare Corporate Trust Company, N.A., or such other Escrow Agent as may be mutually agreed upon in writing by the parties hereto, as escrow agent pursuant to the Escrow Agreement, or any successor escrow agent pursuant to the Escrow Agreement.

" $\underline{\text{Escrow Agreement}}$ " means the Escrow Agreement in the form attached hereto as  $\underline{\text{Exhibit E}}$ , or in such other form as may be agreed in writing by the parties hereto.

"Escrow Amount" means \$625,000 of cash.

"Escrow Fund" means, as of any time that such amounts are held by the Escrow Agent pursuant to the Escrow Agreement, the Escrow Amount together with any additional cash amounts deposited into the Escrow Account pursuant to Section 2.1(e)(i)(B), including any interest or other amounts earned thereon prior to such time, less (a) any investment losses thereon incurred prior to such time and (b) disbursements therefrom prior to such time in accordance with this Agreement and the Escrow Agreement.

"Escrow Percentage" means 12.5%.

"<u>Escrow Release Date</u>" means the date that is fifteen (15) months after the Closing Date (or, if not a Business Day, the first Business Day thereafter).

"<u>Estimated Closing Adjustment</u>" means the sum of the estimated amount of the Closing Adjustment Items as of the Closing Date to be delivered with the Estimated Closing Adjustment Statement in accordance with the provisions of Section 2.6(a).

"Estimated Closing Adjustment Statement" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.6(a).

"Ex-US License Income" means income received by Buyer or any of its Affiliates from a Product Licensee with respect to a Company Product Candidate in consideration for a Product License in countries where neither Buyer nor its Affiliates conduct (directly or through a third party distributor) sales of such Company Product Candidate, but excluding: (a) royalties on the sale or distribution of such Company Product Candidate; (b) consideration received for purchase of equity securities (including equity securities issuable upon conversion of stock options, warrants or other convertible securities) of Licensee or its Affiliates, provided that any such consideration in excess of the fair market value of such equity securities (as determined in good faith by mutual written agreement of Buyer and the Company Equityholder Representative) shall be included as Ex-US License Income, or for a debt financing of Licensee or its Affiliates, which debt financing is subject to repayment; (c) amounts expressly paid to reimburse (retroactively or prospectively) research and development costs incurred after the effective date of such Product License by Buyer or its Affiliates; (d) amounts expressly paid to reimburse (retroactively or prospectively) marketing and promotional costs incurred after the effective date of such Product License by Buyer or its Affiliates; (e) amounts expressly paid for supply of such Company Product Candidate or other materials for the direct manufacturing and supply of such Company Product Candidate; (f) amounts expressly paid for reimbursement of patent prosecution, maintenance, defense or other legal fees and expenses directly related thereto; (g) milestone payments for achievement of events for which a Milestone Payment is payable under this Agreement, provided that any such milestone payment in excess of the corresponding Milestone Payment under this Agreement shall be included as Ex-US License Income; and (h) amounts expressly paid for rights for countries where Buyer or its Affiliates conduct (directly or

through a third party distributor) sales of such Company Product Candidate, provided that such consideration is proportionate to the value of such rights for such countries in relation to the value of rights granted for other countries (as determined in good faith by mutual written agreement of Buyer and the Company Equityholder Representative).

- "Excess Cash Cap" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.8(g).
- "Exchange Act" means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.
- "Exchange and Paying Agent" means American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC.
- "Exchange and Paying Agent Agreement" means an agreement to be entered into at or prior to the Effective Time by the Exchange and Paying Agent and the Buyer, governing the disbursement of the Payment Fund.
- "Expected Claim Notice" means a notice that, as a result of a legal proceeding instituted by or written claim made by a third party, the Buyer reasonably expects to incur Damages for which it is entitled to indemnification under Article VIII.
- "Exploit" means to research, develop, manufacture, have manufactured, sell, offer for sale, use, import, commercialize or otherwise exploit.
  - "FDA" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.20(a).
  - "FDCA" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.20(a).
  - "Final Closing Adjustment" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.6(f).
  - "Final Closing Adjustment Items" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.6.
  - "Final Closing Adjustment Statement" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.6.
- "<u>First Commercial Sale</u>" means the first sale for end use or consumption of a pharmaceutical product in the United States after all Regulatory Approvals legally required for such sale have been granted by the FDA or, if Regulatory Approval is not required, after the date on which sales are permitted by applicable Law.
  - "Fraud" means fraud as defined under Delaware common law, including the element of scienter.
- "Fully Diluted Shares" means a number of shares of Company Stock, without duplication, equal to (a) the aggregate number of shares of Company Common Stock outstanding as of immediately prior to the Effective Time (other than the shares of Company Stock to be cancelled in accordance with Section 2.1(b)), plus (b) the aggregate number of shares of Company Common Stock issuable upon conversion of the Company Preferred Stock outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time (assuming such conversion occurs immediately prior to the Effective Time) in accordance with the Company Certificate of Incorporation, plus (c) the aggregate number of shares of Company Common Stock subject to Company Equity Awards

outstanding as of immediately prior to the Effective Time. Fully Diluted Shares shall be deemed to be held by a Company Equityholder to the extent the corresponding shares of Company Stock or Company Equity Awards are held by such Company Equityholder as of immediately prior to the Effective Time.

"Future Payments" means, collectively, (a) any Final Closing Adjustment that becomes payable to Company Equityholders pursuant to Section 2.6, plus (b) any portion of the Escrow Fund that becomes distributable to Company Equityholders pursuant to this Agreement and the Escrow Agreement, plus (c) any Holdback Shares that become distributable to Company Equityholders pursuant to this Agreement, plus (d) any portion of any Contingent Consideration that becomes distributable to Company Equityholders pursuant to this Agreement, plus (e) any Company Equityholder Representative Account Payment that becomes distributable to Company Equityholders pursuant to this Agreement.

"Fundamental Representations" has the meaning set forth in Section 8.3(a).

"GAAP" means United States generally accepted accounting principles.

"Governmental Entity" means any federal, state, local or foreign government, any governmental or regulatory agency, instrumentality, commission, office or legislative body or any court, arbitrational tribunal, administrative agency or government authority or body.

"GCP" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.20(a).

"GLP" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.20(a).

"GMP" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.20(a).

"Grant Date" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.2(d).

"<u>Holdback Shares</u>" means, (a) as of any time prior to the Escrow Release Date, a number of shares of Buyer Common Stock equal to the Initial Holdback Shares and the Contingent Holdback Shares, if any, less any such shares forfeited by the Company Equityholders pursuant to Section 2.6(f) or Article VIII and (b) as of any time following the Escrow Release Date, any then Contested Claim Holdback Shares that are not payable to the Company Equityholders pursuant to Section 2.9(b)(iv).

"Indebtedness" with respect to any Person means (a) any indebtedness or other obligation for borrowed money of such Person; (b) any obligation incurred by such Person for all or any part of the purchase price of property or other assets (including earnout, milestone, royalty, seller note, installment payment, contingency payments and similar obligations) or for the cost of property or other assets constructed or of improvements thereto, other than accounts payable included in current liabilities and incurred in respect of property purchased in the Ordinary Course of Business; (c) the obligations of such Person under all letters of credit issued for the account of such Person; (d) obligations (whether or not such Person has assumed or become liable for the payment of such obligation) secured by Liens; (e) capitalized lease obligations; (f) all guarantees and similar obligations of such Person; (g) cash received for services to be provided twelve (12) months or more following the Closing; (h) the amount of any Tax

obligations of such Person that have been deferred pursuant to the CARES Act and remains deferred or unpaid at Closing; (i) all obligations of such Person for accrued interest, fees and charges in respect of any Indebtedness described in clauses (a)-(h) or (j)-(n); (j) obligations of such Person relating to interest rate protection, swap agreements and collar agreements, in each case, to the extent payable if such agreements are terminated at the Closing; (k) obligations of such Person pursuant to conditional sale or other title retention agreements; (l) all obligations of such Person for bankers acceptances and overdrafts; (m) any amount earned but not paid related to any employee bonus or employee commission not captured in the Employee Amount; (n) any Tax liability associated with any deferred revenue earned on or after January 1, 2021 through the Closing Date which remains deferred at Closing; and (o) all interest, prepayment premiums and penalties, and any other fees, expenses, indemnities and other amounts payable as a result of the prepayment or discharge of any Indebtedness described in the preceding clauses (a)-(n).

"Individual Fraud" means Fraud by a Company Equityholder to the extent relating solely to such Company Equityholder's individual representations and warranties made in any Principal Stockholder Agreement, Investor Representation Letter, Letter of Transmittal or Surrender Agreement delivered by such Company Equityholder in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

"Information Privacy and Security Laws" means: (a) any and all applicable Laws concerning privacy, data protection, or information security with regard to the Processing of Personal Data, including, to the extent applicable, the following: the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) Act, as applied or interpreted by the FTC; the Children's Online Privacy Protection Act (COPPA) and the FTC's COPPA rule; The Controlling the Assault of Non-Solicited Pornography And Marketing (CAN-SPAM) Act of 2003 and the FTC's CAN-SPAM Rule; the Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act (GLBA) and all applicable GLBA rules and regulations; the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA) and all applicable HIPAA rules and regulations; state data protection Laws, including the California Consumer Protection Act (CCPA) and its implementing regulations; Massachusetts 201 CMR 17.00: Standards for the Protection of Personal Information of Residents of the Commonwealth; state data breach notification Laws; state privacy and consumer protection Laws; the European Union's Regulation 2016/679 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 27 April 2016 (General Data Protection Regulation); the European Union's Directive 2002/58/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 12 July 2002 concerning the processing of personal data and the protection of privacy in the electronic communications sector (Directive on privacy and electronic communications), as amended by Directive 2009/136/EC of 25 November 2009; and all other applicable privacy, data security, data protection, and consumer protection laws of any jurisdiction, including the European Union, Brazil, China, Ecuador, India, Mexico, the Ukraine, the United Kingdom, Canada, Australia or the United States, or any other jurisdiction in which the Company collects or Processes Personal Data, (b) all applicable regulatory and self-regulatory guidelines, rules, codes, or principles relating to the Processing of Personal Data, including, to the extent applicable, the Digital Advertising Alliance's Self-Regulatory Principles, available at https://digitaladvertisingalliance.org/principles and the European Principles of the European Interactive Digital Advertising Alliance (EDAA), available at https://www.edaa.eu.european-principles/, and (c) all other applicable consumer protection Laws relating to privacy, data protection, or information security with regard to the Processing of Personal Data.

"Initial Holdback Shares" means 973,538 shares of Buyer Common Stock.

"Intellectual Property" means the following subsisting throughout the world:

- (a) Patent Rights;
- (b) Trademarks and all goodwill in the Trademarks;
- (c) copyrights, designs, data and database rights and registrations and applications for registration thereof, including moral rights of authors;
- (d) mask works and registrations and applications for registration thereof and any other rights in semiconductor topologies under the Laws of any jurisdiction;
- (e) inventions, invention disclosures, statutory invention registrations, trade secrets and confidential business information, know-how, scientific and technical information, data and technology, whether patentable or nonpatentable, whether copyrightable or noncopyrightable and whether or not reduced to practice; and
- (f) other proprietary rights relating to any of the foregoing (including remedies against past, present and future infringement thereof and rights of protection of interest therein under the Laws of all jurisdictions).

"Intellectual Property Registrations" means Patent Rights, Trademarks (including domain name registrations but excluding unregistered trademarks, service marks and trade dress), registered copyrights and designs, mask work registrations and applications for each of the foregoing.

"Internal Systems" means the Software and Documentation and the computer, communications and network systems (both desktop and enterprise-wide) used by the Company or any Subsidiary in their business or operations or to Exploit the Company Product Candidate, whether located on the premises of the Company or any Subsidiary or hosted at a third party site.

"International Employee Plan" means a Company Plan that is primarily subject to the Laws of a jurisdiction outside the United States.

"Investor Representation Letter" means a questionnaire to be delivered by each Company Equityholder regarding whether it is an "accredited investor" under Regulation D under the Securities Act, substantially in the form attached as Exhibit E hereto.

"IP Assignment Agreement" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.12(l).

"Key Employees" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"Key Employee Agreements" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"<u>Knowing Misrepresentation</u>" means, with respect to a representation or warranty of the Company set forth in this Agreement, that to the actual knowledge of any of the Knowledge Parties, such representation or warranty was inaccurate when made on the Agreement Date.

"Knowledge Parties" has the meaning set forth in the definition of "Company's Knowledge."

"Law" means any United States federal, state, municipal or local or foreign law, common law, constitution, treaty, statute, standard, ordinance, code, rule, regulation, resolution or promulgation, or any decree, order, injunction, rule, judgment, consent of or by any Governmental Entity, or any Permit or similar right granted under any of the foregoing, or any similar provision having the force or effect of law.

"<u>Lease</u>" means any lease, sublease, license, or occupancy agreement pursuant to which the Company or any Subsidiary leases or subleases from or to another party any real property, or otherwise occupies or has the right to occupy any real property.

"<u>Legal Proceeding</u>" means any claim, action, suit, proceeding (including administrative proceeding), complaint, hearing, arbitration, inquiry or investigation of or before any Governmental Entity or before any arbitrator or administrator of any benefit plan.

"Letter of Transmittal" means a letter of transmittal in the form attached hereto as Exhibit G.

"<u>Liability</u>" means any debt, loss, damage, fine, penalty, expense, liability or obligation (whether direct or indirect, known or unknown, asserted or unasserted, absolute or contingent, accrued or unaccrued, matured or unmatured, determined or determinable, liquidated or unliquidated, or due or to become due, and whether in contract, tort, strict liability or otherwise), and including all reasonable costs and expenses relating thereto including all reasonable fees, disbursements and expenses of legal counsel, experts, engineers and consultants and reasonable costs of investigation.

"Lien" means any mortgage, pledge, security interest, encumbrance, charge, hypothec, prior claim, occupancy right, option, right of first refusal or offer, adverse claim, lease, easement, license, option, title retention agreement or arrangement, conditional sale, deemed or statutory trust, restrictive covenant or other lien or encumbrance of any nature (whether arising by Contract or by operation of Law), other than (a) mechanic's, material men's, landlord's, carrier's and similar liens, the existence of which would not constitute an event of default under, or a breach of, a Lease and the Liabilities of the Company or any Subsidiary in respect of which are not overdue or otherwise in default, (b) liens arising under worker's compensation, unemployment insurance, social security, retirement and similar legislation, (c) liens on goods in transit incurred pursuant to documentary letters of credit, in each case arising in the Ordinary Course of Business and not material to the Company and the Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, and (d) Liens imposed on the underlying fee interest in real property subject to a Lease that do not and would not reasonably be expected to impair the use of such leased property.

"Material Contract" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.13(a).

"Materials of Environmental Concern" means any: pollutants, contaminants or hazardous substances (as such terms are defined under CERCLA), pesticides (as such term is defined under the Federal Insecticide, Fungicide and Rodenticide Act), solid wastes and hazardous wastes (as such terms are defined under the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act), chemicals, other hazardous, radioactive or toxic materials, oil, petroleum and petroleum products (and fractions thereof), or any other material (or article containing such material) listed or subject to regulation under any Law due to its potential, directly or indirectly, to harm the environment or the health of humans or other living beings.

"Merger" means the merger of the Transitory Subsidiary with and into the Company in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.

- "Milestone Event" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.8(a).
- "Milestone Payment" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.8(a).
- "Most Recent Balance Sheet" means the unaudited balance sheet of the Company as of the Most Recent Balance Sheet Date.
- "Most Recent Balance Sheet Date" means September 30, 2021.
- "Net Sales" means:
- (i) With respect to the Company Product Candidates: (x) the gross amount invoiced by the Buyer or any of its Affiliates; or (y) the gross amount invoiced by a Product Licensee or any of its Affiliates for the Company Product Candidates sold, imported or distributed in the United States; in each case ((x) and (y)) to a third party (including a customer, distributor, wholesaler or end user) for sales or distribution of the Company Product Candidates, less the following deductions as calculated in accordance with GAAP consistently applied:
- (a) trade, cash, quantity, prompt pay and other customary discounts given to customers in the ordinary course of business;
  - (b) rebates, credits and allowances for returns, damaged or defective product or recalls;
- (c) government-mandated rebates and any other compulsory payments, credits, adjustments and rebates paid or deducted that are mandated by a Governmental Entity in connection with the sale of the applicable Company Product Candidate;
  - (d) price adjustments, allowances, credits, chargeback payments, discounts, and rebates;
- (e) to the extent incurred by the Selling Party with respect to the Company Product Candidate for which Net Sales is generated: (i) free of charge concessions, fees and reimbursements or similar payments granted or made to managed care organizations, group purchasing organizations or other buying groups, pharmacy benefit management companies, health maintenance organizations and any other providers of health insurance coverage, and (ii) amounts incurred for patient assistance, co-pay assistance or other similar programs

- (f) reasonable and customary freight, shipping, insurance and other transportation expenses, if borne by the applicable Selling Party without reimbursement from any third party;
  - (g) bad debt expenses and amounts actually written off by reason of uncollectible debt; and
- (h) sales, value-added, and excise taxes, tariffs and duties, and other taxes and government charges directly related to the sale, delivery or use of the Company Product Candidate (but not including taxes assessed against the net income derived from such sale).

If non-monetary consideration is received for the Company Product Candidate, Net Sales will be calculated based on the average price charged for the Company Product Candidate during the preceding Calendar Quarter in the relevant country, or in the absence of such sales, the fair market value of the Company Product Candidate, as determined by mutual written agreement of the Parties in good faith.

Furthermore, Net Sales shall not include sales at or below the cost of goods by a Selling Party for non-clinical or clinical studies, named patient sales, charitable donations or compassionate use.

Resales or sales of the Company Product Candidate made in good faith between or among Buyer, any of its Affiliates or any Product Licensees shall not be included in the calculation of Net Sales as long as, with respect to such resales or sales, the first sale thereafter to a non-Product Licensee third party is included in the calculation of Net Sales.

If a Company Product Candidate either is sold in a form that is any combination of the Company Product Candidate and any other active pharmaceutical or therapeutic agent that is not a Company Product Candidate (whether co-formulated or co-packaged), for a single unit price (a "Combination Product"), then the Net Sales of such Company Product Candidate for the purpose of calculating payments owed under this Agreement for sales of such Company Product Candidate, shall be determined as follows: The Selling Party shall determine the actual Net Sales of such Combination Product and then such amount shall be multiplied by the fraction A/(A+B), where A is the wholesale acquisition cost of such Company Product Candidate, if sold separately, and B is the wholesale acquisition cost of the other active pharmaceutical or therapeutic agent(s) in such Combination Product if sold separately. If any other active pharmaceutical or therapeutic agent(s) in such Combination Product is not sold separately, Net Sales shall be calculated by multiplying actual Net Sales of such Combination Product by a fraction A/C where A is the wholesale acquisition cost of such Company Product Candidate if sold separately and C is the wholesale acquisition cost of such Combination Product. If neither such Company Product Candidate nor the other active pharmaceutical or therapeutic agent(s) in such Combination Product is sold separately, then the adjustment to Net Sales shall be determined by Buyer and the Company Equityholder Representative in good faith by mutual written agreement to reasonably reflect the fair market value of the contribution of such Company Product Candidate in such Combination Product to the total fair market value of such Combination Product.

(ii) With respect to sales, imports or distribution of a Company Product Candidate outside the United States by a Product Licensee or any of its Affiliates, the amount received by Buyer or its Affiliates from such Product Licensee or any of its Affiliates in respect of royalties on net sales of such Company Product Candidate.

"Neutral Accountant" means Grant Thornton LLP; <u>provided</u> that, if such firm is not available for any reason, the Neutral Accountant shall be an independent nationally recognized accounting firm selected in accordance with the rules of the Boston, Massachusetts office of the American Arbitration Association.

"Non-controlling Party" means the party not controlling the defense of any Third Party Action.

"Objection Notice" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.6(c).

"Ordinary Course of Business" means the ordinary course of business of the Company and the Subsidiaries consistent with past custom and practice (including with respect to frequency and amount).

"Organizational Documents" means, with respect to any Person (other than an individual), (a) the certificate or articles of incorporation or organization and any joint venture, limited liability company, operating or partnership agreement and other similar documents adopted or filed in connection with the creation, formation or organization of such Person and (b) all by-laws, voting agreements and similar documents, instruments or agreements relating to the organization or governance of such Person, in each case, as amended or supplemented.

"Outside Date" means November 17, 2021.

"<u>Patent Rights</u>" means all patents, patent applications (including provisional patent applications), utility models, design registrations and certificates of invention and other governmental grants for the protection of inventions or industrial designs (including all related continuations, continuations-in-part, divisionals, reissues and reexaminations).

"<u>Payment Fund</u>" means the Closing Company Equityholder Consideration, the Post-Closing Company Equityholder Consideration and any Future Payments deposited with the Exchange and Paying Agent pursuant to Sections 2.1(d)(ii)(F), 2.7(c) and 2.9(a) and (b), respectively, for distribution to the Company Equityholders (other than the holders of Company Employee Equity Awards).

"<u>Permits</u>" means all permits, licenses, registrations, certificates, orders, exemptions, approvals, franchises, variances, clearances and similar rights issued by or obtained from any Governmental Entity (including those issued or required under Environmental Laws and those relating to the occupancy or use of owned or leased real property).

"<u>Person</u>" means any natural person, firm, limited liability company, general or limited partnership, association, corporation, unincorporated organization, company, joint venture, trust, Governmental Entity or other entity.

"Personal Data" shall mean any data or information in any media that relates to an identified or identifiable specific individual, browser, computer or other device (including laptops, mobile phones, tablets, connected TVs, set-top boxes, kiosks and virtual reality hardware), and any other data or information that constitutes personal data, personal information, or personally identifiable information under any applicable Law, including the Information Privacy and Security Laws, and includes any of the following types of information and any information that is combined, stored, linked or otherwise associated with any of the following types of information: a natural person's first and last name, home or other physical address, telephone number, e-mail address, username and password, photograph, video or audio file that contains a person's image or voice, Social Security number, driver's license number, passport number or other government-issued identification number, biometric information, credit or debit card number or other financial information, or customer or account number, IP address, cookie information, identification number, location data that relates to an identifiable person, browser, computer or device, and is capable of determining with reasonable specificity the actual physical location of such person, browser, computer or device, an online or other persistent identifier, or one or more factors specific to the physical, physiological, genetic, mental, economic, cultural or social identity of an individual.

"Phase II Clinical Trial" means the first randomized placebo-controlled Clinical Trial (other than any Clinical Trial in Mexico to generate additional clinical data prior to the submission to the FDA of an investigational new drug application for a Company Product Candidate) for a Company Product Candidate that (a) meets the requirements of 21 CFR 312.21(b), (b) is designed specifically to study the efficacy of one or more doses or dosing regimens of such Company Product Candidate compared to placebo or an appropriate vehicle control, and (c) is conducted under an investigational new drug application submitted to the FDA. A Clinical Trial that is designed as of its initiation to satisfy the requirements of both 21 C.F.R. 312.21(b) and 21 C.F.R. 312.21(c) or corresponding foreign regulations constitutes a Phase II Clinical Trial.

"Pivotal Clinical Trial" means the first randomized placebo-controlled Clinical Trial (other than any Clinical Trial in Mexico to generate additional clinical data prior to the submission to the FDA of an investigational new drug application for a Company Product Candidate) for a Company Product Candidate that is initiated after a Phase II Clinical Trial for such Company Product Candidate has been completed that (a) meets the requirements of 21 CFR 312.21(c), or (b) is acknowledged or accepted by the FDA (either prospectively or following completion of such Clinical Trial) as a pivotal clinical study of such Company Product Candidate in support of a BLA submission.

"<u>Post-Closing Company Equityholder Consideration</u>" means a number of shares of Buyer Common Stock equal to (a) the Post-Closing Stock Consideration, minus (b) the aggregate portion thereof payable in respect of Company Employee Equity Awards pursuant to Section 2.5(d)(ii), minus (c) a number of shares of Buyer Common Stock, calculated based on the Buyer Closing Stock Price, with an aggregate value equal to the aggregate exercise price or

measurement price of all Company Equity Awards outstanding as of immediately prior to the Effective Time settled in stock consideration as set forth in the Closing Date Allocation Schedule.

"Post-Closing Disbursement Certificate" means a certificate, signed by the Company Equityholder Representative, which (a) sets forth (i) a calculation of any disbursements to be made for the benefit of Company Equityholders pursuant to Section 2.1(d)(ii), Section 2.4(c), Section 2.7(c), Section 2.8, Section 2.9(a) and (b) and/or the Escrow Agreement, as applicable, (ii) the identity of each Person entitled to such disbursement or payment, (iii) the amount due to each such Person pursuant to Section 2.1(d)(ii), Section 2.4(c), Section 2.7(c), Section 2.8, Section 2.9(a) and (b) and/or the Escrow Agreement, as applicable, and (iv) the applicable wire instructions for the account or accounts of such Person, and (b) attaches a schedule, prepared by the Company Equityholder Representative in the format of the Closing Date Allocation Schedule, setting forth, for each Company Equityholder: (a) such Company Equityholder's name and address; (b) the number of shares of each class of Company Stock held as of the Closing Date by such Company Equityholder or underlying Company Options held by such Company Equityholder; and (c) the amount to be paid to such Company Equityholder pursuant to Section 2.1(d)(ii), Section 2.4(c), Section 2.7(c), Section 2.8, Section 2.9(a) and (b) and/or the Escrow Agreement, as applicable.

"<u>Post-Closing Stock Consideration</u>" means a number of shares of Buyer Common Stock equal to (a) 7,788,667, minus (b) the Initial Holdback Shares, plus (c) a number of shares of Buyer Common Stock, calculated based on the Buyer Closing Stock Price, with an aggregate value equal to the aggregate exercise price or measurement price of all Company Equity Awards outstanding as of immediately prior to the Effective Time settled in stock consideration as set forth in the Closing Date Allocation Schedule.

"Post-Closing Stock Consideration Issuance Date" means January 3, 2022.

"<u>Pre-Closing Period</u>" means the period commencing on the date of this Agreement and ending at the Effective Time or such earlier date as this Agreement is terminated in accordance with its terms.

"Principal Stockholder Agreements" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"Principal Stockholders" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"Pro Rata Closing Cash Share" means, with respect to each Company Equityholder, the portion of the Closing Cash Consideration, expressed as a percentage, allocated to such Company Equityholder as set forth in the Closing Date Allocation Schedule under the heading "Pro Rata Share of Closing Cash Consideration".

"Pro Rata Share" means, with respect to any shares of Company Stock or any Company Equity Award, a fraction, (a) the numerator of which is the number of shares of Company Common Stock represented thereby or subject thereto (as applicable) as of immediately prior to the Effective Time (it being understood that the number of shares of Company Common Stock represented by a share of Company Preferred Stock shall be the number of shares of Common Stock issuable upon conversion thereof pursuant to the Company Certificate of Incorporation

(assuming that such conversion occurred as of immediately prior to the Effective Time)), and (b) the denominator of which is the number of Fully Diluted Shares.

"Pro Rata Closing Stock Share" means, with respect to each Company Equityholder, the portion of the Post-Closing Stock Consideration expressed as a percentage, allocated to such Company Equityholder as set forth in the Closing Date Allocation Schedule under the heading "Pro Rata Share of Post-Closing Stock Consideration".

"Processing" or "Processed" means any operation or set of operations that is performed upon data or information, whether or not by automatic means, such as collection, recording, organization, structuring, storage, access, acquisition, creation, derivation, recordation, organization, storage, adaptation or alteration, correction, retrieval, maintenance, consultation, use, disclosure, dissemination, transmission, transfer, or otherwise making available, alignment, combination, blocking, storage, restriction, retention, deleting, erasure, or destruction.

"<u>Product License</u>" means any agreement between Buyer and a third party to which Buyer grants a license, sublicense or other transfer or assignment of rights under its intellectual property rights in a Company Product Candidate to sell or otherwise commercialize such Company Product Candidate.

"Product Licensee" means any third party to which Buyer, directly or indirectly, grants a license, sublicense or other transfer or assignment of rights under its intellectual property rights in a Company Product Candidate to sell or otherwise commercialize such Company Product Candidate.

"Reasonable Best Efforts" means best efforts, to the extent commercially reasonable.

"Registration Event" means the satisfaction of all of the following three conditions: (i) the BLA Approval Milestone or the Commercialization Milestone is achieved, (ii) the Buyer issues Buyer Common Stock as a portion of the Milestone Payment therefor between May 1 and December 31 of any calendar year prior to 2026 and (iii) any portion of the cash portion of such Milestone Payment is subject to the Excess Cash Cap.

"Registration Statement" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.10(c).

"Regulatory Approval" means, with respect to a product, approval or licensure from the applicable Regulatory Authority required for marketing and sale of such pharmaceutical product in the United States in accordance with applicable Laws. "Regulatory Approval" does not include (a) conditional marketing authorizations and emergency use authorizations, or (b) authorizations to conduct named patient, compassionate use or other similar activities.

"Regulatory Authorities" means the FDA or any other Governmental Entity in another country or jurisdiction that is a counterpart to the FDA and holds responsibility for granting Regulatory Approval for a pharmaceutical product, or otherwise regulating the research, development or commercialization of a product, in such country, and any successor(s) thereto.

"Representatives" means, with respect to any Person, such Person's officers and directors (or persons holding comparable positions), employees, consultants, independent contractors,

subcontractors, leased employees, accountants, legal and other representatives, agents, executors, heirs, successors and permitted assigns.

- "Required Company Information" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.10(a).
- "Response" means a written response containing the information provided for in Section 8.2(c).
- "Royalty Payments" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.8(b)(i).
- "SEC" means the United States Securities and Exchange Commission.
- "Securities Act" means the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.
- "Selling Party" means Buyer, its Affiliates or any Product Licensee or its Affiliates, as applicable, in such Person's capacity as generating Net Sales.
- "Share Adjustment Amount" means (a) in the event the Post-Closing Stock Consideration is reduced pursuant to the Share Cap, an amount equal to the Buyer Closing Stock Price multiplied by the number of shares (for purposes of this calculation, rounded up to the nearest whole share) of Buyer Common Stock by which the Post-Closing Stock Consideration is reduced pursuant to the Share Cap or (b) in the event any Contingent Stock Consideration is reduced pursuant to the Share Cap, an amount equal to the applicable Buyer Future Stock Price multiplied by the number of shares (for purposes of this calculation, rounded up to the nearest whole share) of Buyer Common Stock by which such Contingent Stock Consideration is reduced pursuant to the Share Cap.
  - "Share Cap" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.9(c).
- "<u>Software</u>" means computer software code, applications, utilities, development tools, diagnostics, databases and embedded systems, whether in source code, interpreted code or object code form.
  - "Straddle Period" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.2(a)(iii).
- "Subject Claims" means claims for which (a) indemnification may be sought under any of Sections 8.1(e), 8.1(f) or 8.1(h) and (b) if the *ad damnum* in such claims, taken together with the estimated costs of defense thereof and the Claimed Amount with respect to any unresolved claims for indemnification then pending, is greater than the then-current balance of the Escrow Fund and the aggregate value (calculated in accordance with Section 2.9(b)(v)) of the remaining Holdback Shares, the Company Equityholders have posted security to cover the applicable Buyer Indemnified Party's Damages in an amount and form reasonably satisfactory to the Buyer.

```
"[**]" means [**].
```

"[\*\*]" means [\*\*].

"Subsidiary" means any corporation, partnership, trust, limited liability company or other non-corporate business enterprise in which the Company (or another Subsidiary) holds stock or other ownership interests representing (a) more than 50% of the voting power of all outstanding stock or ownership interests of such entity or (b) the right to receive more than 50% of the net assets of such entity available for distribution to the holders of outstanding stock or ownership interests upon a liquidation or dissolution of such entity.

"Surrender Agreement" means the Surrender Agreement in the form attached hereto as Exhibit H.

"Surviving Corporation" means the Company, as the surviving corporation in the Merger.

"<u>Tax Returns</u>" means any and all reports, returns (including information returns), declarations, or statements relating to Taxes, including any schedule or attachment thereto and any amendment thereof, filed with or submitted to, or required to be filed with or submitted to, any Governmental Entity in connection with the determination, assessment, collection or payment of Taxes or in connection with the administration, implementation or enforcement of or compliance with any legal requirement relating to any Tax.

"Taxes" means any and all taxes, charges, fees, duties, contributions, levies or other similar assessments or Liabilities, including income, gross receipts, corporation, ad valorem, premium, value-added, net worth, capital stock, capital gains, documentary, recapture, alternative or add-on minimum, disability, registration, recording, excise, real property, personal property, sales, use, license, lease, service, service use, transfer, withholding, employment, unemployment, insurance, social security, national insurance, business license, business organization, environmental, workers compensation, payroll, profits, severance, stamp, occupation, windfall profits, customs duties, franchise, estimated and other taxes of any kind whatsoever imposed by the United States of America or any state, local or foreign government, or any agency or political subdivision thereof, and any interest, fines, penalties, assessments or additions to tax imposed with respect to or related to such items.

"<u>Third Party Action</u>" means any Legal Proceeding by a Person other than a party to this Agreement for which indemnification may be sought by a Buyer Indemnified Party under Article VIII.

"<u>Trademarks</u>" means all registered trademarks and service marks, logos, Internet domain names, corporate names and doing business designations and all registrations and applications for registration of the foregoing, common law trademarks and service marks and trade dress.

"<u>Transaction Bonus Plan</u>" means any bonus plan implemented by the Company or any Subsidiary prior to the Closing, to the extent the terms of such plan will require any amounts to be paid to any employee of the Company or any Subsidiary as a result of the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

"Transfer Taxes" has the meaning set forth in Section 9.2(a)(iv).

"Transitory Subsidiary" has the meaning set forth in the first paragraph of this Agreement.

"United States" means the United States of America and its territories and possessions.

"Update Report" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.8(h).

"Willful Breach" means that a party knowingly undertook an action, or failed to undertake an action, with the understanding that the action, or failure to act, was a breach by such party of the applicable provisions of this Agreement.

"Working Capital Target" means \$25,000.

"Written Consent" shall mean a written consent of the stockholders of the Company in the form attached hereto as Exhibit I.

### ARTICLE XII

#### **MISCELLANEOUS**

- Notices. All notices and other communications which are required or permitted hereunder shall be in writing and shall be deemed given (a) on the date of delivery if delivered personally or sent by private courier or overnight mail service, or (b) on the date sent, if sent by electronic mail (i) upon written confirmation of receipt by e- mail or otherwise or (ii) when transmitted, if such notice specifically states that it is being delivered pursuant to this Section 12.1 and the sender on the same day sends a confirming copy of such notice by a recognized overnight delivery service (charges prepaid), in each case to the other Parties at the following addresses (including electronic) or at such other address for a Party as shall be specified by like notice; provided that with respect to notices delivered to the Company Equityholder Representative, such notices must be delivered solely via facsimile transmission, with confirmed receipt, or via email by way of a PDF attachment thereto of an executed document:
  - (a) if to the Buyer or the Transitory Subsidiary or (after the Effective Time) the Company, to:

Kala Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 1167 Massachusetts Ave Arlington, MA 02476 Attention: Eric Trachtenberg, General Counsel Email: [\*\*]

with a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:

Wilmer Cutler Pickering Hale and Dorr LLP 60 State Street Boston, Massachusetts 02109 Attention: Hal J. Leibowitz

Email: [\*\*] (b) if (prior to the Effective Time) to the Company, to:

Combangio, Inc. 1490 O'Brien Drive, Suite D Menlo Park, CA 94025 Attention: Darius Kharabi, Chief Executive Officer Email: [\*\*]

with a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:

Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati, Professional Corporation 650 Page Mill Road Palo Alto, CA 94304 Attention: Michael E. Coke

Email: [\*\*]

Email: [\*\*]

(c) if to the Company Equityholder Representative, to:

Fortis Advisors LLC

Attention: Notices Department (Project Ceres)

Facsimile No.: (858) 408-1843

Email: [\*\*]

Any party to this Agreement may give any notice or other communication hereunder using any other means (including personal delivery, messenger service or ordinary mail), but no such notice or other communication shall be deemed to have been duly given unless and until it actually is received by the party for whom it is intended. Any party to this Agreement may change the address to which notices and other communications hereunder are to be delivered by giving the other parties to this Agreement notice in the manner herein set forth.

- 12.2 <u>Entire Agreement</u>. This Agreement (including the documents and instruments referred to herein) constitutes the entire agreement among the parties to this Agreement and supersedes any prior understandings, agreements or representations by or among the parties hereto, or any of them, written or oral, with respect to the subject matter hereof; <u>provided</u> that the Confidentiality Agreement shall remain in effect in accordance with its terms.
- 12.3 <u>Third-Party Beneficiaries</u>. This Agreement is not intended to, and shall not, confer upon any other Person any rights or remedies hereunder, except that (a) the Buyer Indemnified Parties shall be third-party beneficiaries of Article VIII and (b) the Company Indemnitees shall be third-party beneficiaries of Section 9.1.
- Assignment. Neither this Agreement nor any of the rights, interests or obligations under this Agreement may be assigned or delegated, in whole or in part, by operation of Law or otherwise by any of the parties hereto without the prior written consent of the other parties, and any such assignment without such prior written consent shall be null and void, except (a) that the Buyer or the Transitory Subsidiary may transfer or assign its rights and obligations under this Agreement, in whole or from time to time in part, to one (1) or more of their Affiliates or any

acquiror of all or substantially all of the Buyer's business or assets; provided that, in the case of an assignment to its Affiliates, such assignment shall not relieve the Buyer of any of its obligations hereunder, and (b) as provided in Section 2.8(d) with respect to Contingent Consideration. Subject to the preceding sentence, this Agreement shall be binding upon, inure to the benefit of, and be enforceable by, the parties hereto and their respective successors and permitted assigns.

- 12.5 Severability. Any term or provision of this Agreement that is invalid or unenforceable in any situation in any jurisdiction shall not affect the validity or enforceability of the remaining terms and provisions hereof or the validity or enforceability of the offending term or provision in any other situation or in any other jurisdiction. If the final judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction declares that any term or provision hereof is invalid or unenforceable, the parties hereto agree that the court making such determination shall have the power to limit the term or provision, to delete specific words or phrases, or to replace any invalid or unenforceable term or provision with a term or provision that is valid and enforceable and that comes closest to expressing the intention of the invalid or unenforceable term or provision, and this Agreement shall be enforceable as so modified. In the event such court does not exercise the power granted to it in the prior sentence, the parties hereto agree to replace such invalid or unenforceable term or provision with a valid and enforceable term or provision that will achieve, to the extent possible, the economic, business and other purposes of such invalid or unenforceable term.
- 12.6 <u>Counterparts and Signature</u>. This Agreement may be executed in two (2) or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original but all of which together shall be considered one (1) and the same agreement and shall become effective when counterparts have been signed by each of the parties hereto and delivered to the other parties, it being understood that all parties need not sign the same counterpart. This Agreement may be executed and delivered by facsimile or by an electronic scan delivered by electronic transmission.
- Interpretation. Except where expressly stated otherwise in this Agreement, the following rules of interpretation apply to this Agreement: (a) "either" and "or" are not exclusive and "include," "includes" and "including" are not limiting; (b) "hereof," "hereto," "hereby," "herein" and "hereunder" and words of similar import when used in this Agreement refer to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Agreement; (c) "date of this Agreement" refers to the date set forth in the initial caption of this Agreement; (d) "extent" in the phrase "to the extent" means the degree to which a subject or other thing extends, and such phrase does not mean simply "if"; (e) the descriptive headings and table of contents included herein are included for convenience only and shall not affect in any way the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement or any provision hereof; (f) definitions contained in this Agreement are applicable to the singular as well as the plural forms of such terms; (g) references to a Contract mean such Contract as amended or otherwise supplemented or modified from time to time; (h) references to a Person are also to its permitted successors and assigns; (i) references to an "Article," "Section," "Exhibit" or "Schedule" refer to an Article or Section of, or an Exhibit or Schedule to, this Agreement; (j) references to "\$" or otherwise to dollar amounts refer to the lawful currency of the United States; (k) references to a federal, state, local or foreign Law include any rules, regulations and delegated legislation issued thereunder; and (l) references to accounting terms used and not otherwise defined herein have the meaning assigned to them under GAAP. When reference is made in this Agreement to information that has been "made"

available" to the Buyer, that shall consist of only the information that was contained in the Company's electronic data room no later than 5:00 p.m., Eastern time, on the second (2<sup>nd</sup>) Business Day prior to the date of this Agreement. The language used in this Agreement shall be deemed to be the language chosen by the parties hereto to express their mutual intent, and no rule of strict construction shall be applied against any party hereto. No summary of this Agreement prepared by any party shall affect the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement. If any date on which a party is required to make a payment or a delivery pursuant to the terms hereof is not a Business Day, then such party shall make such payment or delivery on the next succeeding Business Day. Time shall be of the essence in this Agreement.

12.8 <u>Governing Law.</u> This Agreement (and any claims or disputes arising out of or related hereto or the transactions contemplated hereby or to the inducement of any party to enter herein, whether for breach of contract, tortious conduct or otherwise and whether predicated on common law, statute or otherwise) shall be governed in all respects, including validity, interpretation, and effect, by and construed in accordance with the internal Laws of the State of Delaware (including in respect of the statute of limitations or other limitations period applicable to any claim, controversy or dispute) without giving effect to any choice or conflict of Law provision or rule (whether of the State of Delaware or any other jurisdiction) that would cause the application of Laws of any jurisdictions other than those of the State of Delaware.

#### 12.9 Remedies.

- (a) Except as otherwise provided in Section 2.6 and Section 8.4(g) with respect to the period from and after the Closing, any and all remedies herein expressly conferred upon a party will be deemed cumulative with and not exclusive of any other remedy conferred hereby, or by Law or equity upon such party, and the exercise by a party of any one (1) remedy will not preclude the exercise of any other remedy.
- (b) The parties hereto agree that this Agreement is intended to be legally binding and specifically enforceable pursuant to its terms and irreparable damage would occur in the event that any of the provisions of this Agreement were not performed in accordance with their specific terms or were otherwise breached and that monetary damages would not provide adequate remedy in any such event. It is accordingly agreed that the parties shall be entitled to injunctive relief to prevent breaches of this Agreement and to enforce specifically the terms and provisions of this Agreement, in each case without posting a bond or undertaking, this being in addition to any other remedy to which they are entitled at Law or in equity. Each of the parties agrees that it will not oppose the granting of an injunction, specific performance and other equitable relief on the basis that (i) the party seeking such remedy has an adequate remedy at Law or (ii) an award of specific performance is not an appropriate remedy for any reason at Law or equity.
- 12.10 <u>Submission to Jurisdiction</u>. Each of the parties to this Agreement (a) consents to submit itself to the exclusive personal jurisdiction of the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware, New Castle County, or, if that court does not have jurisdiction, a federal court sitting in Wilmington, Delaware in any action or proceeding arising out of or relating to this Agreement or any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, (b) agrees that all claims in respect of such action or proceeding may be heard and determined in any such court, (c) agrees that it shall

not attempt to deny or defeat such personal jurisdiction by motion or other request for leave from any such court, (d) agrees not to bring any action or proceeding arising out of or relating to this Agreement or any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement in any other court, and (e) waives any right it may have to a trial by jury with respect to any action or proceeding arising out of or relating to this Agreement. Each of the parties hereto waives any defense of inconvenient forum to the maintenance of any action or proceeding so brought and waives any bond, surety or other security that might be required of any other party with respect thereto. Any party hereto may make service on another party by sending or delivering a copy of the process to the party to be served at the address and in the manner provided for the giving of notices in Section 12.1. Nothing in this Section 12.10, however, shall affect the right of any party to serve legal process in any other manner permitted by Law.

### 12.11 WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL.

TO THE EXTENT NOT PROHIBITED BY APPLICABLE LAW WHICH CANNOT BE WAIVED, EACH OF THE PARTIES HEREBY WAIVE AND COVENANT THAT NEITHER IT NOR ITS AFFILIATES WILL ASSERT ANY RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY ON ANY ISSUE IN ANY PROCEEDING, WHETHER AS PLAINTIFF, DEFENDANT, OR OTHERWISE, IN RESPECT OF ANY ISSUE, CLAIM, DEMAND, ACTION, OR CAUSE OF ACTION ARISING OUT OF OR BASED UPON THIS AGREEMENT OR THE SUBJECT MATTER HEREOF OR IN ANY WAY CONNECTED WITH, RELATED, OR INCIDENTAL TO THE DEALINGS OF THE PARTIES HEREUNDER, IN EACH CASE WHETHER NOW EXISTING OR HEREAFTER ARISING, AND WHETHER IN TORT OR CONTRACT OR OTHERWISE.

#### 12.12 Advance Waiver; Privilege.

(a) Each of the parties acknowledges and agrees that Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati, Professional Corporation ("WSGR") has acted as counsel to the Company and its Affiliates in connection with the negotiation of this Agreement and the other agreements, instruments and documents contemplated hereby and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby. Buyer hereby consents and agrees to, and agrees to cause the Surviving Corporation to consent and agree to, WSGR representing the Company Equityholder Representative, the Company Equityholders, and any of the Company Equityholders' direct or indirect equity holders (collectively, the "Seller Parties") after the Closing in matters related to this Agreement and the other agreements, instruments and documents contemplated hereby and the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby (the "Covered Matters"), including with respect to disputes in which the interests of the Seller Parties may be directly adverse to Buyer, the Surviving Corporation, or any of their respective Affiliates or any other Buyer Indemnified Party, and even though WSGR may have previously represented the Company in a matter substantially related to any such dispute, or may be handling ongoing matters for Buyer or the Surviving Corporation that are unrelated to this Agreement or the other agreements, instruments and documents contemplated hereby or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby. In connection with the foregoing, Buyer hereby irrevocably waives and agrees not to assert, and agrees to cause the Surviving Corporation to irrevocably waive and not to assert, any conflict of interest arising from or in connection with WSGR's representation of the Company Equityholder Representative or any Seller Party in any Covered Matter, including any dispute between any

Seller Party and the Buyer, relating to this Agreement or the other agreements, instruments and documents contemplated hereby or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby.

- Buyer further agrees, on behalf of itself and, after the Closing, on behalf of the Surviving Corporation, that any and all attorney-client or similar privilege resulting from communications prior to the Effective Time in any form or format whatsoever between or among WSGR, on the one hand, and the Company, any Seller Party, the Company Equityholder Representative or any of their respective directors, officers employees or other representatives, on the other hand, that specifically relate solely to this Agreement or the other agreements, instruments and documents contemplated hereby or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby (collectively, the "Privileged Communications") shall, from and after the Closing Date, belong solely to the Seller Parties, shall be controlled by the Company Equityholder Representative on behalf of the Seller Parties and the Company Equityholder Representative and shall not pass to or be claimed by Buyer or the Surviving Corporation. Further, in connection with any dispute that may give rise to any indemnification or other claim under or in connection with this Agreement, none of Buyer, the Surviving Corporation, any of their Affiliates or any Buyer Indemnified Party shall object on account of attorney-client privilege, to making available to the Seller Parties or the Company Equityholder Representative any documents, instruments or information within the scope of the Privileged Communication. In the event such dispute is as a result of a third party claim, including by a Governmental Entity, Buyer shall use Reasonable Best Efforts to cooperate with the Seller Parties and the Company Equityholder Representative, at their expense, in the defense of such dispute and claim, including providing access to documentation to them without objection on account of attorney-client privilege. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that a dispute or regulatory investigation arises between or involving Buyer or the Surviving Corporation, on the one hand, and a Governmental Entity or third party other than a Seller Party or the Company Equityholder Representative, on the other hand, Buyer or the Surviving Corporation may assert the attorney-client privilege to prevent the disclosure of the Privileged Communications to such Governmental Entity or third party or waive such privilege. In the event that Buyer or the Surviving Corporation is legally required by order or otherwise to access or obtain a copy of all or a portion of the Privileged Communications, Buyer or the Surviving Corporation may disclose such Privileged Communications as required by such order, provided that, to the extent legally permitted and reasonably practicable, Buyer shall promptly notify the Company Equityholder Representative of such order so that the Company Equityholder Representative can seek, at the Company Equityholders' expense, a protective order in respect of such disclosure and Buyer agrees to use its Reasonable Best Efforts to cooperate therewith, all at the sole expense of the Company Equityholders.
- (c) To the extent that files or other materials contain Privileged Communications that are maintained by WSGR and constitute property of its clients, only the Company Equityholder Representative and the Seller Parties shall hold such property rights and WSGR shall have no duty to reveal, disclose, or deliver any such files or other materials constituting Privileged Communications by reason of any attorney-client relationship between WSGR, on the one hand, and the Company, on the other hand, except as may be legally required.
- 12.13 <u>Non-Reliance</u>. Each of Buyer and Transitory Sub agrees that it has conducted its own independent review and analysis of the business, assets, condition, operations and prospects

the Company. Each of Buyer and Transitory Sub acknowledges and agrees that, except for the representations and warranties of the Company expressly set forth in Article III (as qualified by the Company Disclosure Schedule), the Company Ancillary Agreements and any other agreement, exhibit schedule or certificate delivered pursuant to hereto or thereto, neither the Company nor any of its Representatives nor any other Person acting on the Company's behalf makes or has made, and neither Buyer nor Transitory Sub is relying on or has relied on, any representation or warranty, either express or implied, with respect to the Company, its business, the Merger or the other transactions contemplated hereby. Nothing in this Section 12.13 shall be deemed to (A) limit any rights or remedies Buyer may have under the terms and conditions of any of the Company Ancillary Agreements, or (B) limit Buyer's or any other Buyer Indemnified Party's rights or remedies for Fraud.

[Remainder of the Page Intentionally Left Blank]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Agreement as of the date first above written.

## **BUYER:**

KALA PHARMACEUTICALS, INC.

By: /s/ Mark Iwicki

Name: Mark Iwicki

Title: Chief Executive Officer

## TRANSITORY SUBSIDIARY:

CERES MERGER SUB, INC.

By: /s/ Mary Reumuth
Name: Mary Reumuth

Title: Treasurer

[Signature Page to Agreement and Plan of Merger]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Agreement as of the date first above written.

## **COMPANY:**

## COMBANGIO, INC.

By: /s/ Darius Kharabi

Name: Darius Kharabi

Title: Chief Executive Officer

[Signature Page to Agreement and Plan of Merger]

## COMPANY EQUITYHOLDER REPRESENTATIVE:

## FORTIS ADVISORS LLC,

Solely for purposes of being bound by and receiving the benefits of, as applicable, Section 2.1, Section 2.4, Section 2.6, Section 2.7, Section 2.8, Section 2.9, Article VIII, Article IX, Article XI and Article XII and solely in its capacity as the Company Equityholder Representative

By: /s/ Ryan Simkin
Name: Ryan Simkin
Title: Managing Director

[Signature Page to Agreement and Plan of Merger]

### LEASE TERMINATION AGREEMENT

THIS LEASE TERMINATION AGREEMENT (this "Agreement"), dated as of November 12, 2021 (the "Effective Date"), is entered into by and between COLUMBIA MASSACHUSETTS ARSENAL OFFICE PROPERTIES, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("Landlord"), and KALA PHARMACEUTICALS, INC., a Delaware corporation ("Tenant").

#### RECITALS

- A. Landlord, as successor-in-interest to 480 Arsenal Group LLC, a Massachusetts limited liability company, as landlord, and Tenant, as tenant, are parties to that certain Lease dated February 28, 2018 (the "Lease"), with respect to the premises consisting of approximately 66,052 rentable square feet on the first (1st) and second (2nd) floors of the East Wing (collectively, the "Premises"), located in the building commonly known as 490 Arsenal Way, Watertown, Massachusetts 02472 (the "Building").
- B. The term of the Lease is scheduled to expire on October 31, 2026, subject to Tenant's right to extend the term in accordance with the terms of the Lease.
- C. Landlord and Tenant mutually desire to cancel and terminate the Lease prior to the scheduled expiration date thereof, all upon and subject to the terms and conditions herein provided.

**NOW THEREFORE**, in consideration of the mutual promises and covenants contained herein, and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto hereby agree as follows:

### **AGREEMENT**

**1. <u>Definitions</u>**. All capitalized terms contained in this Agreement shall, for the purposes hereof, have the same meanings ascribed to them in the Lease unless otherwise defined herein.

## 2. Termination Date.

- (a) Notwithstanding anything contained in the Lease to the contrary, and subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement, Landlord and Tenant hereby agree that the Lease shall be terminated effective as of 11:59 p.m. on December 31, 2021 (the "Termination Date"). Except as may be expressly provided in this Agreement, the obligations of Landlord and Tenant to comply with all covenants and agreements under the Lease shall continue through and including the Termination Date.
- (b) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in the Lease, on or before the Termination Date, Tenant shall surrender the Premises broom-clean and in good order, repair and condition, excepting only damage caused by fire, other casualty, or taking, reasonable wear and tear, and damage caused by the negligence or willful misconduct of Landlord, or Landlord's agents, employees, or contractors, and in accordance with the terms and

provisions **Exhibit A** attached hereto (collectively, "**Tenant's Surrender Obligations**"). On or before the Termination Date, Tenant shall provide all keys (or lock combinations, codes, access cards or electronic passes) to the Premises to Landlord. In addition, Tenant shall use commercially reasonable efforts to deliver to Landlord all maintenance records and documentation in Tenant's possession related to any acid neutralization tank(s), the Generator and the decommissioning of the Premises. Landlord hereby acknowledges and agrees that Tenant makes no representation or warranty with respect to such maintenance records and documentation and Tenant may redact any proprietary information therefrom.

- (c) As consideration for Tenant entering into this Agreement and complying with the terms and conditions hereof, Landlord shall, subject to Section 2(e) below, pay to Tenant the sum of Two Million and No/100 Dollars (\$2,000,000.000) (the "**Termination Payment**"), which sum shall be wired to Tenant pursuant to the wire instructions attached hereto as **Exhibit B**, within ten (10) days after the Termination Date, provided that Tenant has complied with all terms and conditions of this Agreement.
- (d) From and after the Termination Date, Landlord and Tenant shall have no further rights, obligations or claims with respect to each other arising under the Lease, except for (i) those obligations of Landlord or Tenant expressly set forth in this Agreement, (ii) the indemnification obligations of Landlord and Tenant under the Lease, which shall survive the Lease in accordance with their respective terms; (iii) the obligations of Landlord and Tenant under Section 4.02 of the Lease with respect to the reconciliation of Operating Costs for the 2021 calendar year (subject to Tenant's audit right described in Section 4.02(a) of the Lease), which shall be completed by Landlord as soon as reasonably possible following the Termination Date; and (iv) any other terms and provisions of the Lease which expressly survive the expiration or earlier termination of the Lease.
- (e) The following conditions shall be conditions precedent to the termination of the Lease in accordance with this Agreement (collectively, the "**Termination Conditions**"):
- (i) Tenant shall have surrendered the Premises on or before the Termination Date in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement and Tenant's Surrender Obligations ("**Tenant's Surrender Condition**").
- (ii) Landlord shall have entered into a new lease amendment with C4 Therapeutics, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("C4") to lease the Premises on terms and conditions acceptable to Landlord, in Landlord's sole and absolute discretion (the "C4 Lease Condition"), on or before the Termination Date.
- (f) The Termination Conditions are for the sole benefit of Landlord and may, at the sole discretion of Landlord, be waived by Landlord. In the event any of the Termination Conditions have not been fulfilled, or waived in writing by Landlord, by the Termination Date, then Landlord shall have the right to:

- (i) Terminate this Agreement by written notice to Tenant delivered within two (2) Business Days of the Termination Date and, upon such termination, the Lease shall remain, or shall be reinstated, as the case may be, such that the Lease is then in full force and effect and all covenants, conditions and obligations thereunder shall be immediately reinstated; or
- (ii) If (A) (x) the C4 Lease Condition is not satisfied on or prior to the Termination Date, (y) Landlord has waived the C4 Lease Condition in writing, and (z) Tenant retains possession of any part of the Premises after the Termination Date, or (B) in the event the Premises are not surrendered in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement on or prior to the Termination Date, then Tenant shall be liable to Landlord for (A) all losses, costs, liabilities and damages which Landlord actually incurs by reason thereof, including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees, and Tenant shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless Landlord against all claims against Landlord or otherwise resulting from the failure of Tenant to timely vacate and surrender the Premises in accordance with this Agreement, and (B) per diem use and occupancy in respect of the Premises equal to two hundred percent (200%) the Rent payable under the Lease for the period of time immediately prior to the Termination Date (which Landlord and Tenant agree is the Rent to which Landlord would be entitled, is presently contemplated by them as being fair and reasonable under such circumstances and is not a penalty). In no event shall this Section be construed as permitting Tenant to remain in possession of the Premises after the Termination Date.
- (iii) If (x) the C4 Lease Condition is satisfied on or prior to the Termination Date and (y) Tenant retains possession of any part of the Premises after the Termination Date, or in the event the Premises are not surrendered in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement on or prior to the Termination Date, then Tenant shall be liable for Landlord for (A) all losses, costs, liabilities and damages which Landlord actually incurs by reason thereof, including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees, and Tenant shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless Landlord against all claims made by C4, against Landlord or otherwise resulting from the failure of Tenant to timely vacate and surrender the Premises in accordance with this Agreement and the Lease, and (B) per diem use and occupancy in respect of the Premises equal to two hundred percent (200%) the Rent payable under the Lease for the period of time immediately prior to the Termination Date (which Landlord and Tenant agree is the Rent to which Landlord would be entitled, is presently contemplated by them as being fair and reasonable under such circumstances and is not a penalty). In no event shall this Section be construed as permitting Tenant to remain in possession of the Premises after the Termination Date.
- (g) In the event the C4 Lease Condition has not been satisfied on or prior to the Termination Date, Landlord shall have the right, within two (2) Business Days after the Termination Date to notify Tenant (the "C4 Lease Condition Notice") in writing that Landlord elects to either (x) waive the C4 Lease Condition, or (y) terminate this Agreement and, upon such termination, the Lease shall remain in full force and effect and all covenants, conditions and obligations thereunder shall be immediately reinstated. In the event Landlord has not delivered the C4 Lease Condition Notice to Tenant of its election to exercise its termination right in

accordance with the terms of this Section 2(g), then Landlord shall be deemed to have waived the C4 Lease Condition and its termination right set forth in Section 2(g).

## 3. <u>Security Deposit</u>.

- (a) Landlord and Tenant hereby acknowledge and agree that Landlord is holding, as the Security Deposit under the Lease, a Letter of Credit in the amount of Two Million Forty-Two Thousand Three Hundred Twenty-Eight and No/100 Dollars (\$2,042,328.00) the ("Security Deposit"). The terms and conditions of Article 14 of the Lease shall govern and control Landlord's return of the Security Deposit to Tenant; provided however, that the ninety (90) day period for the return of the Security Deposit is shortened to thirty (30) days from and after the Termination Date, provided that Tenant complies with all terms and conditions of this Agreement.
- (b) Following Tenant's receipt of the Security Deposit, Tenant hereby releases and discharges all Landlord Parties (as defined below) from any and all claims, causes of action, suits, debts, complaints, judgments, expenses, attorneys' fees, costs, demands, contracts, warranties, errors, omissions, representations, claims for money, claims for equitable relief and all other claims of any nature whatsoever, whether such claims have accrued or will accrue in connection with the Security Deposit.

## 4. <u>Personal Property</u>.

- (a) Subject to the satisfaction of the C4 Lease Condition, as of the Termination Date, Landlord and Tenant hereby acknowledge and agree that Tenant has agreed to transfer to C4 Therapeutics, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("C4") all of the personal property, trade fixtures, equipment and furniture in the Premises (the "Transferred Property"), pursuant to a certain Bill of Sale, in substantially the same form as attached hereto as Exhibit C (the "Bill of Sale"). Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Transferred Property shall not include those items listed on Exhibit D attached hereto (the "Excluded Items"). Following the Termination Date, Tenant shall be permitted to leave the Transferred Property in the Premises and the Transferred Property shall be deemed the property of C4.
- (b) Notwithstanding Section 4(a) above, except for the Transferred Property, Tenant shall remove all of Tenant's Property (as defined in the Lease), including, without limitation, the Excluded Items, from the Premises on or before the Termination Date. Prior to the Termination Date, Tenant shall, at Tenant's sole cost and expense, satisfy Tenant's Surrender Obligations and repair all damage to the Premises, the roof, or any portion of the Building and the Common Areas caused by the satisfaction of Tenant's Surrender Obligations. Notwithstanding anything contained herein to the contrary, (i) Tenant shall not be required to remove the Generator and, subject to the satisfaction of the C4 Lease Condition, Tenant shall transfer ownership of the Generator, and all natural gas or fuel supplies and tanks, all cabling and all other related appurtenances, to C4, and such items, including the Generator, shall be deemed Transferred Property, and (ii) Tenant shall not be required to remove any HVAC equipment and Tenant shall transfer ownership of the HVAC equipment to Landlord. In the event Tenant fails to

make such repairs within five (5) days after notice from Landlord to Tenant, Landlord may, in Landlord's sole discretion, elect to make such repairs on behalf of Tenant and Tenant shall reimburse Landlord for all reasonable costs actually incurred by Landlord in making such repairs. In the alternative, Landlord may deduct from the Termination Payment or the Security Deposit, at Landlord's election, the cost of such repairs.

- (c) Any of Tenant's Property in, on or attached to the Premises and remaining in or on the Premises after the Termination Date (other than the Transferred Property), shall be deemed to be abandoned by Tenant (such property being referred to as "**Abandoned Property**"), and Landlord may dispose of the Abandoned Property as it, in its sole discretion, deems appropriate. Tenant shall not be entitled to any proceeds received by Landlord as a result of the disposition of the Abandoned Property and Tenant shall be obligated for any reasonable costs actually associated with the Landlord's disposition of the Abandoned Property. Tenant shall reimburse Landlord for all such costs within ten (10) days of Landlord's demand. In the alternative, Landlord may deduct from the Termination Payment or the Security Deposit, at Landlord's election, the costs associated with the Landlord's disposition of the Abandoned Property.
- (d) Tenant shall indemnify, defend, and hold Landlord harmless from and against any losses, costs, claims, damages, and liabilities, including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses incurred by Landlord arising out of or resulting from any liens or encumbrances on the Transferred Property (but only to the extent the same arose during Tenant's period of ownership). Tenant's obligations set forth in this paragraph shall survive the expiration or termination of this Agreement.
- **5. Tenant's Representations and Warranties**. Tenant hereby represents and warrants to Landlord as of the Effective Date:
- (a) Tenant hereby confirms and acknowledges that, as of the date hereof, the Lease is in full force and effect, and Tenant is in possession of the Premises in accordance with the Lease.
- (b) To Tenant's knowledge, Landlord has fully performed all obligations of Landlord under the Lease.
- (c) To Tenant's knowledge, Landlord is not, and would not be but for the giving of notice or the passage of time, or both, in default of any of Landlord's obligations under the Lease.
- (d) To Tenant's knowledge, Tenant has no offsets, claims, defenses or counterclaims against Landlord, its affiliates, agents, servants or employees.
- (e) Tenant has not made any other assignment, sublease, transfer, conveyance or other disposition of the Lease, Tenant's leasehold estate, the Premises, or any other right, title or interest arising by virtue of the Lease, or of any claim, demand, obligation, liability, action or

cause of action, arising from or pursuant to the Lease or arising from any rights of possession arising under or by virtue of the Lease, Tenant's leasehold estate, or the Premises.

- (f) Tenant has the full power, capacity, authority and legal right to execute and deliver this Agreement, to perform its obligations hereunder and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby.
- (g) This Agreement is a legal, valid and binding obligation of Tenant, enforceable against Tenant in accordance with its terms.
- (h) The person executing this Agreement on behalf of Tenant has the full power, capacity, authority and legal right to execute this Agreement on behalf of Tenant and to bind Tenant without the consent or approval of any other person or entity.
- (i) Tenant is the legal title holder to all of the Tenant's Property, the Transferred Property and the Excluded Items, free and clear of all encumbrances, taxes and liens. No other person or party has a right of first refusal, option to purchase, right to purchase, claim, lien or other interest in, on or to Tenant's Property, the Transferred Property and the Excluded Items. Tenant has not made any other assignment, sale, transfer, conveyance or other disposition of Tenant's Property, the Transferred Property or the Excluded Items.
- (j) Tenant has received no written notice and Tenant has no knowledge of any violations of any applicable local, state or federal laws, municipal ordinances or regulations, orders, rules or requirements of any federal, state or municipal department or agency having jurisdiction over or affecting the Premises, Tenant's Property or the Transferred Property, including without limitation, building, health and environmental laws, regulations and ordinances, any equal access opportunity laws, regulations and ordinances whether or not officially noted or issued.
- (k) The Premises and Tenant's leasehold estate under the Lease are free and clear of all liens and encumbrances.
- (l) Tenant acknowledges and agrees that: (x) the representations and warranties herein set forth constitute a material consideration to Landlord in entering into this Agreement; (y) such representations and warranties are being made by Tenant for purposes of inducing Landlord to enter into this Agreement; and (z) Landlord is relying on such representations and warranties in entering into this Agreement.
- (m) The representations and warranties contained in this  $\underline{\text{Section 5}}$  shall survive the expiration or termination of this Agreement.
- **6. Landlord's Representations and Warranties**. Landlord hereby represents and warrants to Tenant as of the Effective Date:

- (a) Landlord has not made any other assignment, sublease, transfer, conveyance or other disposition of the Lease, the Premises, or any other right, title or interest arising by virtue of the Lease, or of any claim, demand, obligation, liability, action or cause of action, arising from or pursuant to the Lease or arising from any rights of possession arising under or by virtue of the Lease or the Premises.
- (b) Landlord has the full power, capacity, authority and legal right to execute and deliver this Agreement, to perform its obligations hereunder and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby.
- (c) This Agreement is a legal, valid and binding obligation of Landlord, enforceable against Landlord in accordance with its terms.
- (d) Landlord acknowledges and agrees that: (i) the representations and warranties herein set forth constitute a material consideration to Tenant in entering into this Agreement; (y) such representations and warranties are being made by Landlord for purposes of inducing Tenant to enter into this Agreement; and (z) Tenant is relying on such representations and warranties in entering into this Agreement.
- (e) The representations and warranties contained in this <u>Section 6</u> shall survive the expiration or termination of this Agreement.

## 7. Waiver and Release of Claims.

Effective upon the full, timely, and faithful performance by Tenant, or waiver, in writing, by Landlord, of Tenant's Surrender Obligations, the satisfaction or waiver, in writing, by Landlord, of the Termination Conditions, and provided that all of Tenant's representations and warranties are true and accurate in all material respects, Landlord, on behalf of itself and its transferees, successors and assigns, hereby releases and discharges Tenant, its subsidiaries, affiliates, officers, directors, shareholders, employees, agents, successors and assigns (collectively, "Tenant Parties"), from any and all claims whatsoever for the payment of Rent payable by Tenant under the Lease after the Termination Date or for any and all claims, causes of action, suits, debts, complaints, judgments, expenses, attorneys' fees, costs, demands, contracts, warranties, errors, omissions, representations, claims for money, claims for equitable relief and all other claims of any nature whatsoever, whether such claims have accrued or will accrue for the performance of any obligation on the part of Tenant to be performed under the Lease or any other matter involving, arising out of or related to the Lease or the Premises, whether known or unknown, which Landlord now has, owns or holds, or may in the future have, against any of the Tenant Parties, except for (i) the indemnification obligations of Tenant under the Lease, (ii) Tenant's obligations under Section 4.02 of the Lease with respect to the reconciliation of Operating Costs for the 2021 calendar year (subject to Tenant's audit right described in Section 4.02(a) of the Lease), and (iii) any other obligations or representations of Tenant which expressly survive the expiration or earlier termination of the Lease or this Agreement.

- (b) Effective upon the Termination Date, Tenant, on behalf of itself and its transferees, successors and assigns, hereby releases and discharges Landlord, its affiliates, partners, trustees, officers, directors, shareholders, agents, employees, heirs, successors and assigns (collectively, the "Landlord Parties"), from any and all claims, causes of action, suits, debts, complaints, judgments, expenses, attorneys' fees, costs, demands, contracts, warranties, errors, omissions, representations, claims for money, claims for equitable relief and all other claims of any nature whatsoever, whether such claims have accrued or will accrue, for the performance of any obligation on the part of Landlord to be performed under the Lease or any other matter involving, arising out of or related to the Lease or the Premises, whether known or unknown, which Tenant now has, owns or holds, or may in the future have, against any of the Landlord Parties, except for (i) the indemnification obligations of Landlord under the Lease, (ii) Landlord's obligations under Section 4.02 of the Lease with respect to the reconciliation of Operating Costs for the 2021 calendar year (subject to Tenant's audit right described in Section 4.02(a) of the Lease), and (iii) any other obligations or representations of Landlord which expressly survive the expiration or earlier termination of the Lease or this Agreement.
- **8.** Government Event. Landlord and Tenant hereby acknowledge and agree that, notwithstanding anything contained in the Lease, any declared state of emergency or public emergency related to COVID-19 or other pandemic, or any government mandated or ordered quarantines, closures or disruptions related thereto (any of such events or occurrences being a "Government Event"), shall not constitute a defense, offset or counterclaim to payment of any amounts payable by either party hereto to the other party under this Agreement. Landlord and Tenant hereby each waive any rights now or hereafter conferred upon it by statute, proclamation, decree, order, or otherwise, to quit the Premises, or any part thereof, to surrender the Lease or to claim any abatement, setoff, diminution, reduction or suspension of rent or other charges or payments hereunder or under the Lease on account of any such Government Event. Any and all prior claims, assertions and requests by Tenant for rent abatement or relief or excusing the payment of rent relating to a Governmental Event are hereby withdrawn, rescinded and of no further force or effect, and are superseded by the terms of this Agreement.
- **9.** Confidentiality. The terms of this Agreement are confidential among and between the parties hereto and shall not be disclosed to anyone not a party hereto (other than such party's consultants, attorneys or agents) unless required by any applicable laws or regulations, including without limitation any SEC disclosure requirements, or ordered by a court of competent jurisdiction. As to this Agreement, the parties, their owners, officers, shareholders, members, directors, partners, principals, representatives, agents, servants, employees, subsidiaries, divisions, parents, affiliates, beneficiaries, executors, administrators, attorneys, insurers, privies, predecessors, successors, and assigns, may only respond to any inquiry by a third-party by saying that the matter has been amicably resolved. In the event this provision is violated, the offending party may be subject to, among other things, immediate mandatory injunctive relief, and shall be responsible to pay the attorney's fees and costs the non-offending party incurs to enforce this Agreement.
- **10.** <u>**Default**</u>. In the event Tenant defaults under this Agreement, or in the event any of Tenant's representations or warranties are untrue or inaccurate in any material respect, Landlord

shall be permitted, in Landlord's sole discretion, to (i) terminate any releases granted herein and such releases shall be of no effect, (ii) exercise all of its rights and remedies under the Lease, at law or in equity, including, without limitation, the right to seek injunctive relief (without the need to post a bond), damages and the recovery of legal fees and costs; and (iii) require Tenant to immediately pay to Landlord any unpaid sums due to Landlord under the Lease or this Agreement. In the event Landlord defaults under this Agreement, or in the event any of Landlord's representations or warranties are untrue or inaccurate in any material respect, Tenant shall be permitted, in Tenant's sole discretion, to (i) terminate any releases granted herein and such releases shall be of no effect, (ii) exercise all of its rights and remedies under the Lease, at law or in equity, including, without limitation, the right to seek injunctive relief (without the need to post a bond), damages and the recovery of legal fees and costs; and (iii) require Landlord to immediately pay to Tenant any unpaid sums due to Tenant under the Lease or this Agreement.

- 11. <u>Severability; Governing Law.</u> If any clause or provision of this Agreement is illegal, invalid, or unenforceable under present or future laws, then the remainder of this Agreement shall not be affected thereby and in lieu of such clause or provision, there shall be added as a part of this Agreement a clause or provision as similar in terms to such illegal, invalid, or unenforceable clause or provision as may be possible and be legal, valid, and enforceable. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the state in which the Premises is located. If Tenant consists of more than one party, each such party shall be jointly and severally liable for Tenant's obligations under this Agreement.
- 12. <u>Notices</u>. All notices, demands, or other communications given pursuant to this Agreement shall be given in writing by (a) personal delivery, (b) reputable overnight delivery service with proof of delivery, (c) United States Mail, postage prepaid, registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, or (d) email transmission, in each case sent to the intended addressee at the address set forth below, or to such other address or to the attention of such other person as the addressee shall have designated by written notice sent in accordance herewith, and shall be deemed to have been given upon receipt or refusal to accept delivery, or, in the case of email transmission, as of the date of the transmission provided that such transmission is received by the intended addressee prior to 7:00 p.m. (EST) time (and any transmission received from and after 7 p.m. (EST), shall be deemed received on the next business day.

Landlord: Columbia Massachusetts Arsenal Office Properties, LLC

c/o Clarion Partners, LLC

101 Arch Street

Boston, Massachusetts 02110

Attention: Rachel Astle

Email: [\*\*]

With a copy to: Higgins & Brancheau LLC

200 West Adams Street

**Suite 2220** 

Chicago, Illinois 60606

Attention: Michael R. Brancheau

Email: [\*\*]

Tenant: Kala Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

490 Arsenal Way

Watertown, Massachusetts 02472 Attention: Eric Trachtenberg

Email: [\*\*]

Assignability; Successors Bound. Tenant may not assign its rights, obligations or interest in this Agreement to any other person or entity without Landlord's written consent thereto, which consent may be given or withheld in Landlord's sole and absolute discretion. Any attempted assignment without the consent of Landlord shall be null and void. No assignment shall release the Tenant herein named from any obligation or liability under this Agreement. Any permitted assignee shall be deemed to have made any and all representations and warranties made by Tenant hereunder, as if the assignee were the original signatory hereto. This Agreement shall inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the parties hereto and their respective successors and permitted assigns.

- **14. Time of Essence**. Time is of the essence in the performance of the parties' respective obligations set forth in this Agreement.
- 15. <u>Waiver of Jury Trial</u>. TO THE MAXIMUM EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW, TENANT (ON BEHALF OF ITSELF AND ITS RESPECTIVE SUCCESSORS, ASSIGNS) AND LANDLORD EACH, AFTER CONSULTATION WITH COUNSEL, KNOWINGLY WAIVES ANY RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY LITIGATION OR TO HAVE A JURY PARTICIPATE IN RESOLVING ANY DISPUTE ARISING OUT OF OR WITH RESPECT TO THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY OTHER INSTRUMENT, DOCUMENT OR AGREEMENT EXECUTED OR DELIVERED IN CONNECTION HEREWITH OR THE TRANSACTIONS RELATED HERETO.
- **16. Amendments**. This Agreement may be amended or modified only by an instrument in writing signed by each of the parties hereto.
- **17. Counterparts**. This Agreement may be executed in counterparts each of which shall be deemed an original but all of which taken together shall constitute one and the same instrument. The signature of any party hereto sent to the other via facsimile, PDF or DocuSign shall constitute the valid execution and delivery of this Agreement by such party.
- **Brokers**. Each party hereto represents and warrants to the other that it has dealt with no brokers or finders in connection with this Agreement, except Cushman & Wakefield ("**Landlord's Broker**") and JLL ("**Tenant's Broker**"). Landlord hereby agrees to indemnify, protect and defend and hold Tenant harmless from and against all losses, claims, costs, expenses, damages (including, but not limited to, attorneys' fees of counsel selected by the indemnified party) resulting from the claims of any broker, including, without limitation, Landlord's Broker,

finder, or other such party, claiming by, through or under the acts or agreements of Landlord other than Tenant's Broker. Landlord shall be responsible for paying any commissions to Landlord's Broker (if any) in connection with this Agreement. Landlord shall not be responsible for paying any commission to Tenant's Broker in connection with this Agreement. Tenant shall be responsible for paying any commissions owed to Tenant's Broker. Tenant hereby agrees to indemnify, protect and defend and hold Landlord harmless from and against all losses, claims, costs, expenses, damages (including, but not limited to, attorneys' fees of counsel selected by the indemnified party) resulting from the claims of any broker, including without limitation, Tenant's Broker, finder, or other such party, claiming by, through or under the acts or agreements of Tenant, other than Landlord's Broker. The obligations of the parties pursuant to this Section 18 shall survive any termination of this Agreement.

- **19.** Landlord Exculpation. It is expressly understood and agreed by Tenant that none of Landlord's covenants, undertakings, representations or agreements in the Lease or this Agreement are made or intended as personal covenants, undertakings, representations or agreements by Landlord, or its members and that any liability for damage or breach of non-performance by Landlord in the Lease or this Agreement shall be collectible only from Landlord's interest in the Building and the Property and that no personal liability is assumed by, nor at any time, may be asserted against Landlord or its members, agents, employees, legal representatives, successors or assigns, all such liability, if any, being expressly waived and released by Tenant.
- **20.** Attorneys' Fees. If either party hereto fails to perform any of its obligations under this Agreement or if any dispute arises between the parties hereto concerning the meaning or interpretation of any provision of this Agreement, then the defaulting party or the party not prevailing in such dispute, as the case may be, shall pay any and all costs and expenses incurred by the other party on account of such default and/or in enforcing or establishing its rights hereunder, including, without limitation, court costs and reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements. Any such attorneys' fees and other expenses incurred by either party in enforcing a judgment in its favor under this Agreement shall be recoverable separately from and in addition to any other amount included in such judgment, and such attorneys' fees obligation is intended to be severable from the other provisions of this Agreement and to survive and not be merged into any such judgment.
- **21. Benefit**. This Agreement is for the benefit only of the parties hereto and no other person or entity shall be entitled to rely hereon, receive any benefit herefrom or enforce against any party hereto any provision hereof.
- **22.** Entire Agreement. This Agreement constitutes the entire understanding of the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and all prior agreements, representations, and understandings between the parties, whether oral or written, are deemed null, all of the foregoing having been merged into this Agreement. In case of any conflict between the terms of this Agreement and the Lease, the terms of this Agreement shall prevail. The parties acknowledge that each party and/or its counsel have reviewed and revised this Agreement and that no rule of construction to the effect that any ambiguities are to be resolved against the drafting party shall

be employed in the interpretation of this Agreement or any amendments or exhibits to this Agreement or any document executed and delivered by either party in connection with this Agreement.

[signatures on following page]

**IN WITNESS WHEREOF**, the parties hereto have executed this Lease Termination Agreement on the date first above written.

## LANDLORD:

## Columbia Massachusetts Arsenal Office Properties, LLC

a Delaware limited liability company

By: Columbia Office Properties, LLC a Delaware limited liability company Its Sole Member

> By: Clarion Partners, LLC a New York limited liability company Its Manager

> > By: /s/ Brian Connelly
> > Name: Brian Connelly
> > Its: Authorized Signatory

## **TENANT:**

## KALA PHARMACEUTICALS, INC.

a Delaware corporation

By: /s/ Mary Reumuth
Name: Mary Reumuth
Its: Chief Financial Officer

### **EXHIBIT A**

## TENANT'S SURRENDER OBLIGATIONS

Tenant shall complete all of the following Tenant's Surrender Obligations prior to the Termination Date:

- 1. Tenant shall decommission the Premises in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth in Section 10.07 of the Lease, and Tenant shall provide a copy of the Laboratory Decommissioning Report to Landlord, which Laboratory Decommissioning Report shall not reveal any defects or issues that are unacceptable to Landlord, in Landlord's commercially reasonable discretion.
- 2. Tenant shall remove all of Tenant's Property (other than the Transferred Property), including, without limitation, the Excluded Items, from the Premises.
- 3. Tenant shall remove all signs installed or erected by, or on behalf of, Tenant or any Tenant Party wherever located in the Premises or the Building.
- 4. Tenant shall deliver the Premises to Landlord free and clear of any notice of contract or mechanic's liens (or any similar lien related to labor or materials) or other lien or encumbrance (excluding liens or encumbrances existing as of the date of the Lease and liens or encumbrances granted by Landlord or related to work performed by or for Landlord or any third party) against any part of the Property or the Premises, equipment and/or any Initial Tenant Work or any other Tenant Work to be surrendered with the Premises arising out of or relating to any work performed or materials supplied to or for the benefit of Tenant or any Tenant Party in connection with the Premises.
- 5. Tenant shall deliver the Premises free and clear of all Hazardous Materials brought onto the Premises by Tenant.
- 6. Tenant shall remove the Wilson Pro 1100 cellular booster with (2) 50 Ohm antennas serial #[\*\*] (collectively "**Tenant's Cell Booster**") from the roof of the Building.

#### Kala Pharmaceuticals Reports Third Quarter 2021 Financial Results and Provides Corporate Update

-- Achieved \$3.1 Million in Net Revenue in 3Q 2021 --- EYSUVIS® Prescriptions Increased by 19% Compared to 2Q 2021
-- Expanding Clinical-Stage Pipeline Through Acquisition of Combangio --- Conference Call and Webcast at 10:30 a.m. ET --

**WATERTOWN**, **Mass.**, **November 15**, **2021** – Kala Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (NASDAQ:KALA), a commercial-stage biopharmaceutical company focused on the discovery, development and commercialization of innovative therapies for diseases of the eye, today reported financial results for the third quarter ended September 30, 2021 and provided a corporate update.

"We have made progress toward our goal of providing patients and physicians with a portfolio of innovative medicines and product candidates that can better treat diseases of the front and back of the eye," said Mark Iwicki, Chief Executive Officer of Kala. "We continue to receive positive feedback from physicians and patients on EYSUVIS and saw 19% prescription growth in the third quarter compared to the prior quarter. In parallel, we continue to invest in advancing our pipeline and today announced the acquisition of Combangio and its lead product candidate, now known as KPI-012, a novel biologic for the treatment of rare ocular surface diseases. We believe that together with our rTKI and SEGRM programs, KPI-012 will serve as a key foundation for our long-term growth. We look forward to submitting an investigational new drug application to the U.S. Food and Drug Administration for KPI-012 and, subject to regulatory clearance, initiating a Phase 2/3 trial for persistent corneal epithelial defect in the third quarter of 2022."

#### Third Quarter and Recent Business Highlights:

**EYSUVIS**® (loteprednol etabonate ophthalmic suspension) 0.25%: EYSUVIS became commercially available in January 2021 as the first and only FDA-approved medicine for the short-term (up to two weeks) treatment of the signs and symptoms of dry eye disease. Data from Symphony Health and the EYSUVIS patient hub indicate that 18,537 EYSUVIS prescriptions were filled in the third quarter of 2021, representing quarter-over-quarter growth of 19%. As of the week ended November 5, 2021, 50,862 prescriptions of EYSUVIS, including over 6,652 refill prescriptions, written by more than 5,502 unique prescribers, have been filled since the product launched in early January 2021.

As of the end of the third quarter of 2021, Kala has secured coverage for more than 99 million commercial lives, which represents approximately 60% of all commercially insured lives. In the third quarter, EYSUVIS added an additional 4.5 million covered lives through health plans and existing contracts with Express Scripts and OptumRx. Kala continues to engage in contract discussions with other commercial health plans and expects to further expand formulary coverage in the coming months. In addition, as of the end of the third quarter of 2021, EYSUVIS achieved 10% Medicare Part D coverage, an increase of 3% for the quarter and total coverage for EYSUVIS is 4.5 million Medicare Part D lives.

INVELTYS® (loteprednol etabonate ophthalmic suspension) 1%: 37,410 INVELTYS prescriptions were reported by Symphony Health in the third quarter of 2021, compared to 41,103 prescriptions reported in the second quarter of 2021. INVELTYS prescriptions declined in the quarter due to continued weakness in the ocular surgery market from COVID-19 as well as the removal of INVELTYS from the CVS/Caremark formulary coverage list. Kala believes that INVELTYS prescriptions and revenues will return to growth as the number of ocular surgeries return to pre-COVID levels. However, the Company is unable to project the specific timing or quantify the specific potential impact on future revenues given the continued uncertainty around the impact and duration of the COVID-19 pandemic on elective procedures, which includes ocular surgeries.

**Development-Stage Pipeline:** In a separate press release issued today, Kala announced the acquisition of Combangio, Inc., a private, clinical-stage company developing a novel investigational secretome therapy, now known as KPI-012, to address the complex wound healing process in persistent corneal epithelial defect (PCED) and other severe ocular diseases driven by impaired corneal healing. KPI-012 is initially in clinical development for the treatment of PCED, a rare disease with an estimated incidence in the U.S. of 100,000 cases per year and 238,000 cases per year in the U.S., E.U. and Japan combined, and has received Orphan Designation for the treatment of PCED by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA). Kala plans to submit an investigational new drug (IND) application to FDA for KPI-012 and, subject to regulatory clearance, initiate a Phase 2/3 trial of KPI-012 in the third quarter of 2022.

In addition, Kala continues to progress its development programs targeted to address front and back of the eye diseases. These programs, all of which are new chemical entities (NCEs), include a receptor Tyrosine Kinase Inhibitor candidate (rTKI), KPI-287, and selective glucocorticoid receptor modulators (SEGRMs). KPI-287 is administered via suprachoroidal delivery for the treatment of retinal diseases, including wet age-related macular degeneration (wet AMD). Kala expects to announce preclinical pharmacokinetics and efficacy data in the first quarter of 2022.

SEGRMs are a novel class of therapies designed to modify the downstream activity of the glucocorticoid receptor to exhibit the anti-inflammatory and immunomodulatory properties of corticosteroids while potentially avoiding the typical safety concerns of steroids. Kala expects to determine a development candidate in the first half of 2022. Kala owns all intellectual property and worldwide rights to its pipeline candidates.

#### **Financial Results:**

The financial results below contain both GAAP and non-GAAP financial measures. The non-GAAP financial measures exclude stock-based compensation expense, loss on extinguishment of debt, non-cash interest expense and depreciation and amortization. See "Non-GAAP Financial Measures" below; for a full reconciliation of Kala's GAAP to non-GAAP financial measures, please refer to the tables at the end of this press release.

Cash Position: As of September 30, 2021, Kala had cash and cash equivalents of \$124.5 million, compared to \$149.6 million of cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments as of June 30, 2021. This decrease primarily reflects cash used in operations. Cash and cash equivalents as of September 30, 2021 do not reflect the \$5 million paid as upfront consideration for the acquisition of Combangio, which was announced in a separate press release this morning. Based on its current plans, including the costs to acquire Combangio and develop KPI-012, Kala anticipates that its cash resources as of September 30, 2021, together with anticipated revenue from EYSUVIS and INVELTYS and certain cost containment measures, will enable it to fund its operations until the second quarter of 2023

## Third Quarter 2021 Financial Results

- **Net Product Revenues**: For the quarter ended September 30, 2021, Kala reported net product revenues of \$3.1 million, consisting of \$1.83 million of net revenues from EYSUVIS sales and \$1.24 million of net revenues from INVELTYS sales, compared to \$2.2 million from INVELTYS sales for the same period in 2020.
- Cost of Product Revenues: For the quarter ended September 30, 2021, cost of product revenues was \$0.9 million, compared to \$0.7 million for the same period in 2020. Cost of product revenues increased due to units of EYSUVIS sold. Non-GAAP cost of product revenues was \$0.9 million for the quarter ended September 30, 2021, compared to \$0.7 million for the same period in 2020.
- SG&A Expenses: For the quarter ended September 30, 2021, selling, general and administrative (SG&A) expenses were \$25.3 million, compared to \$23.9 million for the same period in 2020. The increase was primarily due to an increase in costs as a result of the launch of EYSUVIS, including expansion of Kala's field sales force. Non-GAAP SG&A expenses were \$22.1 million for the quarter ended September 30, 2021, compared to \$20.5 million for the same period in 2020.
- R&D Expenses: For the quarter ended September 30, 2021, research and development (R&D) expenses were \$2.9 million, compared to \$3.5 million for the same period in 2020. The decrease was primarily due to costs incurred for STRIDE 3, Kala's Phase 3 clinical trial of EYSUVIS as well as other costs related to EYSUVIS that were expensed as research and development, during the third quarter of 2020 which were not incurred during the same period in 2021, partially offset by increased spending on pipeline programs. Non-GAAP R&D expenses were \$2.0 million for the quarter ended September 30, 2021, compared to \$2.4 million for the same period in 2020.
- **Operating Loss**: For the quarter ended September 30, 2021, loss from operations was \$26.1 million, compared to \$25.8 million for the same period in 2020. Non-GAAP operating loss was \$21.9 million for the quarter ended September 30, 2021, compared to \$21.4 million for the same period in 2020.
- Net Loss: For the quarter ended September 30, 2021, net loss was \$28.1 million, or \$0.43 per share, compared to a net loss of \$27.9 million, or \$0.50 per share, for the same period in 2020. Non-GAAP net loss was \$23.5 million for the quarter ended September 30, 2021, compared to \$23.2 million for the same period in 2020. The weighted average number of shares used to calculate net loss per share was 65.1 million for the quarter ended September 30, 2021 and 56.0 million for the quarter ended September 30, 2020.

## Financial Results for the Nine Months ended September 30, 2021

- **Net Product Revenues**: For the nine months ended September 30, 2021, Kala reported net product revenues of \$9.4 million, consisting of \$5.1 million of net revenues from EYSUVIS sales and \$4.3 million of net revenues from INVELTYS sales, compared to \$4.1 million of net revenue from INVELTYS sales for the same period in 2020.

- Cost of Product Revenues: For the nine months ended September 30, 2021, cost of product revenues was \$2.7 million, compared to \$1.8 million for the same period in 2020. The increase was primarily due to units of EYSUVIS sold as well as the increase in total INVELTYS units sold during the nine months ended September 30, 2021, compared to the same period in 2020, partially offset by a reserve for excess INVELTYS inventory of \$0.5 million recorded during the nine months ended September 30, 2020, which did not occur during the same period in 2021. Non-GAAP cost of product revenues was \$2.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2021, compared to \$1.7 million for the same period in 2020.
- SG&A Expenses: For the nine months ended September 30, 2021, selling, general and administrative (SG&A) expenses were \$81.0 million, compared to \$54.6 million for the same period in 2020. The increase was primarily due to an increase in costs as a result of the launch of EYSUVIS, including expansion of Kala's field sales force and stock-based compensation costs. Non-GAAP SG&A expenses were \$70.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2021, compared to \$47.2 million for the same period in 2020.
- **R&D Expenses:** For the nine months ended September 30, 2021, R&D expenses were \$9.1 million, compared to \$15.0 million for the same period in 2020. The decrease was primarily due to costs incurred for STRIDE 3, Kala's Phase 3 clinical trial of EYSUVIS, during the nine months ended September 30, 2020, which were not incurred during the same period in 2021, partially offset by increased spending on pipeline programs. Non-GAAP R&D expenses were \$6.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2021, compared to \$12.5 million for the same period in 2020.
- **Operating Loss**: For the nine months ended September 30, 2021, loss from operations was \$83.4 million, compared to \$67.2 million for the same period in 2020. Non-GAAP operating loss was \$69.3 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2021, compared to \$57.3 million for the same period in 2020.
- Net Loss: For the nine months ended September 30, 2021, net loss was \$95.0 million, or \$1.49 per share, compared to a net loss of \$73.2 million, or \$1.44 per share, for the same period in 2020. Non-GAAP net loss was \$74.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2021, compared to \$62.5 million for the same period in 2020. The weighted average number of shares used to calculate net loss per share was 63.8 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2021, and 50.9 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2020.

#### **Conference Call Information:**

Kala will host a live conference call and webcast today, November 15, 2021 at 10:30 a.m. ET to review its third quarter 2021 financial results, as well as its acquisition of Combangio, which was announced in a separate press release this morning. To access the live conference call, please dial 866-300-4091 (domestic callers) or 703-736-7433 (international callers) five minutes prior to the start of the call and provide the conference ID: 7298039.

To access the live webcast, which will include a slide presentation, and subsequent archived recording of the call, please visit the "Investor" section on the Kala website at http://kalarx.com.

#### **Non-GAAP Financial Measures:**

In this press release, the financial results of Kala are provided in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States (GAAP) and using certain non-GAAP financial measures. The items included in GAAP presentations but excluded for purposes of determining non-GAAP financial measures for the periods presented in this press release are stock-based compensation expense, loss on extinguishment of debt, non-cash interest expense and depreciation and amortization. Management believes this non-GAAP information is useful for investors, taken in conjunction with Kala's GAAP financial statements, because it provides greater transparency and period-over-period comparability with respect to Kala's operating performance. These measures are also used by management to assess the performance of the business. Investors should consider these non-GAAP measures only as a supplement to, not as a substitute for, or as superior to, measures of financial performance prepared in accordance with GAAP. In addition, these non-GAAP financial measures are unlikely to be comparable with non-GAAP information provided by other companies. For a reconciliation of these non-GAAP financial measures to the most comparable GAAP measures, please refer to the table at the end of this press release.

#### About EVSLIVIS

EYSUVIS (loteprednol etabonate ophthalmic suspension) 0.25% is approved for the short-term (up to two weeks) treatment of the signs and symptoms of dry eye disease. EYSUVIS utilizes Kala's AMPPLIFY® mucus-penetrating particle (MPP) Drug Delivery Technology to enhance penetration of loteprednol etabonate (LE) into target tissue of the ocular surface. In preclinical studies, the AMPPLIFY Drug Delivery Technology increased delivery of LE into target ocular tissues more than three-fold compared to an active LE comparator by facilitating penetration through the tear film mucins. EYSUVIS was approved by the FDA on October 26, 2020. Kala believes that EYSUVIS' broad mechanism of action, rapid onset of relief of both signs and symptoms, favorable tolerability and safety

profile and the potential to be complementary to existing therapies, offer a differentiated product profile for the short-term treatment of dry eye disease, including the management of dry eye flares.

EYSUVIS, as with other ophthalmic corticosteroids, is contraindicated in most viral diseases of the cornea and conjunctiva including epithelial herpes simplex keratitis (dendritic keratitis), vaccinia, and varicella, and also in mycobacterial infection of the eye and fungal diseases of ocular structures. The initial prescription and each renewal of the medication order should be made by a physician only after examination of the patient with the aid of magnification, such as slit lamp biomicroscopy, and, where appropriate, fluorescein staining. Prolonged use of corticosteroids may result in glaucoma with damage to the optic nerve, as well as defects in visual acuity and fields of vision. Corticosteroids should be used with caution in the presence of glaucoma. Renewal of the medication order should be made by a physician only after examination of the patient and evaluation of the IOP. Use of corticosteroids may result in posterior subcapsular cataract formation. Use of corticosteroids may suppress the host response and thus increase the hazard of secondary ocular infections. In acute purulent conditions, corticosteroids may mask infection or enhance existing infection. Use of a corticosteroid medication in the treatment of patients with a history of herpes simplex requires great caution. Use of ocular corticosteroids may prolong the course and may exacerbate the severity of many viral infections of the eye (including herpes simplex). Fungal infections of the cornea are particularly prone to develop coincidentally with long-term local corticosteroid application. Fungus invasion must be considered in any persistent corneal ulceration where a corticosteroid has been used or is in use. The most common adverse drug reaction following the use of EYSUVIS for two weeks was instillation site pain, which was reported in 5% of patients.

Please see full Prescribing Information at www.eysuvis.com

#### **About INVELTYS:**

INVELTYS (loteprednol etabonate ophthalmic suspension) 1% is a twice-a-day corticosteroid for the treatment of post-operative inflammation and pain following ocular surgery. INVELTYS utilizes Kala's proprietary AMPPLIFY mucus-penetrating particle (MPP) Drug Delivery Technology to enhance penetration of loteprednol etabonate (LE) into target tissues of the eye. In preclinical studies, the AMPPLIFY Drug Delivery Technology increased delivery of LE into target ocular tissues more than three-fold compared to an active LE comparator by facilitating penetration through the tear film mucins. INVELTYS was approved by the FDA on August 22, 2018. Kala believes INVELTYS has a favorable profile for the treatment of inflammation and pain following ocular surgery, due to its twice-a-day dosing regimen.

INVELTYS, as with other ophthalmic corticosteroids, is contraindicated in most viral diseases of the cornea and conjunctiva including epithelial herpes simplex keratitis (dendritic keratitis), vaccinia, and varicella, and also in mycobacterial infection of the eye and fungal diseases of ocular structures. A prolonged use of corticosteroids may result in glaucoma with damage to the optic nerve, defects in visual acuity and fields of vision. If this product is used for 10 days or longer, IOP should be monitored. Use of corticosteroids may result in posterior subcapsular cataract formation. Use of steroids after cataract surgery may delay healing and increase the incidence of bleb formation. In those diseases causing thinning of the cornea or sclera, perforations have been known to occur with the use of topical steroids. The initial prescription and renewal of the medication order should be made by a physician only after examination of the patient with the aid of magnification such as slit lamp biomicroscopy and, where appropriate, fluorescein staining. Prolonged use of corticosteroids may suppress the host response and thus increase the hazard of secondary ocular infections. In acute purulent conditions, steroids may mask infection or enhance existing infection. Use of a corticosteroid medication in the treatment of patients with a history of herpes simplex requires great caution. Use of ocular steroids may prolong the course and may exacerbate the severity of many viral infections of the eye (including herpes simplex). Fungal infections of the cornea are particularly prone to develop coincidentally with long-term local steroid application. Fungus invasion must be considered in any persistent corneal ulceration where a steroid has been used or is in use. In clinical trials, the most common adverse drug reactions were eye pain (1%) and posterior capsular opacification (1%). These reactions may have been the consequence of the surgical procedure.

Please see full Prescribing Information at www.inveltys.com

#### **About Kala Pharmaceuticals**

Kala is a commercial-stage biopharmaceutical company focused on the discovery, development, and commercialization of innovative therapies for diseases of the eye. Kala has applied its AMPPLIFY® mucus-penetrating particle (MPP) Drug Delivery Technology to two ocular therapies, EYSUVIS® (loteprednol etabonate ophthalmic suspension) 0.25% for the short-term (up to two weeks) treatment of signs and symptoms of dry eye disease and INVELTYS® (loteprednol etabonate ophthalmic suspension) 1% for the treatment of post-operative inflammation and pain following ocular surgery. The Company also has a pipeline of development programs including a clinical-stage secretome product candidate initially targeting persistent corneal epithelial defects (PCED) and multiple proprietary NCE preclinical development programs targeted to address unmet medical needs, including both front and back of the eye diseases. Kala plans to submit an investigational new drug application with the FDA for KPI-012 and, subject to regulatory clearance, commence a Phase 2/3 clinical trial for PCED in the United States in third quarter of 2022. For more information on Kala, please visit www.kalarx.com.

#### **Forward Looking Statements:**

This press release contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 that involve substantial risks and uncertainties. Any statements in this press release about Kala's future expectations, plans and prospects, including but not limited to statements about Kala's acquisition of Combangio and the other transactions contemplated by the acquisition of Combangio and any other statements about future expectations, prospects. estimates and other matters that are dependent upon future events or developments, including statements related to Kala's expectations with respect to the potential financial impact and benefits of the acquisition of Combangio, expectations with respect to potential advantages of KPI-012, the future development or commercialization of KPI-012, conduct and timelines of clinical trials, the clinical utility of KPI-012 for PCEDs, plans for regulatory filings, the market opportunity for KPI-012 for PCEDs and other indications, plans to pursue research and development of KPI-012 for other indications, expectations regarding the growth in EYSUVIS and INVELTYS prescriptions and revenue over time, estimates regarding anticipated product revenue and planned cost containment measures, Kala's plans to progress its pipeline of preclinical development programs targeted to address front and back of the eye diseases, the sufficiency of Kala's existing cash resources and other statements containing the words "anticipate," "believe," "estimate," "expect," "intend," "may," "plan," "predict," "project," "target," "potential," "likely," "will," "would," "could," "should," "continue," and similar expressions constitute forwardlooking statements. Actual results may differ materially from those indicated by such forward-looking statements as a result of various important factors, including: the impact of extraordinary external events, such as the current pandemic health event resulting from the novel coronavirus (COVID-19), and their collateral consequences, including disruption of the activities of Kala's sales force and the market for EYSUVIS and INVELTYS; whether Kala will be able to successfully implement its commercialization plans for EYSUVIS and INVELTYS; whether the market opportunity for EYSUVIS and INVELTYS is consistent with Kala's expectations and market research; Kala's ability execute on the commercial launch of EYSUVIS on the timeline expected, or at all, including obtaining and increasing Commercial and Medicare Part D payor coverage; whether Kala will be able to generate its projected net product revenue on the timeline expected, or at all; Kala's ability to realize the anticipated benefits of the acquisition of Combangio, including the possibility that the expected benefits, synergies and growth prospects from the acquisition of Combangio will not be realized or will not be realized within the expected time period or at all, negative effects of the announcement of the acquisition of Combangio on the market price of Kala's common stock, significant transaction costs, unknown liabilities, the risk of litigation and/or regulatory actions related to the acquisition of Combangio, the uncertainties inherent in the initiation and conduct of clinical trials, availability and timing of data from clinical trials, whether results of early clinical trials or trials in different disease indications will be indicative of the results of ongoing or future trials, whether results of the Phase 1b clinical trial of KPI-012 will be indicative of results for any future clinical trials and studies of KPI-012, uncertainties associated with regulatory review of clinical trials and applications for marketing approvals, whether regulatory or commercial milestones are achieved, Kala's ability to successfully integrate Combangio's business into its business, Kala's ability to retain and hire key personnel, the risk that disruption resulting from the acquisition of Combangio may adversely affect its business and business relationships, including with employees and suppliers, the sufficiency of cash resources and need for additional financing and other important factors, any of which could cause the Kala's actual results to differ from those contained in the forward-looking statements, discussed in the "Risk Factors" section of Kala's Annual Report on Form 10-K, most recently filed Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and other filings Kala makes with the Securities and Exchange Commission. These forward-looking statements represent the Company's views as of the date of this release and should not be relied upon as representing the Kala's views as of any date subsequent to the date hereof. Kala does not assume any obligation to update any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, except as required by law.

## Investors:

Jill Steier jill.steier@kalarx.com 781-810-4086

Hannah Deresiewicz hannah.deresiewicz@sternir.com 212-362-1200

# Kala Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Balance Sheet Data (in thousands) (unaudited)

	Sep	otember 30, 2021	Dec	cember 31, 2020
Cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments	\$	124,503	\$	153,540
Total assets		193,814		221,606
Working capital (1)		121,891		149,154
Long-term debt, net of discounts		78,491		72,243
Other long-term liabilities		26,659		27,143
Total stockholders' equity		61,469		99,995

<sup>(1)</sup> The Company defines working capital as current assets less current liabilities. See the Company's consolidated financial statements for further information regarding its current assets and current liabilities.

# Kala Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

## **Consolidated Statement of Operations**

# (In thousands, except share and per share data)

(Unaudited)

		Three Months Ended September 30,			Nine Months Ended September 30,			
		2021		2020		2021		2020
Product revenues, net	\$	3,067	\$	2,220	\$	9,384	\$	4,124
Costs and expenses:								
Cost of product revenues		908		701		2,679		1,814
Selling, general and administrative		25,349		23,893		81,034		54,602
Research and development		2,881		3,468		9,101		14,955
Total operating expenses		29,138		28,062		92,814		71,371
Loss from operations		(26,071)		(25,842)		(83,430)		(67,247)
Other income (expense):								
Interest income		16		51		92		451
Interest expense		(2,072)		(2,157)		(6,304)		(6,419)
Loss on extinguishment of debt		_				(5,395)		_
Net loss		(28,127)		(27,948)		(95,037)		(73,215)
Net loss per share attributable to common stockholders— basic and diluted	\$	(0.43)	\$	(0.50)	\$	(1.49)	\$	(1.44)
Weighted average shares outstanding—basic and diluted	65	5,050,481	Ę	6,030,717	63	3,766,052	5	0,851,167

# Kala Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

# Reconciliation of GAAP to Non-GAAP Financial Measures

(In thousands)

(Unaudited)

		nths Ended nber 30,	Nine Months Ended September 30,		
	2021	2020	2021	2020	
Net loss (GAAP)	\$ (28,127)	\$ (27,948)	\$(95,037)	\$(73,215)	
Add-back: stock-based compensation expense	3,928	4,261	13,340	9,249	
Add-back: non-cash interest	435	269	1,080	782	
Add-back: depreciation and amortization	259	220	763	674	
Add-back: loss on extinguishment of debt			5,395		
Non-GAAP net loss	\$ (23,505)	\$ (23,198)	\$(74,459)	\$(62,510)	
Cost of product revenues (GAAP)	\$ 908	\$ 701	\$ 2,679	\$ 1,814	
Less: stock-based compensation expense	38	32	109	60	
Less: depreciation and amortization	13	13	39	39	
Non-GAAP cost of product revenues	\$ 857	\$ 656	\$ 2,531	\$ 1,715	
Selling, general and administrative expenses (GAAP)	\$ 25,349	\$ 23,893	\$ 81,034	\$ 54,602	
Less: stock-based compensation expense	3,021	3,244	10,410	6,930	
Less: depreciation and amortization	185	150	553	450	
Non-GAAP selling, general and administrative expenses	\$ 22,143	\$ 20,499	\$ 70,071	\$ 47,222	
Research and development expenses (GAAP)	\$ 2,881	\$ 3,468	\$ 9,101	\$ 14,955	
Less: stock-based compensation expense	869	985	2,821	2,259	
Less: depreciation and amortization	61	57	171	185	
Non-GAAP research and development expenses	\$ 1,951	\$ 2,426	\$ 6,109	\$ 12,511	
Total operating loss (GAAP)	\$ (26,071)	\$ (25,842)	\$(83,430)	\$(67,247)	
Add-back: stock-based compensation expense	3,928	4,261	13,340	9,249	
Add-back: depreciation and amortization	259	220	763	674	
Non-GAAP total operating loss	\$ (21,884)	\$ (21,361)	\$(69,327)	\$(57,324)	